





FAMILY RIVALRY IN THE TESTIS: RETINOBLASTOMA PROTEIN AND E2F TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS IN TESTICULAR DEVELOPMENT AND ADULT SPERMATOGENESIS

Emmi Rotgers

TURUN YLIOPISTON JULKAISUJA – ANNALES UNIVERSITATIS TURKUENSIS Sarja - ser. D osa - tom. 1210 | Medica - Odontologica | Turku 2015

University of Turku

Faculty of Medicine Institute of Biomedicine Department of Physiology Doctoral Program of Molecular Medicine (TuDMM)

Supervised by

Professor Jorma Toppari, M.D., Ph.D. Departments of Physiology and Pediatrics Faculty of Medicine University of Turku Turku, Finland

Reviewed by

Professor Juha Tapanainen, M.D., Ph.D. Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics Faculty of Medicine University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland Anne Jørgensen, Ph.D. Department of Growth and Reproduction Righospitalet Copenhagen, Denmark

Opponent

Humphrey Hung-Chang Yao, Ph.D. Reproductive & Developmental Biology Laboratory National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) Research Triangle Park, USA

The originality of this thesis has been checked in accordance with the University of Turku quality assurance system using the Turnitin OriginalityCheck service.

ISBN 978-951-29-6330-0 (PRINT) ISBN 978-951-29-6331-7 (PDF) ISSN 0355-9483 Painosalama Oy - Turku, Finland 2015

Emmi Rotgers

Family rivalry in the testis: Retinoblastoma protein and E2F transcription factors in testicular development and adult spermatogenesis

ABSTRACT

Department of Physiology and Turku Doctoral Program of Molecular Medicine (TUDMM), Institute of Biomedicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Turku, Kiinamyllynkatu 10, 20520 Turku. Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Medica-Odontologica.

Disorders of male reproductive health are becoming increasingly prevalent globally. These defects, ranging from decreasing sperm counts to an increasing rate of infertility and testicular cancer, have a common origin in the early phases of testicular development, but the exact mechanisms that cause them remain unknown.

Testicular development and adult spermatogenesis are complex processes in which different cell types undergo mitosis, meiosis, differentiation and apoptosis. The retinoblastoma protein family and its associated E2F transcription factors are key regulators of these cellular events. In the present study, the functions of these factors in postnatal testicular development and adult spermatogenesis were explored using different animal models. In addition, a new application of flow cytometry to study testicular cell dynamics was developed.

An ablation of retinoblastoma protein in mouse Sertoli cells resulted in their cell cycle re-entry in adult testes, dedifferentiation and a severe spermatogenic defect. We showed that deregulated E2F3 contributed to these changes. Our results indicated that the E2F1 transcription factor is critical for the control of apoptosis in the developing postnatal testis. In the adult testis, E2F1 controls the maintenance of the spermatogonial stem cell pool, in addition to inhibiting apoptosis of spermatocytes.

In summary, this study elucidated the complex interdependencies of the RB and E2F transcription factor families in the control of postnatal testicular development and adult spermatogenesis. Furthermore, this study provided a new methodology for the analysis of testicular cells.

Keywords: testis, cell cycle, RB, E2F, flow cytometry

Emmi Rotgers

Retinoblastooma- ja E2F-proteiiniperheet kiveksen kehityksen ja spermatogeneesin säätelyssä

Fysiologian oppiaine ja Turun molekyylilääketieteen tohtoriohjelma (TUDMM), Biolääketieteen laitos, Lääketieteellinen tiedekunta, Turun yliopisto, Kiinamyllynkatu 10, 20520 Turku. Annales Universitatis Turkuensis, Medica-Odontologica.

TIIVISTELMÄ

Kivessyövän ja hedelmättömyyden lisääntyminen sekä miesten ehkäisypillerin puute ovat suuria haasteita miesten lisääntymisterveydelle maailmanlaajuisesti. Näiden ratkaisemiseksi tarvitaan enemmän tietoa kiveksen kehityksen ja siittiöntuotannon perusmekanismeista.

Kiveksen kehitys on monimutkainen prosessi, jonka aikana solun jakaantuminen, erilaistuminen ja solukuolema ovat tarkoin säädeltyjä sekä itusoluissa että kiveksen somaattisissa tukisoluissa. Retinoblastooma- ja E2F-proteiiniperheet ovat keskeisiä solusyklin säätelijöitä ja vaikuttavat näihin solun toimintoihin. Tutkimme retinoblastoomaproteiinin ja E2F- transkriptiotekijöiden toimintaa hiiren kiveksessä erilaisia poistogeenisiä hiirimalleja käyttäen ja kehitimme uusia menetelmiä kivestutkimusta varten.

Retinoblastoomaproteiini (RB) osoittautui välttämättömäksi Sertolin solujen toiminnalle aikuisessa kiveksessä. Ilman toimivaa RB:a Sertolin solut ensin erilaistuivat normaalisti, mutta nuorella aikuisiällä ne alkoivat jakaantua uudelleen, dedifferentoituivat ja ajautuivat vähitellen solukuolemaan. Samanaikaisesti ne eivät enää pystyneet tukemaan siittiönkehitystä ja hiiristä tuli hedelmättömiä. E2F3-transkriptiotekijän säätelyhäiriö aiheutti Sertolin solujen toimintahäiriön. Osoitimme, että E2F1-transkriptiotekijällä on monta roolia siittiönkehityksessä. Se sekä edisti, että esti apoptoosia ja sääteli ituradan kantasolupopulaatiota. Tässä työssä kehitimme lisäksi virtaussytometriamenetelmän, jolla voitiin tutkia kiveksen eri solutyyppien toimintaa kehityksen aikana nykyisiä menetelmiä tehokkaammin.

Tutkimuksemme on tuottanut uutta tietoa retinoblastooma- ja E2F-proteiiniperheiden välisistä monimutkaisista riippuvuussuhteista kiveksen kehityksessä ja aikuisen spermatogeneesissä.

Avainsanat: kives, solusykli, RB, E2F, virtaussytometria

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT							
TIIVISTELMÄ4							
Al	ABBREVIATIONS						
LI	LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS10						
1.	INT	RODUCTION	11				
2.	REV	/IEW OF THE LITERATURE	12				
	2.1.	Testis	12				
		2.1.1. Germ cells	13				
		2.1.1.1. Fetal germ cell development	13				
		2.1.1.2. Postnatal spermatogonia	14				
		2.1.1.3. Meiosis	16				
		2.1.1.4. Physiological apoptosis in the testis	19				
		2.1.2. Sertoli cells	19				
		2.1.2.1. Sertoli cells in the fetal and early postnatal life	19				
		2.1.2.2. Sertoli cell differentiation at puberty	20				
		2.1.2.3. Sertoli-germ cell interactions	22				
		2.1.3. Leydig cells	23				
		2.1.4. Peritubular myoid cells	24				
		2.1.5. Other somatic cell types	24				
		2.1.6. Endocrine control of spermatogenesis	24				
		2.1.7. Somatic cells in the control of the spermatogonial stem cell niche.	25				
		2.1.8. The clinical connection - testicular dysgenesis syndrome	26				
		2.1.9. How should testicular cell dynamics be studied?	28				
		2.1.9.1. Flow cytometry to quantify testicular cells	28				
	2.2.	The retinoblastoma and E2F protein families	29				
		2.2.1. Mitotic and meiotic cell cycle	29				
		2.2.2. The retinoblastoma protein family	29				
		2.2.2.1. RB family in the cell cycle	30				
		2.2.2.2. Post-translational modifications of RB	31				
		2.2.2.3. RB in apoptosis	31				
		2.2.2.4. RB in differentiation	32				
		2.2.3. The E2F transcription factors	32				
		2.2.3.1. Function of the E2Fs in vivo	34				
		2.2.3.2. E2F transcription factors control the differentiation of seve	eral				
		tissues	34				
		2.2.4. The RB/E2F-pathway in the testis	35				
3.	AIM	IS OF THE STUDY	38				

4.	MAT	TERIALS AND METHODS	39
	4.1.	Experimental animals (I-III)	39
	4.2.	Fertility test and sperm counts (I, II)	39
	4.3.	Hormone measurements (I, II)	39
	4.4.	Histology and histomorphometry (I, II)	40
	4.5.	Flow cytometry of mouse testes (II)	40
	4.6.	Immunohistochemistry	40
		4.6.1. Standard immunohistochemistry (I, II)	40
		4.6.2. Double label immunohistochemistry (I)	41
	4.7.	Immunofluorescence	41
		4.7.1. Standard immunofluorescence (I-III)	41
		4.7.2. Immunofluorescent detection of BrdU and cell markers (I, II)	41
		4.7.3. Immunofluorescent detection of apoptosis with TUNEL and cell markers (I,II)	42
	4.8.	RNA in situ hybridization (II)	42
	4.9.	Western blot and co-immunoprecipitation (I)	43
	4.10.	In vivo shRNA (I)	44
	4.11.	Gene expression profiling with microarray (I, II)	44
	4.12.	Downstream functional data analysis workflow (II)	44
	4.13.	Quantitative RT-PCR (I,II)	45
	4.14.	Statistical analyses (I-III)	45
5.	RES	ULTS	46
	5.1.	RB interacts with E2F3 to control terminal differentiation of Sertoli	
		cells (I)	46
		5.1.1. Testicular phenotype of the SC-RbKO (I)	46
		5.1.2. Sertoli cell proliferation and apoptosis in the adult SC-RbKO (I)	46
		5.1.3. E2F3 function in the SC-RbKO testis (I)	47
	5.2.	E2F1 function in the postnatal mouse testis (II)	48
		5.2.1. Expression pattern of <i>E2f1</i> in postnatal mouse testis (II)	48
		5.2.2. A differential role for E2F1 in SSCs, spermatogonia and	10
		spermatocytes (II)	49
		5.2.3. E2F1 was redundant in somatic cells (II)	49
	5 2	5.2.4. Gene expression analysis (II)	49
	5.5.	Flow cytometry to study testicular cell populations (III)	
		5.3.1. Development of the protocol (III)	
		5.3.2. Analysis of solilatic certs using vinientin (111)	31 52
		5.5.5. Thosphorylated y-112AX as a gerni cen marker (111)	
6.	DISC	CUSSION	53
	6.1.	RB family as a gatekeeper of terminal differentiation in Sertoli cells (I)	53
	6.2.	E2F1 has a multifaceted role in the control of germ cell apoptosis and	
		survival (II)	56
	6.3.	Development of new applications of existing methods to study testis (II,	
		III)	58

	6.3.1. A readily applicable workflow to study testicular tissue using flow cytometry (III)	58
	6.3.2. From tissue to cell level in array analysis? (II)	59
7.	SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	60
8.	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	61
9.	REFERENCES	63
0	RIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	81

ABBREVIATIONS

a 1
c factor 1

p130	retinoblastoma-like 2
$p27^{Kip1}$	cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1B
PGC	primordial gonocyte
pH2AX	S139-phosphorylated H2A histone family, member X
PI	propidium iodide
PLZF	promyelocytic leukaemia zinc finger protein
PTM	peritubular myoid cell
PPARγ	peroxisome proliferator activated receptor gamma
RA	retinoic acid
RB	retinoblastoma protein
RHOX5	reproductive homeobox 5
RUNX2	runt related transcription factor 2
s.cyte	spermatocyte
SCO	Sertoli cell-only
SC-RbKO	Sertoli cell-specific knockout of Rb
shRNA	short hairpin RNA
SMA	smooth muscle actin
SMAD4	SMAD family Member 4
SOX2	SRY (sex determining region Y)-box 2
SOX9	SRY (sex determining region Y)-box 9
spg	spermatogonium
SRY	sex determining region of chromosome Y
SSC	spermatogonial stem cell
SSC	side scatter
STAR	steroidogenic acute regulatory protein
STRA8	stimulated by retinoic acid gene 8
TDS	testicular dysgenesis syndrome
TGCC	testicular germ cell cancer
TGFβ	transforming growth factor beta
TRa1	thyroid hormone receptor alpha 1
WT1	Wilm's tumor 1

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

The study is based on the following publications, which are referred to in the text by Roman numerals (I-III). The original communications have been reproduced with the permission of the copyright holders.

- I. **Emmi Rotgers**, Adolfo Rivero-Müller, Mirja Nurmio, Martti Parvinen, Florian Guillou, Ilpo Huhtaniemi, Noora Kotaja, Sonia Bourguiba-Hachemi, Jorma Toppari (2014). Retinoblastoma protein (RB) interacts with E2F3 to control terminal differentiation of Sertoli cells. *Cell Death Dis* 5:e1274.
- II. Emmi Rotgers, Mirja Nurmio, Elina Pietilä, Sheyla Cisneros-Montalvo, Jorma Toppari (2015). E2F1 controls germ-cell apoptosis during the first wave of spermatogenesis. *Andrology*, 3(5):1000-14, 2015.
- III. Emmi Rotgers*, Sheyla Cisneros-Montalvo*, Kirsi Jahnukainen, Jouko Sandholm, Jorma Toppari, Mirja Nurmio (2015). A detailed protocol for a rapid analysis of testicular cell populations using flow cytometry. Andrology, 3(5):947-55, 2015. *Equal contribution.

1. INTRODUCTION

Infertility affects 15-20% of couples in developed countries and approximately half of the cases are caused by defects in the male (Louis et al. 2013, Schmidt 2006, Schmidt, Munster & Helm 1995). Male factor infertility as well as other male reproduction disorders are becoming more prevalent globally (Le Cornet et al. 2014, Jorgensen et al. 2011, Toppari et al. 2010). These defects range from congenital malformations, such as cryptorchidism, to declining sperm counts and an increased incidence of testis cancer in adults. Despite their seemingly different nature, these defects have a common origin in the fetal development of the testis (Juul et al. 2014). Various genetic and environmental factors can cause defective Sertoli and Leydig cell differentiation during fetal life, resulting in symptoms of androgen insufficiency and defects in germ cell differentiation (Juul et al. 2014).

Cell cycle control during postnatal testis development is a multilayered process. In juvenile testes both the various somatic cell types and the undifferentiated germ cells are mitotically amplified. In the maturing testis, the somatic cells gradually enter quiescence, while the active mitotic cycling of spermatogonia continues and meiosis of the more advanced germ cells begins. The retinoblastoma protein (RB) is a critical controller of the cell cycle progression in the mitotically dividing cells. In addition to the gatekeeper function it performs during the cell cycle, RB is also connected to the control of apoptosis, DNA damage responses, and differentiation. A key function of RB in all of these processes is to control the E2F transcription factors. Complex feedback loops and extensive functional redundancy operate between the different RB and E2F families *in vivo*. The role of RB in all of the facets of cell cycle control in the postnatal testis remains elusive.

In this study we set out to study how the dynamics of the RB and E2F protein families function to control postnatal testis development. As the RB/E2F pathway is commonly altered in different cancers, it also poses an attractive target for the development of new specific cancer drugs. Knowledge of the physiological function of these factors in the testis can be helpful in predicting possible adverse effects from new medications on the reproductive system. In a broader perspective, an understanding of the basic developmental mechanisms of the organ is necessary to elucidate the molecular mechanisms contributing to the increased incidence of testicular malfunctions.

2. **REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

2.1. Testis

The testis has two tasks: first, to produce androgens and second, to produce sperm for sexual reproduction. Spermatogenesis (i.e. the production of sperm) is a highly complex process where mitosis, meiosis and haploid cell differentiation occurs in succession. Despite this complexity, the mouse testis is a powerful sperm production factory, where the calculated efficiency is 4096 sperm produced from one spermatogonium: first through amplification of the spermatogonial population through consecutive mitotic divisions, and second by meiosis (Russell et al. 1990). In addition to the germ cells, several somatic cell types contribute to the formation and function of the testis (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. The structure and major cell types of the testis. The cell composition of the testes changes drastically during development. The seminiferous epithelial stages emerge at puberty as a result of the initiation of spermatogenesis. The cell composition of P10 mouse testes and adult seminiferous tubules from stages II and VII are depicted here.

Germ cell development is cyclic: after a generation of undifferentiated A spermatogonia has matured to differentiated spermatogonia, the next pool of undifferentiated A

spermatogonia begin the same process in the same position on the seminiferous epithelium (de Rooij 1998, Oakberg 1956a). In the mouse testis, one wave of spermatogenesis (i.e. the development of an A spermatogonium to mature spermatozoa) is completed in 34.5 days (Oakberg 1956b). The germ cells in different phases of differentiation form layers within the seminiferous tubules, and specific types of germ cells associate with each other at a given place on the epithelium. These associations form the basis for the morphological classification of the seminiferous tubules according to the stage of the seminiferous epithelial cycle. The identification of the different stages of the seminiferous epithelial cycle in rodents is based on spermatid morphology during differentiation (Leblond, Clermont 1952, Oakberg 1956a). In the mouse testis, the seminiferous epithelial cycle can be divided into 12 different stages during which spermiogenesis occurs in 16 differentiation steps (Oakberg 1956a). In the rat there are 19 steps of spermiogenesis and 14 stages of the seminiferous epithelial cycle (Leblond, Clermont 1952). Depending on the associated cellular processes, the stages can vary in duration, which leads to a varied abundance of each stage in the testes. For example, the longest stage I is more prevalent in the mouse testis than the shortest stage III (Oakberg 1956b). A systematic identification of the stages of the seminiferous epithelial cycle facilitates the precise identification of germ cell subtypes and dissection of different cellular events within the histologically complex testicular tissue.

2.1.1. Germ cells

2.1.1.1. Fetal germ cell development

Primordial gonocytes (PGC) are the precursors of all germ cells. The first signs of PGC differentiation can be seen at E7.25 in the mouse proximal epiblast (Ginsburg, Snow & McLaren 1990, Lawson, Hage 1994). The PGC commitment is initiated by a suppression of somatic gene expression and an upregulation of pluripotency markers such as OCT4 and NANOG (Chambers et al. 2007). The PGCs migrate to the genital ridge guided by a cascade of chemokine signaling [for a recent review see (Richardson, Lehmann 2010)]. The most characterized of these chemokine signaling pathways is the CXC12/CCR4 pathway, where somatic cells of the genital ridges secrete the CXCL12 chemoattractant and PGCs sense with the CXCR4 receptor and begin to migrate towards the somatic cells in the genital ridge (Molyneaux et al. 2003, Ara et al. 2003). The PGCs' motility and survival is also dependent on many other factors, such as the Kit/Steel system (Runyan et al. 2006, Mahakali Zama, Hudson & Bedell 2005). Once the PGCs reach the genital ridges, they become enclosed by the pre-Sertoli cells and testis cords, which are the fetal equivalent to seminiferous tubules, are formed. The fetal germ cells, now called gonocytes, undergo proliferation in the male gonad until E16 in the mouse, when all the germ cells have entered mitotic arrest, a hallmark of male development (Hilscher et al. 1974, Vergouwen et al. 1991a). The mitotic arrest is not solely an intrinsic function of the germ cells, but controlled by the somatic cells, for instance, a constitutive activation of the Notch signaling pathway in the Sertoli cells resulted in a premature proliferation and differentiation of gonocytes (Garcia et al. 2013).

The fetal mitotic arrest and subsequent prevention of meiotic entry are key events in the development of male germ cells. Complex signaling cascades operate to prevent the male

germ cells from entering meiosis prematurely. Retinoic acid (RA) promotes meiotic entry and expression of STRA8, a major gatekeeper of meiosis (Bowles et al. 2006, Baltus et al. 2006, Anderson et al. 2008). During fetal life, RA, produced by mesonephroi, is degraded in Sertoli cells by CYP26b1, preventing premature meiotic entry of gonocytes in the fetal mouse testis (Bowles et al. 2006). RA can also induce the expression of Kit, a hallmark of spermatogonial differentiation (Rossi et al. 1993). Deleted in azoospermia (DAZL) is a germ-cell intrinsic factor controlling the commitment of the PGCs to gametogenesis and their ability to respond to the cues from the somatic cells. Dazl-*null* germ cells remain in a PCG-like state and fail to respond to RA signaling from the somatic cells (Lin et al. 2008, Gill et al. 2011).

2.1.1.2. Postnatal spermatogonia

Postnatal germ cell development in rodents begins with gonocyte migration to the basement membrane of the seminiferous tubules. A reactivation of gonocyte proliferation at birth marks the initiation of the first wave of spermatogenesis (Vergouwen et al. 1991a). The first A spermatogonia emerge at postnatal day (P) 3 and gonocytes are simultaneously present with spermatogonia until P5 in the mouse (Vergouwen et al. 1991a). It has been suggested that directly differentiating gonocytes are the precursors of germ cells in the first wave of spermatogenesis (Yoshida et al. 2006).

The spermatogonia are divided into two subgroups: undifferentiated spermatogonia which form the self-renewing cell pool, and the differentiating spermatogonia which are committed to proceeding in development. The historical classification of spermatogonia included only three types of cells based on their heterochromatin content: A spermatogonia have no heterochromatin in the nucleus while B spermatogonia exhibit large areas of heterochromatin, and amount of heterochromatin in the intermediate spermatogonia is somewhere in between the two on this continuum (de Rooij, Russell 2000). The A spermatogonia population contains both undifferentiated and committed spermatogonia. The undifferentiated spermatogonia are further subdivided into A_{single}, A_{paired} and A_{aligned}, based on the number of cell clones that are connected by intercellular bridges. The differentiating proportion of A spermatogonia is called A₁₋₄. [For reviews see (Kanatsu-Shinohara, Shinohara 2013, de Rooij, Russell 2000)]. These traditional classifications of A spermatogonia have been subject to change in recent years, based on a new body of evidence which was acquired using various marker genes instead of morphology to identify the different subpopulations (Hara et al. 2014). Unlike all of the more advanced germ cell types, A spermatogonia disperse in a seemingly random manner through all the stages of the seminiferous epithelium, but their behavior is tightly connected to the cycling of the epithelium as a whole. Stage VII, where the differentiation of a new pool of Aundiff spermatogonia to A1 spermatogonia is induced, marks the beginning of a new cycle of seminiferous epithelium (de Rooij 1998).

During the past decades, a debate concerning the dynamics of the stem cell pool and the identity of the true spermatogonial stem cells (SSC) has divided the field. The first A_0/A_1 -theory, suggested by Clermont and Bustos-Obregon, stated that dormant spermatogonial cells, called the A_0 cells, are the bona fide SSCs which retain the capacity

to repopulate the testis after loss of the more differentiated A spermatogonia (Clermont, Bustos-Obregon 1968). However, upon steady-state spermatogenesis, the A_0 spermatogonia are quiescent and the continuous maintenance of the spermatogonial cell pool is achieved by transit-amplifying cells, namely the A₁-A₄ spermatogonia. In steady-state spermatogenesis a chain of clones of the more advanced A₄ spermatogonia breaks and reverts to the more undifferentiated A₁ cells to maintain the spermatogonial cell pool (Clermont, Bustos-Obregon 1968).

In 1978 Huckins and Oakberg suggested an alternative model (the A_s model), where only a subpopulation of the A_{single} cells are the self-renewing SSCs and they solely give rise to the more advanced A_{paired} , $A_{aligned}$ and A_{1-4} spermatogonia (Huckins, Oakberg 1978). This model implied that indeed, SSCs are not completely quiescent during steady-state spermatogenesis but that they regularly undergo mitosis to generate daughter cells for differentiation.

More recently, the Yoshida group has explored the SSC population identity and behavior using elegant pulse-chase and live-cell imaging techniques in vivo. They introduced the concept of actual and potential stem cells, following the footsteps of Clermont (Nakagawa, Nabeshima & Yoshida 2007). During steady-state spermatogenesis a subpopulation of the A_s spermatogonia act as stem cells, supplying spermatogenesis with germ cells destined for differentiation and self-renewing their own population. Upon loss of the actual stem cells in, for example, germ cell transplantation experiments, the more differentiated potential stem cells (comprised of Apaired, Aaligned4-16) revert in differentiation to behave like actual stem cells and repopulate the testis (Nakagawa, Nabeshima & Yoshida 2007). This reversion in commitment to SSCs also occurs in steady-state spermatogenesis, albeit at a lower rate (Nakagawa et al. 2010). The transition from a potential to an actual stem cell within the undifferentiated spermatogonial population is coupled with dissociation of the aligned chain of cells and a change in the gene expression program from the more committed $Gfr\alpha 1^+/Ngn3^+$ expression pattern to the more primitive Gfra1⁺/Ngn3⁻ pattern (Nakagawa et al. 2010). Contrary to the previous dogma, also the most undifferentiated $Gfra1^+/Ngn3^$ spermatogonia form intercellular bridges and they are under continuous formation and break-down (Hara et al. 2014) (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Dynamics of the Gfra1⁺ SSC population in the mouse testis. The Gfra1⁺/Ngn3- A_{s} , A_{pr} and A_{al} spermatogonia undergo mitosis (solid grey arrows) and yield daughter cells which are connected by intercellular bridges. All these cells can commit to differentiation and acquire Ngn3 expression (broken red arrows). The intercellular bridges between the A_{pr} and A_{al} spermatogonia can break and these cells can contribute to the A_s population (solid black arrows). (Modified from (Hara et al. 2014). In light of the work of the Yoshida group, it appears that, in fact, both the A_0/A_1 and the A_{single} theory were partially correct. The actual stem cells exist as A_{single} cells but also as short chains. Even the more differentiated spermatogonia can revert to a more undifferentiated SSC-like state. In summary, the identification of the true SSCs remains difficult, as a clear-cut functional separation of the undifferentiated spermatogonial subpopulations does not exist and the morphological groups (A_{single} - $A_{aligned}$) do not delineate the behavior of these cells.

Each spermatogonium undergoes eight to nine rounds of mitosis prior to becoming a spermatocyte (de Rooij, Russell 2000). Three rounds of mitosis occurring at seminiferous epithelial stages IX, XI and I-II amplify the A spermatogonia (Oakberg 1956b, Tegelenbosch, de Rooij 1993). During stage III, the A spermatogonia differentiate to intermediate spermatogonia which enter mitosis in stage IV. The newly formed B spermatogonia enter mitosis in stage VI. After the extensive mitotic amplification the B spermatogonia differentiate to preleptotene spermatocytes (present in stage VII-VIII) in the mouse.

2.1.1.3. Meiosis

Meiosis is designed to generate gametes with half of the chromosome complement for sexual reproduction and create genetic diversity via meiotic recombination. (Figure 3). This is accomplished by having two successive rounds of cell divisions after one replication round of DNA. The nomenclature of the meiotic cells in the testis is based on the different phases of meiosis. The differentiation of the preleptotene spermatocytes on PND10 (in stage VII in adult spermatogenesis) marks the initiation of meiosis. STRA8 expression in germ cells is a major hallmark of commitment to proceed to meiosis (Baltus et al. 2006, Anderson et al. 2008). Premeiotic DNA replication takes place in the preleptotene spermatocytes. The maternal and paternal chromosomes (homologs) are replicated, which generates two sister chromatids for each homolog. DNA double strand breaks (DSB), which are necessary for the homolog pairing and meiotic crossovers, are induced by the SPO11-endonuclease in leptotene spermatocytes as the chromosomes begin to pair (Baudat, Manova, Yuen, Jasin, & Keeney, 2000; Romanienko & Camerini-Otero, 2000). The pairing facilitates the formation of the meiotic crossing-overs, where genetic material is exchanged between the maternal and paternal homologs to induce genetic variation.

The chromosomes condense and pair in *leptonema* [for a review, see (Cohen, Pollack & Pollard 2006)]. They will be held together during meiosis by a tripartite protein structure called the synaptonemal complex. The synaptonemal complex begins to assemble in *zygonema*, when the pairing has been completed.

Meiotic recombination with DSB repair and meiotic crossing-over takes place in the pachytene phase. Many main events of meiosis occur in *pachynema*: genetic material is exchanged between homologous chromosomes and the DNA is subsequently repaired. During the diplotene phase, the synaptonemal complex is dissolved and the chromosomes are held together by only the chiasmata. As the DNA has been repaired at the crossing-overs, the cells divide and diakinesis occurs. The second meiotic division

occurs rapidly after the first one and it divides the two sister chromatids into different haploid cells in a similar manner as takes place in mitosis. Due to the rapid nature of the division, the secondary spermatocytes are present for a very short time and are hard to identify in tissue sections (Russell et al. 1990). In the postnatal mouse testis, the first haploid cells emerge at P20 after the completion of the first round of meiosis.

Review of the literature



Figure 3. Overview of mitotic and meiotic cell cycles. In a mitotic cell cycle, the cells first grow in size during the G_1 phase. If cell cycle progression is permitted at the G_1/S checkpoint, the DNA is replicated in the S phase. The faithfulness of DNA replication is checked at the G_2/M checkpoint, after which the cell divides in mitosis (the M phase) to produce two identical daughter cells. Similar phases of the cell cycle occur in meiosis, with the exception that the DNA synthesis is followed by a special G_2 phase (meiotic prophase 1), where genetic material is exchanged between the maternal and paternal homologs and followed by a cell division in which the number of chromosomes is halved. In the second meiotic division, sister chromatids of the haploid secondary spermatocytes are separated (similarly to mitosis), yielding four haploid spermatids with unique genetic compositions. DSB: double strand break, SC: synaptonemal complex.

2.1.1.4. Physiological apoptosis in the testis

Apoptosis of germ cells is a common physiological phenomenon in the testis, both during development and in adult steady-state spermatogenesis [for a review, see (Print, Loveland 2000)]. Up to 75% of the type A spermatogonia degenerate in the rat testis and this loss primarily affects A_2 and A_3 spermatogonia in the early G_2 phase (Huckins 1978). In the mouse, only 33% of the expected number of preleptotene spermatocytes can be observed in the testis (Huckins, Oakberg 1978).

The purpose of the spermatogonial apoptosis is thought to be to adjust the Sertoli/germ cell ratio to an optimal one. The number of A_1 spermatogonia per Sertoli cell varies more between animals than the B spermatogonia/Sertoli cell ratio, and Huckins postulated in 1978 that the loss of A_1 spermatogonia adjusts the ratio to an optimal one in each animal (Huckins 1978). The degeneration of A spermatogonia is associated with the mitosis of these cells and typically the complete chain of A spermatogonia originating from a single clone degenerate simultaneously (Oakberg 1956a). There is extensive apoptosis of spermatogonia during the first wave of spermatogenesis, with a peak of apoptosis at P13 (Wang, Nakane & Koji 1998).

A considerable loss of germ cells occurs during the meiotic divisions as only 87% of the expected spermatids are formed (Oakberg 1956a, Huckins, Oakberg 1978). Another major contributor to physiological apoptosis is the meiotic checkpoint at mid-pachytene (seminiferous epithelial stage IV). At the meiotic checkpoint, spermatocytes with defective DNA repair and meiotic recombination are cleared from the testis through apoptosis (Hamer et al. 2008). It is activated especially in cases with a defective synapsis of meiotic chromosomes (Hamer et al. 2008).

2.1.2. Sertoli cells

2.1.2.1. Sertoli cells in the fetal and early postnatal life

Sertoli cells are the most important somatic cells in the testis, as their precursors are the first cell type to trigger a male-specific gene expression program. Sertoli cell differentiation is controlled by a myriad of different signals from the endocrine, paracrine and autocrine factors [reviewed in (Tarulli, Stanton & Meachem 2012)]. Cells that migrate to the gonad from the coelomic epithelium give rise to Sertoli cells and interstitial cells (Karl, Capel 1998). Activation of the sex-determining region of Chr Y (Sry) expression in a subset of somatic cells in the genital ridge marks the initiation of Sertoli cell differentiation and testis development (Koopman et al. 1990). The transient presence of SRY induces the expression of SOX9, which maintains the Sertoli cell differentiation by a feed-forward loop promoting testis development and suppressing the ovarian pathway (Sekido et al. 2004, Kim et al. 2006). The newly developed Sertoli cells begin to secrete anti-Müllerian hormone (AMH), which induces the regression of the Müllerian ducts and inhibits the formation of the female internal genitalia (Munsterberg, Lovell-Badge 1991, Behringer, Finegold & Cate 1994). In the XX fetal gonad, AMH can induce testis-type vasculature patterning, but it is not sufficient to induce sex reversal (Ross et al. 2003). Germ cells will follow the sex determination triggered in somatic

cells, irrespective of their sex chromosome content (Adams, McLaren 2002, Byskov, Saxen 1976).

The emergence of Sertoli cells triggers testicular organogenesis, which is associated with a drastic reorganization of the organ and extensive Sertoli cell proliferation during E11.5 and 12.5 [for recent reviews see (Ungewitter, Yao 2013, Svingen, Koopman 2013)]. As a result, the formerly uniform tissue becomes organized as testis cords, where germ cell clusters are enclosed by Sertoli cells, a basement membrane and peritubular myoid cells (Tung, Skinner & Fritz 1984, Skinner, Tung & Fritz 1985). A second wave of rapid Sertoli cell proliferation occurs after E15.5, when adult type seminiferous epithelium forms as a result of cord elongation and coiling. This is under paracrine control by the fetal Leydig cells, which secrete activin A to induce a SMAD4-dependent proliferation of the Sertoli cells (Archambeault, Yao 2010).

After birth the Sertoli cell proliferation begins to decline gradually as the maturation process is initiated at P10 (Vergouwen et al. 1991b, Zimmermann et al. 2015). The Sertoli cells are equally crucial for both normal adult spermatogenesis and fetal testis differentiation. Ablation of Sertoli cells in fetal and perinatal life led to a complete collapse of the tubular structures as a result of germ cell and peritubular myoid cell loss (Rebourcet et al. 2014). The reproductive capacity of an adult male depends on the number of Sertoli cells and the level of Sertoli cell proliferation in the juvenile phase (Orth, Gunsalus & Lamperti 1988). Defective Sertoli cell maturation, function or development causes disorders in spermatogenesis [reviewed in (Sharpe et al. 2003)] and is associated with an increased risk of germ cell cancer (Skakkebaek, Rajpert-De Meyts & Main 2001). The long-term survival of Sertoli cells is crucial for the maintenance of spermatogenesis through adult life, but there is limited knowledge on the mechanisms that sustain this cell type.

2.1.2.2. Sertoli cell differentiation at puberty

Sertoli cell differentiation is a long process which is initiated by the gradual induction of cell cycle exit from P10 onwards. By P35 in the rat, the Sertoli cells exhibit full structural maturity, which coincides with the emergence of the first fully differentiated germ cells (Ramos, Dym 1979, Clermont, Perey 1957). Some major hallmarks of Sertoli cell differentiation and the related molecular mechanisms are summarized in (Fig.4).



Figure 4. **Control of Sertoli cell differentiation.** Quiescence, formation of the inter-Sertoli cell junctions, and androgen responsiveness are major hallmarks of Sertoli cell differentiation. Induction of the CDK-inhibitor p27 and the junction proteins Cldn11 and Cx43 contribute to the cessation of Sertoli cell proliferation. During maturation, the thyroid hormone responsiveness of Sertoli cells is down-regulated and androgen responsiveness is up-regulated.

As Sertoli cells prepare to exit the cell cycle, they upregulate the expression of the cyclindependent kinase inhibitor 1B ($p27^{Kip1}$) (Beumer et al. 1999). $p27^{Kip1}$ inhibits cyclindependent kinases (CDK) that inactivate RB by phosphorylation (Polyak et al. 1994).The loss of $p27^{Kip1}$ leads to gigantism, multiorgan hyperplasia and hypertrophy of the testes due to enhanced proliferation of Sertoli cells, consistent with its role as a cell cycle inhibitor (Fero et al. 1996, Holsberger et al. 2005, Kiyokawa et al. 1996, Nakayama et al. 1996).

There is evidence that, rather than being senescent permanently non-proliferative cells, adult Sertoli cells are rather in a state of constant active repression of cell cycle entry. For instance, in seasonal breeders, Sertoli cell numbers in testis increase during the reproductive season (Tarulli et al. 2006, Johnson et al. 1991). Adult mouse Sertoli cells begin to proliferate when they are removed from their natural environment and put into cell culture conditions (Ahmed et al. 2009). Irradiation induced DNA damage in Sertoli cells leads to an accumulation of phosphorylated ataxia-telangiectasia mutated (ATM) which is a kinase that is associated with active DNA repair (Hamer et al. 2004). Treatment with gonadotropin inhibitors can induce Sertoli cell proliferation as a result of germ cell loss in humans (Tarulli et al. 2013).

Cell cycle control and the differentiation state are closely connected to the function of the inter-Sertoli junctions A loss of connexin 43 (Cx43), a gap-junction protein, in Sertoli cells leads to continued Sertoli cell proliferation, immaturity and failure to support spermatogenesis (Sridharan et al. 2007). In mice deficient for claudin 11 (Cldn11), a tight-junction protein, Sertoli cells continue to proliferate in adulthood and form papilloma-like clusters within the seminiferous tubules (Mazaud-Guittot et al. 2010).

The internal organization of the testicular tissue into seminiferous tubules is mediated by the Sertoli cells from the fetal period onwards. A functional blood-testis barrier (BTB) begins to form at P16 in the rat, which coincides with the emergence of zygotene and early pachytene spermatocytes (Vitale, Fawcett & Dym 1973, Clermont, Perey 1957). The BTB is a highly complex structure formed by an intricate interplay between tight junctions (e.g. claudins 1-24, ZO-1, JAM1-3), ectoplasmic specialization (e.g. $\alpha 1\beta 6$ integrin, espin), gap (e.g. connexin 43) and desmosome-like junctions (e.g. desmoglein, desmocollin, vimentin) (Mruk, Cheng 2004). The purpose of BTB is to seclude the meiotic and haploid germ cells from the surrounding body to create an immuneprivileged environment and to allow them to be in contact only with substances that passed the control of the Sertoli cells [reviewed in (Mruk, Cheng 2004)]. BTB undergoes considerable remodeling during the spermatogenic wave, especially during the late stage VIII-early stage IX, to allow the passage of the preleptotene spermatocytes to the ad luminal compartment for further differentiation (Russell 1977a).

Emerging androgen responsiveness is another hallmark of functional differentiation of Sertoli cells. During the past years, work on different transgenic animal models has revealed the complex nature of androgen signaling in Sertoli cells [recently reviewed in (Smith, Walker 2014)]. Despite acting in an endocrine manner on the rest of the body, androgens can be seen as paracrine controllers of spermatogenesis. In rats and mice, the androgen receptor (AR) is expressed in Sertoli cells from early postnatal life (P5 in rats) onwards, and as the animals reach adulthood the expression levels increase and become stage-specific (Bremner et al. 1994, Zhou et al. 1996). The highest expression of AR is observed in stages II-VII in the rat testis (Parvinen, Vihko & Toppari 1986, Bremner et al. 1994), which coincides with the highest intratubular testosterone concentrations (Parvinen, Ruokonen 1982). AR-signaling in Sertoli cells is crucial for supporting spermatogenesis beyond the pachytene phase (De Gendt et al. 2004). Testosterone appears to control Sertoli cell proliferation indirectly via peritubular myoid cells, since testosterone administration promotes the recovery Sertoli cell number in gonadotropin-deficient hpg mice (Haywood et al. 2003). However, the SCARKO mice with *Ar* ablation in specifically Sertoli cells had essentially normal Sertoli cell numbers (De Gendt et al. 2004).

Thyroid hormone action provides an additional layer of endocrine control on the differentiation of Sertoli cells. An excess of thyroid hormone in juvenile rodents causes a premature cessation of Sertoli cell proliferation, while hypothyroidism has the opposite effect (De Franca et al. 1995, Van Haaster et al. 1992, van Haaster et al. 1993). Induction of neonatal hypothyroidism by goitrogens in mice results not only in delayed maturation and extended proliferation of Sertoli cells, but also in consequently larger testes and a higher sperm output (Joyce, Porcelli & Cooke 1993). The thyroid hormone receptor alpha (TR α 1) is the main mediator of the thyroid hormone actions of Sertoli cells and it is a marker for Sertoli cell immaturity (Joyce, Porcelli & Cooke 1993, Holsberger, Kiesewetter & Cooke 2005).

2.1.2.3. Sertoli-germ cell interactions

Sertoli cell function within the seminiferous epithelium is very dynamic (Elftman 1950). Sertoli cell function changes cyclically according to the stages of the seminiferous epithelial cycle. Sertoli cell filament organization and nuclear localization, as well as the gene expression profile vary between the stages (Leblond, Clermont 1952, Sugimoto, Nabeshima & Yoshida 2012). Sertoli cells appear to have an intrinsic cycling behavior even in the absence of germ cells (Timmons, Rigby & Poirier 2002). However, if rat spermatogonia are transplanted to mouse testis, the timing of the seminiferous epithelial cycle follows that of the spermatogonia of the donor, not the recipient (Franca et al. 1998). Thus, the germ cells have an intrinsic clock which determines the timing of the seminiferous epithelial cycle and modulates Sertoli cell function (Franca et al. 1998). It has been shown that reciprocal modulations in retinoic acid signaling between Sertoli cells and germ cells contribute to the establishment and maintenance of the seminiferous epithelial cycle (Sugimoto, Nabeshima & Yoshida 2012).

Extensive physical contacts exist between Sertoli cells and germ cells [for review see (Kopera et al. 2010)]. Germ cells, from undifferentiated spermatogonia through the round spermatid stage, are connected to the Sertoli cells with desmosome-like junctions. The BTB-associated basal ectoplasmic specializations contribute to the adhesion of the immature germ cells to Sertoli cells, and they are actively cycled within the Sertoli cells as the connected germ cells mature (Russell 1977b). As the spermatids reach the elongation phase, they become connected to the Sertoli cells with apical ectoplasmic specializations. When spermiation approaches the apical ES is gradually replaced by the tubulobulbar complexes, which are formed by invaginations of mature spermatid cytoplasm towards the Sertoli cell cytoplasm and endoplasmic reticulum and supported by actin-filaments (Russell 1979).

2.1.3. Leydig cells

In addition to sperm production, the second pivotal role of the testes is to produce androgens. Androgens promote the formation of the male genitalia during fetal life, trigger the appearance of the secondary male characteristics during puberty, and maintain overall well-being and sperm production in adulthood. The main cell type responsible for androgen production is the Leydig cell and castration results in a 97.4% reduction of serum testosterone levels in men (Labrie et al. 2009). The adrenal cortex contributes to the circulating total androgens by producing a testosterone precursor, dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), which can be converted to more potent androgens peripherally, for example in the prostate (Labrie 2011).

There are two different populations of Leydig cells during development: the fetal Leydig cells and the adult Leydig cells (ALC). The origin of the fetal Leydig cells and the adult Levdig cells is still debated [for a recent review, see (Svingen, Koopman 2013)]. The fetal Leydig cells can be identified in ED12 in the mouse testis interstitium when the emerging fetal androgen production peak can be observed (Merchant-Larios, Moreno-Mendoza & Buehr 1993). Recent evidence has suggested that the Nr5a1-positive cells in the interstitium of the bipotential gonad are the fetal Levdig cell precursors (Barsoum et al. 2013). The fetal Leydig cell population expands rapidly during E12.5-15.5 through recruitment and differentiation of precursors, not by proliferation (Orth 1982, Migrenne et al. 2001). The fetal androgen production peak is essential for the differentiation of the male genitalia from the Wolffian duct. Adult Leydig cells begin to emerge at puberty from their stem-like progenitors and they become the main cell type responsible for testosterone production (Habert, Lejeune & Saez 2001). The adult mouse Leydig cells acquire a full androgen biosynthetic capacity at P24, evidenced by a rapid increase in the androstenedione and testosterone levels in serum (Wu et al. 2010). The testosterone levels reach a peak at P45 (Wu et al. 2010). The adult Leydig cells proliferate rapidly until P28, after which they gradually become quiescent (Rijntjes et al. 2009). Sertoli cells are necessary for the formation of the adult Leydig cell population, but ablation of Sertoli cells in the prenatal mouse testis does not disturb fetal Leydig cell function (Rebourcet et al. 2014). Unlike Sertoli cells, adult Leydig cells can resume active proliferation in adult life after damage, for example, after ethane-1,2-dimethyl sulfonate (EDS) administration (Molenaar et al. 1985, Kerr, Donachie & Rommerts 1985).

The role of AR in the fetal and adult Leydig cells has remained a mystery for decades. In fetal life, the testicular somatic cells do not express AR and the fetal androgens have been thought to be responsible only for the masculinization of the fetus, not for testicular development. Nevertheless, there is mounting evidence indicating the presence of an androgen-sensitive period, which determines adult reproductive functions, during fetal testicular development (Kilcoyne et al. 2014, Juul et al. 2014). A recent study established a link between the androgen action on fetal Leydig cells and the adult Leydig cell population (Kaftanovskaya et al. 2015). Ablation of AR in the precursors of the fetal Leydig cells resulted in an incomplete differentiation of the adult Leydig cells, infertility, and increased survival of the fetal Leydig cells in the adult testis, even though these two cell types do not share a common origin (Kaftanovskaya et al. 2015). It appears that AR expression is required to restrict the fetal Leydig cell population in the adult testis and

the fetal Leydig cells control the adult Leydig cell differentiation in a paracrine manner (Kaftanovskaya et al. 2015). Androgens also play a role in the control of the adult Leydig cell progenitors in fetal life. Anti-androgenic treatment of the fetus modulates the epigenetic regulation of the steroidogenic acute regulatory protein (*Star*) and influences adult Leydig cell function (Kilcoyne et al. 2014). AR in the adult Leydig cell progenitors is essential for their final maturation, but not essential for the attainment of the final Leydig cell number (O'Hara et al. 2015).

2.1.4. Peritubular myoid cells

Peritubular myoid cells (PTM) make up the outer layer of the seminiferous tubules and produce the basement membrane which lines the seminiferous tubules together with Sertoli cells (Tung, Skinner & Fritz 1984). The origin of the PTMs remains unknown, but the first evidence of them can be observed in the mouse testis at E13 (Jeanes et al. 2005). PTMs play an important role in the postnatal development of the testis, as disrupted PTM proliferation in juvenile rats leads to decreased testis size (Nurmio et al. 2007, Nurmio et al. 2012). Sertoli cells control the differentiation of PTMs, and ablation of Sertoli cells in the prenatal testis causes a drastic disorganization of the seminiferous tubules and PTM dedifferentiation (Rebourcet et al. 2014). Androgen action on spermatogenesis is partially mediated by the PTMs (Welsh et al. 2009). *Ar* ablation in PTMs results in azoospermia and infertility (Welsh et al. 2009).

2.1.5. Other somatic cell types

Testicular macrophages are required for the establishment of the male-specific vasculature during testicular organogenesis in the fetal gonad (DeFalco et al. 2014). In the adult testis, macrophages form the second largest cell population within the interstitium after the Leydig cells [for a recent review see (Winnall, Hedger 2013)]. Endothelial cells play a central role in fetal testis development. Correct patterning of the testicular vasculature is essential for testicular organogenesis (Combes et al. 2009, Cool et al. 2008). Endothelial cells from the adjacent mesonephros infiltrate the developing testis and carve the way to the development of the testis-specific vasculature. Cooperation of all the different testicular cell types is crucial during development and in the adult testis. A good example of this was provided by the ablation of Smad4, which acts downstream of the canonical TGF β -signaling pathway, in both Sertoli and Leydig cells. Loss of Smad4 resulted in a testis cord dysgenesis in the fetal life and hemorrhagic tumors in adult testis as a result of defective testicular vasculature (Archambeault, Yao 2014).

2.1.6. Endocrine control of spermatogenesis

Endocrine control of the testis occurs via the hypothalamo-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis where complex feedback and feedforward loops operate. Kisspeptins are one of the major upstream regulators of the HPG-axis [for review see (Roa et al. 2008)]. Gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) is secreted from the GnRH neurons in the hypothalamus in response to the activation of the Kiss1-receptor (also known as GPR54) by the kisspeptins (Castellano et al. 2006). Loss of Kiss1-receptor in mice and humans results in a hypogonadotropic hypogonadism and absence of pubertal development (d'Anglemont de Tassigny et al. 2007, Seminara et al. 2003, de Roux et al. 2003). GnRH in turn triggers the secretion of the gonadotropins from the anterior pituitary. There are two gonadotropins in both females and males: follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinizing hormone (LH). FSH acts primarily on Sertoli cells to support their function, while LH stimulates Leydig cells to produce androgens. Human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG), which is secreted from the placenta, activates LH receptors and stimulates the development of the fetal Leydig cells. The secretion of inhibin B from Sertoli cells and testosterone from Leydig cells creates a negative feedback loop for gonadotropin secretion by the pituitary.

The establishment of the Sertoli cell population is not gonadotropin-dependent, since the Sertoli cells of the hpg mouse model lacking both FSH and LH differentiate normally (Myers et al. 2005, Cattanach et al. 1977). However, Sertoli cell proliferation is dependent on FSH, as the population is considerably smaller in hpg mice than in the controls (Myers et al. 2005, Cattanach et al. 1977). Furthermore, the increase in the serum FSH levels induced by unilateral castration of juvenile rats results in an FSH-dependent increase in Sertoli cell proliferation and testicular hypertrophy in the remaining testis (Orth, Higginbotham & Salisbury 1984, Nurmio et al. 2012).

2.1.7. Somatic cells in the control of the spermatogonial stem cell niche

A complex network of paracrine signaling controls spermatogenesis and the SSC niche in particular. The Sertoli cells secrete several growth factors and signaling molecules, which act on the SSCs to control self-renewal, colony expansion and meiotic entry.

FSH stimulates Sertoli cells to secrete glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) and Kit ligand (also known as stem cell factor) (Rossi et al. 1993, Yan et al. 1999, Tadokoro et al. 2002). GDNF promotes SSC maintenance by activating the GFR α 1 receptor and RET tyrosine kinase (Meng et al. 2000, Tadokoro et al. 2002, Naughton et al. 2006, Jing et al. 1996). Insufficient GDNF secretion leads to an exhaustion of the SSC population in mice, while GDNF overexpression results in their accumulation (Meng et al. 2000). Kit ligand promotes both the proliferation of spermatogonia and the meiotic entry (Manova et al. 1990, Yoshinaga et al. 1991, Schrans-Stassen et al. 1999). The expression of the receptor for Kit ligand, Kit, marks the commitment of spermatogonia to differentiate (Schrans-Stassen et al. 1999) and it is subject to direct negative regulation by PLZF in undifferentiated spermatogonia (Filipponi et al. 2007).

The CXCL12/CXCR4 system, which mediates the migration of PGCs, has also been shown to be involved in the maintenance of the SSC population (Yang et al. 2013, Molyneaux et al. 2003). A decrease in the expression of the various Sertoli cell-secreted chemokines compromises the SSC maintenance. ETV5 is a transcription factor that has been shown to control the expression of several chemokines in the Sertoli cells (*Cxcl12, Cxcl5, Ccl7, Ccl9*) (Simon et al. 2010, Chen et al. 2005). Loss of ETV5 led to a progressive loss of SSCs and a Sertoli-cell-only phenotype (Chen et al. 2005). A decrease in the *Cxcl12/Cxcr4* transcript levels was associated with the deletion of SIN3a, a transcriptional co-repressor, and it resulted in the loss of the PLZF-positive spermatogonia in the postnatal testis (Payne et al. 2010).

The Sertoli cells play a central role in controlling the meiotic entry. Retinoic acid (RA) is a potent inducer of meiosis in the juvenile mouse testis and it is produced by Sertoli cells from retinol (Vernet et al. 2008). RA induces the expression of Kit ligand and GDNF in Sertoli cells (Pellegrini et al. 2008). In addition, FSH and RA act on the Sertoli cells to induce the expression of Neuregulin 1 and 3, which promote STRA8 expression and meiotic progression in differentiating spermatogonia (Zhang et al. 2011). Conversely, the Sertoli cell-secreted fibroblast growth factor 9 (FGF9) has been shown to decrease the sensitivity of germ cells to STRA8 (Bowles et al. 2010). In summary, a tight-knit balance of endocrine and paracrine factors with opposing actions is required for the control of the meiotic entry.

PTMs participate in forming the SSC niche together with the Sertoli cells (Spinnler et al. 2010). Testosterone promotes the secretion of GDNF by PTMs *in vitro*, and spermatogonia co-cultured with the testosterone-treated PTMs were more potent in colonizing testes in transplantation assays than non-treated PTMs (Chen et al. 2014). PTMs and Leydig cells produce colonystimulating factor 1 (CSF1), which controls SSC survival (Oatley et al. 2009).

All the somatic cells contribute to the germ cell microenvironment. In the normal testis, they ensure the maintenance of the SSCs and promote a timely meiotic entry and differentiation. A compromised function of the somatic cell niche can lead to the depletion of the SSCs, infertility or even malignant transformation of the germ cells.

2.1.8. The clinical connection - testicular dysgenesis syndrome

All the testicular cell types, their functions and paracrine effects intersect in a clinical context when testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS) is considered. The prevalence of several disorders of male reproduction has been increasing during the past decades [recently reviewed in (Juul et al. 2014)]. These disorders range from congenital malformations such as cryptorchidism and hypospadias to an increasing incidence of germinal neoplastic cells *in situ* (GNIS), testicular germ cell cancer (TGCC) and male factor infertility. These defects often present together and being affected with one is associated with an increased risk for the others (Juul et al. 2014). Consequently, it has been hypothesized that these defects have an origin in the fetal testicular development and that, despite their different natures, they share a similar etiology (Fig. 5).



Figure 5. **Pathogenesis** of testicular dysgenesis syndrome. Multiple environmental and genetic factors can disturb the fetal testis development and result in aberrant Leydig cell and Sertoli cell function. These defects can present in postnatal life and adulthood as cryptorchidism, hypospadias, hypogonadism, infertility and/or testicular cancer. Modified from Juul et al. 2014.

Several causes for the TDS spectrum disorders have been identified. Gonadal dysgenesis is a more severe manifestation of the TDS spectrum. It is observed in patients with disorders of sex development (DSD) and is caused by genetic factors (sex chromosome alterations or mutations in single genes). Many other factors have been connected to the more subtle phenotypes of TDS. Disorders of fetal growth are associated with increased risk of cryptorchidism, hypospadias and TGCC (Moller, Skakkebaek 1997, Francois et al. 1997, Main et al. 2006). Maternal factors such as pre-eclampsia and diabetes have been linked to genital malformations (Damgaard et al. 2008, Virtanen et al. 2006).

It has been proposed that the observed increase in the prevalence of TDS could be caused by environmental pollutants with endocrine-disrupting potential. Obviously, it is very difficult to demonstrate a direct causal link between environmental exposure and TDS in humans. However, in rodents, a TDS-like syndrome can be induced by exposing the animals to di(n-butyl) phthalate (DBP) during fetal life. In addition, genetic or chemical blocking of androgen action impairs Sertoli cell proliferation and fertility (Scott et al. 2007, Tan et al. 2005, Atanassova et al. 2005).

TGCC can be considered the most severe outcome of TDS. Non-seminoma and seminoma both derive from the similar precursor cells called GNIS (Skakkebaek 1972). TGCC is often surrounded by seminiferous tubules with GNIS cells and these premalignant lesions can even be found in the contralateral testis in 5% of cases (Berthelsen et al. 1982, Dieckmann, Loy 1996). Based on these data, it has been proposed that TGCC is the result of a widespread defect in the testes, rather than a manifestation of a malignant development in one germ cell clone. The GNIS cell morphology and protein expression pattern resemble gonocytes. These premalignant cells are thought to arise as a result of a defective somatic cell niche function: an insufficient signaling to downregulate pluripotency markers and a dysregulation of meiosis signaling (Jorgensen et al. 2015, Jorgensen et al. 2013).

2.1.9. How should testicular cell dynamics be studied?

The complex dynamics of the testicular cell types during development have been traditionally studied using morphometric methods. Identification of the different stages of the seminiferous epithelium in histological sections enables dissecting the different germ cell subtypes to a certain level of accuracy. More specific information can be obtained by immunohistochemical methods to study the cells based on different marker expression. A common pitfall in both of these approaches is that often the analysis has to be done manually, which makes it laborious and time-consuming. During the past decades several advances have been made applying flow cytometry in the study of testicular cell types to overcome the problems associated with morphometry (Toppari, Eerola & Parvinen 1985, Toppari et al. 1988, Ferguson, How & Agoulnik 2013, Elzeinova et al. 2013, Wakeling, Miles & Western 2013).

2.1.9.1. Flow cytometry to quantify testicular cells

In flow cytometry, cells in suspension are injected into a stream of fluid, which forces the cells into a single file as they pass through the detection system. The different characteristics of the cells (number, size, granularity, fluorescence) are detected by subjecting them to a laser beam and detecting the characteristics of the transmitted light. Forward scatter (FSC) gives information about the size of the cell, while side scatter (SSC) is a parameter for cell granularity. The golden standard of testicular cell flow cytometry since the late 1970's has been coupling the detection of the scatter properties to a stoichiometric DNA stain such as propidium iodide to allow detection of the different testicular cell types based on their DNA amount (Toppari, Eerola & Parvinen 1985, Toppari et al. 1988, Pfitzer et al. 1982, Meistrich et al. 1978, Clausen, Purvis & Hansson 1977). The adult testicular cell types fall into four different categories based on their DNA staining characteristics. The quiescent diploid somatic cells and spermatogonia in the G_0/G_1 phase form the 2C cell population (Toppari, Eerola & Parvinen 1985). Mitotically dividing spermatogonia in the G₂/M phase of the cell cycle and the meiotic spermatocytes from leptotene onwards have doubled their DNA amount and form the 4C cell population. Cells undergoing DNA synthesis in the S phase cluster between the 2C and $4\hat{C}$ populations. The haploid cells form two distinct populations. The 1C population with half of the DNA staining intensity of the 2C cell is comprised of the round and early elongated spermatids. As the nucleus becomes more compacted in the later stages of spermatid development, the DNA binding characteristics change and the second population of hypohaploid cells, with a 0.6-0.7C peak in the DNA histogram, emerges (Toppari, Eerola & Parvinen 1985).

Despite its wide usability, the DNA stain-based flow cytometry has significant limitations in studying the testis. First, the 2C population is very heterogeneous in the adult testis as all the somatic cell types and the different spermatogonia subtypes cluster within this population. Second, further limitations arise when the DNA flow cytometry is applied in studying testicular development, since both the somatic and the germ cells are rapidly proliferating. This results in the somatic cell subtypes clustering within 2C, proliferating, and 4C populations. To overcome these issues, flow cytometry has also been coupled with fluorescently labeled antibodies against specific cell types (Hou et al.

2011, Valli et al. 2014). The most common application has been to use antibodies targeted against cell surface markers on fresh cell preparations. However, the availability of suitable antibodies is limited, since most intense antibody development has been targeted for the needs of stem cell research and immunology. In addition, this approach renders the study of intracellular signaling pathways impossible.

A more recent application of flow cytometry has been to permanently fix and permeabilize the analyzed cell prior to staining procedures to allow for the detection of intracellular antigens (Strobl, Knapp 2004, Turac et al. 2013). The principle is similar to that in immunofluorescent microscopy, with the exception that the sample preparation is performed on cells in solution and the signal is detected with the flow cytometer instead of a microscope. Since the spatial information about the cells within the tissue is lost in flow cytometry, a more rigorous sample analysis and antibody validation is required than in analysis of homogenous cell lines by flow cytometry or when using immunohistochemistry on testis tissue. However, despite recent advances in applying intracellular flow cytometry in the study of testis, there is no agreement within the field on how to validate antibodies for flow cytometry experiments or for data normalization (Elzeinova et al. 2013, Ferguson, How & Agoulnik 2013, Wakeling, Miles & Western 2013).

2.2. The retinoblastoma and E2F protein families

2.2.1. Mitotic and meiotic cell cycle

One of the most fundamental functions of a cell is to produce a progeny by cell division. Extensive cell cycle control mechanisms exist to ensure that replication of DNA and cell division occur without the genetic integrity being compromised. During the cell cycle, a cell first grows and prepares for the upcoming division in the G_1 phase. The decision on whether to proceed to division is made in the G_1/S phase checkpoint. If the intracellular and extracellular conditions are favorable and cell division is permitted, the cell enters S phase where the DNA is replicated. A second checkpoint occurs after DNA replication, when the accuracy of the DNA replication is checked and possible errors are repaired. After this the cell divides by mitosis, where the genetic material is separated into two daughter cells. The driving force of cell cycle progression is the activation of different types of cyclins in all the phases of the cell cycle. The control of the whole cell cycle machinery is highly centered on controlling the cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases and their upstream and downstream effectors.

2.2.2. The retinoblastoma protein family

The retinoblastoma protein was the first identified tumor suppressor (Lee et al. 1987a, Lee et al. 1987b). It was discovered that inactivating germline mutations of RB in humans cause malignant retinoblastoma tumors of the retina in children (Friend et al. 1986). Two other proteins (p107 and p130) with structures similar to that in RB were identified later and these three form the retinoblastoma protein family (Ewen et al. 1991, Zhu et al. 1993, Mayol et al. 1993, Hannon, Demetrick & Beach 1993, Li et al. 1993). The RB protein family can also be called the pocket protein family, according to the shared pocket domain which dictates most of the functions of the protein family.

RB family members have distinct roles during cell cycle regulation. RB is active during the G_0/G_1 phase and is inactivated by phosphorylation during the S phase transition. Conversely, p107 is activated as the cells enter the cell cycle, while p130 is active in quiescent cells (Classon, Harlow 2002). p107 and p130 share the most structural homology and functional redundancy. Mice *null* for either *p107* or *p130* are viable, but a compound deletion induces a severe phenotype (Cobrinik et al. 1996, Lee et al. 1996). In the absence of one pocket protein family member, the other ones may take over binding E2Fs (Lee et al. 2002). The RB proteins have different preferences for partnering with the E2F transcription factors. RB binds E2Fs 1-4 (Moberg, Starz & Lees 1996, Lees et al. 1993), while p107 and p130 associate preferably with the repressive E2Fs 4 and 5 (Fig. 6) (Hijmans et al. 1995, Moberg, Starz & Lees 1996).



Figure 6. RB and E2F family interactions. RB binds preferentially E2Fs 1-4, p107 and p130 with E2Fs 4-5. E2Fs 6-8 do not interact with the RB family.

2.2.2.1. RB family in the cell cycle

Loss of RB function in mammalian cells is frequently associated with unrestrained and aberrant proliferation. RB-E2F complexes provide a mechanism to control the temporal expression of genes that are needed for cell proliferation, development, apoptosis and cell survival [reviewed in (Classon, Harlow 2002, Burkhart, Sage 2008)]. According to the classical view of the cell cycle control, RB is phosphorylated and deactivated by cyclin D/CDK4/6 complexes during G₁/S transition of the cell cycle, which results in freeing E2F to activate genes required for S-phase progression such as *Dhfr* and *Tk*, *Cdk2*, *Ccn A* and *E* and E2F (Fig. 7) (Wolgemuth, Manterola & Vasileva 2013). Overexpression of RB induces cell cycle arrest at G₁ (Qin et al. 1992, Huang et al. 1988), while loss of RB results in an accelerated transit through the G₁ phase and extended S phase (Herrera et al. 1996, Classon et al. 2000). RB also controls cell cycle progression independently of the E2Fs via stabilizing the CDK-inhibitor p27^{Kip1} through different mechanisms (Ji et al. 2004, Binne et al. 2007).



Figure 7. Classical view of RB and E2Fs in cell cycle control. In the phase G0/G1the active underphosphorylated RB inhibits E2F by binding with the pocket domain. Upon G1/Sphase transition cyclin (CCN)/cyclindependent-kinase (CDK) complexes inactivate RB bv phosphorylation and E2F is free to activate genes required for the S phase.

2.2.2.2. Post-translational modifications of RB

Control of RB function during the cell cycle is achieved through extensive reversible post-translational modifications, unlike most cell cycle regulatory proteins which undergo cyclic degradation during cell cycle (Munro, Carr & La Thangue 2012).

RB is phosphorylated by cyclin D/Cdk4/6 complexes on S249, T356, S807, S811 and T826 in early G₁ leading to dissociation of the partners binding the LXCXE motif on RB. As the cell cycle progresses, other CDKs take over RB phosphorylation: cyclin E/CDK2 phosphorylate RB on S612 and T821 in the late G1 and early S phase and RB inactivation is maintained for the remaining cell cycle by cyclin A/CDK2 (Zarkowska, Mittnacht 1997). Phosphorylation of RB on S567, which is located in the core of the pocket region, disrupts binding with E2Fs (Harbour et al. 1999). As cells exit the mitotic cell cycle, protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) reactivates RB by dephosphorylation (Ludlow et al. 1993). RB is also phosphorylated by checkpoint kinases Chk1 and 2 during DNA damage, which leads to RB-mediated inactivation of E2Fs (Inoue, Kitagawa & Taya 2007).

In addition to phosphorylation, RB is also regulated by other post-translational modifications. Acetylation of RB inhibits CDK-mediated phosphorylation and is associated with differentiation of multiple different cell types (Chan et al. 2001, Nguyen et al. 2004, Pickard, Wong & McCance 2010). RB methylation during DNA damage responses and permanent cell cycle arrest of differentiating cells induces gene silencing via chromatin remodeling (Munro et al. 2010, Carr et al. 2011). Moreover, ubiquitination and SUMOylation have been shown to play a role in the post-translational control of RB (Uchida et al. 2005, Ledl, Schmidt & Muller 2005).

2.2.2.3. RB in apoptosis

RB can be both pro- and anti-apoptotic depending on the cellular context. RB can inhibit apoptosis through the negative control of the E2F transcription factors and by inducing senescence after DNA damage. The pro-apoptotic function of RB is mediated by a

specific interaction of RB with E2F1 via an alternative domain other than the pocket, and it is not connected to the other E2Fs (Dick, Rubin 2013). This interaction can resist inactivation by CDKs during the S phase and lead to recruitment of RB to E2F target genes (Wells et al. 2003, Cecchini, Dick 2011, Dick, Dyson 2003). DNA damage results in extensive post-translational modifications on both RB and E2F1, leading to the stabilization of the RB/E2F1complexes, activation of pro-apoptotic genes and repression of cell cycle related genes (Carnevale et al. 2012, Ianari et al. 2009).

2.2.2.4. RB in differentiation

Cell cycle exit precedes terminal differentiation in several cell types [for a recent review, see (Julian, Blais 2015)]. RB loss in quiescent terminally differentiated cell leads to different phenotypic outcomes than a developmental loss of RB (Sage et al. 2003, Andrusiak et al. 2012, Lorz et al. 2010).

Rb-null mice die *in utero* already at E14.5 due to defects in the central nervous system (CNS) and erythropoiesis (Jacks et al. 1992, Clarke et al. 1992, Lee et al. 1992). If the *Rb*-status is restored to normal in the extraembryonic cell lineages of an *Rb*-null embryo, many of the erythroid and neural defects can be rescued, but the animals die at birth due to abnormalities in the skeletal muscles (de Bruin et al. 2003, Wu et al. 2003).

RB cooperates with the E2F transcription factors to control differentiation. For example, in the osteoblast precursors, RB and E2F1 are both recruited to promoters to activate expression of osteocalcin and alkaline phosphatase (major marker of osteogenesis) during differentiation (Flowers, Xu & Moran 2013). However, *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies on differentiation can provide contradictory results. A study on immortalized *Rb*-deficient cell lines suggested that RB promotes osteoblast differentiation by directly interacting with RUNX2 (Thomas et al. 2001). Conversely, a conditional knockout of Rb in osteoblasts *in vivo* resulted in increased osteoblast differentiation by an E2F-dependent cell cycle defect (Berman et al. 2008).

RB has been shown to be critical, not only for the induction of differentiation but also for the survival of terminally differentiated cells. When RB is depleted from post-mitotic neurons, their cell cycle machinery is reactivated and the cells are lost by an E2F-independent mechanism (Andrusiak et al. 2012).

2.2.3. The E2F transcription factors

The E2 promoter targeting factors (E2Fs) were first discovered through their ability to bind RB (Helin et al. 1992). The E2Fs can function as oncogenes and tumor suppressors, depending on the context. Eight E2F genes coding for nine different proteins have been described in the mouse and human (Chen, Tsai & Leone 2009). Two different isoforms of *E2f3* are transcribed from the *E2f3* gene locus through the use of an alternative promoter within the locus (Leone et al. 2000, He et al. 2000). The longer *E2f3a* isoform was shown to be expressed only in actively proliferating cells and to activated genes in G_1/S , while the shorter b isoform is expressed in both quiescent and proliferating cells and represses gene expression in G_0 , but also acts in concert with E2f3a in G_1/S to control gene expression (He et al. 2000, Leone et al. 2000, Chong et al. 2009a).The different E2Fs have been traditionally classified as transcriptional activators (E2F1-3a) and repressors (E2F3b-8). Recent studies have, however, challenged this traditional grouping. Activator E2Fs in progenitor cells transformed to active transcriptional repressors upon differentiation *in vivo* by forming complexes with RB (Chong et al. 2009b). Loss of RB prevents the formation of the repressive RB/E2Fcomplexes and result in a strong activation of cell cycle genes and subsequent ectopic cell divisions (Chong et al. 2009b). Furthermore, E2F4 has been shown to both activate and repress gene expression *in vitro* and it can bind DNA on both long-range repressive complexes and distant enhancers of genes (Lee, Bhinge & Iyer 2011).

All the E2Fs share the same winged-helix DNA-binding motif (Zheng et al. 1999) and the same consensus DNA binding site (Lees et al. 1993, Buck et al. 1995). Consequently, there is considerable redundancy within the E2F family, especially between the activator E2Fs. In combined knockouts of all the activator E2Fs (E2F1-3), restoration of E2F3a expression was sufficient to support normal mouse development in the absence of the other activator E2Fs (Tsai et al. 2008). Surprisingly, expression of *E2f1* or *E2f3b* from the *E2f3a* locus was able to induce the same rescue effect, showing that temporal and spatial control of the expression of the different activator E2Fs may be more crucial than the presence of different family members (Tsai et al. 2008). The repressive E2Fs can compensate for each other as well, since loss of E2f3b led to a compensatory loading of the repressive E2F4 on E2F target genes in G₀ (Chong et al. 2009a).

Despite these examples of functional redundancy, the different E2Fs also have specific roles, which are mediated at large by their association with different cofactors. E2Fs bind DNA rather promiscuously, meaning that they do not require a consensus binding site for interaction. Instead, they may function as cofactors for other transcription factors and thus control the expression of a number of genes through an indirect interaction with DNA (Rabinovich et al. 2008). E2Fs can also associate with enhancer and repressor complexes that act from a long distance (Lee, Bhinge & Iyer 2011). E2Fs are important cofactors in mediating the transcriptional actions of the RB family members. In Drosophila larvae, dE2F1 and 2 occupied the vast majority of the sites where RBF (Drosophila RB homolog) bound and loss of dE2Fs abrogated RBF binding to chromatin, suggesting that most of the RBF-mediated transcriptional control is dE2F-dependent (Korenjak et al. 2012). E2F1 has been shown to mediate the recruitment of RB to CpG islands in all phases of the cell cycle in human cells (Wells et al. 2003).

The E2Fs are further divided into the classical (E2F1-6) and atypical (E2F7-8) subclasses based on their sequence homology. The classical E2F6 and the atypical E2Fs 7 and 8 all lack the carboxy-terminal activation domain, which is required for binding the RB protein family (Morkel et al. 1997, Lammens et al. 2009). They act as transcriptional repressors, independently of binding to the pocket proteins by recruiting chromatin remodeling enzymes to facilitate gene silencing (Lammens et al. 2009). E2F6 has been shown to be critical for restricting the expression of male germ cell-specific transcripts in somatic cells (Pohlers et al. 2005). E2F7 and E2F8 resemble each other very closely and they both are involved in the negative regulation of gene expression and the inhibition of proliferation (Maiti et al. 2005, Christensen et al. 2005). Ablation of both E2F7 and 8 leads to activation, ectopic E2F1 expression and massive E2F1- and

p53-dependent apoptosis in the embryo, which is a prime example of the interconnectivity of the E2F family members (Li et al. 2008)

2.2.3.1. Function of the E2Fs in vivo

The initial in vitro studies using mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) suggested that the activator E2Fs are required for cell proliferation. Loss of all the activator E2Fs (1-3) in MEFs abrogated proliferation and led to a cell cycle exit due to RB/p130-mediated transcriptional repression (Wu et al. 2001, Timmers et al. 2007). The proliferative ability of the triple-E2F-deficient (TKO) MEFs was partially rescued in vivo, as they were able to form teratomas in nude mice and embryo development proceeded until E9.5 even in the absence of all the activating E2Fs (Chong et al. 2009b). Nevertheless, there are many examples of affected proliferation, apoptosis and cell survival in different cell types in the absence of the different activator E2Fs, implying context-specific roles for the different family members. For instance, ablation of E2Fs 1-3 in retinal progenitors does not block proliferation, but induces apoptosis (Chen et al. 2009). A similar phenomenon occurs in the triple-E2F-deficient lens, where initial cell cycle entry of the lens cells is not affected, but upon differentiation they fail to exit the cell cycle and undergoes massive apoptosis (Wenzel et al. 2011). Furthermore, E2F3^{-/-} animals suffer from heart failure due to decreased proliferation of cardiac myocytes (King et al. 2008). In the bone marrow, the proliferation of the myeloid progenitors does not depend on the activator E2Fs but they support the survival of these cells by acting as transcriptional repressors (Trikha et al. 2011). As the myeloid progenitors differentiate to bone marrow macrophages, the activator E2Fs switch back to transcriptional activators and promote proliferation (Trikha et al. 2011).

E2F1 is the primary mediator of apoptosis and induction of E2F1 is often responsible for apoptosis observed as a result of alteration in the other E2F family members (Martinez et al. 2010). However, E2F2 and E2F3a can induce apoptosis independently, albeit not as efficiently as E2F1 (Vigo et al. 1999, DeGregori et al. 1997).

2.2.3.2. E2F transcription factors control the differentiation of several tissues

An intricate interplay between the different E2F transcription factors is required for the differentiation of multiple different cell lineages. So far the most studies have focused on the contribution of E2F3 to neural and myoid cell differentiation. E2F3b attenuates the expression of genes required for myogenic differentiation in an RB-independent manner in an *in vitro* model for myocyte differentiation (Asp et al. 2009). Moreover, E2F3a and E2F3b counterbalance each other in the control of SOX2 expression in neural progenitors (Julian et al. 2013). Loss of E2F3b led to an increased expansion and decreased differentiation of neural progenitors and loss of E2F3a resulted in the opposite (Julian et al. 2013). E2F1 stimulated proliferation of adipogenic progenitors via activation of PPAR γ expression, while E2F4 suppressed PPAR γ -expression and promoted differentiation to adipocytes (Fajas et al. 2002). In the endocrine progenitors, E2F1 directly induced the expression of neurogenin 3 (NGN3), which drives pancreatic cell differentiation (Kim, Rane 2011). E2Fs appear to have a conserved function in multiple different cell lineages to regulate cell cycle-related genes, but upon

differentiation they assume a very tissue-specific target gene pattern, which suggests a new inter-linkage between cell cycle regulation and differentiation via a switch in the recruitment sites of the E2F transcription factors (Julian et al. 2015).

In summary, the different E2Fs have critical roles in proliferation, apoptosis, cell survival and differentiation *in vivo*, but the functional redundancy between the family members and the extensive context-dependency of their function make it impossible to create a conclusive description of their function within the whole organism.

2.2.4. The RB/E2F-pathway in the testis

The RB family proteins and the E2F transcription factors show distinct expression and post-translational modification profiles in the testes, suggesting a dynamic role for them in spermatogenesis (Fig. 8) (Yan et al. 2001, Novotny et al. 2007, Bartkova et al. 2003, El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). There is mounting evidence of an essential role for these factors in the testis from both mouse and human studies (Hu, de Rooij & Page 2013, Bartkova et al. 2003, Nalam et al. 2009).



Figure 8. The expression patterns of the RB and E2F protein families in the rodent testis. The Sertoli cells express RB, p130, E2F3 and E2F4. RB, p107 and E2F1-3 are expressed in spermatogonia. During meiosis, p107 and E2F2 and 5 are present. (Yan et al. 2001, El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006).

A major hallmark differentiating the fetal testis development from the ovarian pathway is the induction of mitotic arrest in the male germ cells at E12.5 (Hilscher et al. 1974). Not surprisingly, RB is a critical controller of the mitotic arrest in the male germs cells. Fetal *Rb*-null testis *in vitro* shows a delay in mitotic arrest, but compensatory p27^{Kip1} and p15^{INKB} activation resulted in cessation of germ cell proliferation at E16.5 (Spiller, Wilhelm & Koopman 2010). In the postnatal rat testis, all the RB family members are expressed in spermatogonia: RB in A spermatogonia, p130 in the Kit negative undifferentiated spermatogonia, and p107 in all developmental stages of germ cells from spermatogonia to late pachytene spermatocytes (Yan et al. 2001). SCF-induced spermatogonial proliferation in vitro was associated with RB phosphorylation, as would be expected from increased cell cycle entry (Yan et al. 2001). Conversely, spermatogonial apoptosis coincided with RB hypophosphorylation and spermatocyte apoptosis with decreased p107 expression (Yan et al. 2001).

The role of RB in the germ cells was further explored using an Mvh-cre mediated ablation of RB in the gonocytes at E15.5 (Hu, de Rooij & Page 2013). As a result, the proliferation of PLZF-positive spermatogonia increased but the transit amplifying spermatogonial stem cell pool was lost, leading to gradual exhaustion of spermatogenesis. This did not, however, affect the differentiation of the germ cells, as normal sperm was produced even in the absence of RB. RB loss in cultured SSCs induced cell cycle arrest at G₂/M, p53-dependent apoptosis and E2F1-dependent activation of DNA damage responses, while a constitutive activation of RB impaired self-renewal and colonization in transplantation assays (Tanaka, Kanatsu-Shinohara & Shinohara 2015), RB loss in murine spermatogonia does not induce the development of germinal neoplastic cells in situ, (GNIS; formerly referred to as carcinoma in situ, CIS) or testicular germ cell tumors, even though RB loss is associated with germ cell tumors and GNIS cells in the human testis (Bartkova et al. 2003). The tumor-suppressive function of RB may have been compensated by p27^{Kip1} or the other RB family members in these germ cell-specific RB knockout models. Interestingly, the role of RB in the female germ cells, oocytes, appears to be very different from the male. Oocyte-specific ablation of Rb results in both aberrant proliferation and differentiation, since the Rbdeficient oocytes formed ovarian teratomas (Yang et al. 2015).

E2F1 protein was expressed in germ cells from A spermatogonia to zygotene spermatocytes in the adult mouse testis (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). In the human testis, *E2f1* mRNA expression was posttranscriptionally downregulated in GNIS cells, which may have contributed to the survival of this premalignant cell type (Novotny et al. 2007). Both loss and overexpression of *E2f1* led to disruption of spermatogenesis in the mouse (Agger et al. 2005, Yamasaki et al. 1996). In the first reports on the E2F1 knockout phenotype, testicular atrophy was observed from the age of 3 months onwards (Yamasaki et al. 1996, Field et al. 1996). The activator E2Fs appeared to have a dosedependent role in mouse spermatogonia, since E2F1^{-/-}E2F3^{+/-} knockout mice exhibited an exacerbated testicular atrophy in comparison with the E2F1^{-/-} mice (Cloud et al. 2002). Transgenic overexpression of E2F1 in the adult testis led to a rapid increase in apoptosis of spermatocytes and accumulation of *carcinoma in situ*-like cells after a long exposure to the transgene and loss of more mature germ cells (Agger et al. 2005). This transgene-induced apoptosis in the testis was p53-independent (Holmberg et al. 1998). E2F1 has also been suggested to play a role in Sertoli cell function and cause Sertoli cell apoptosis in the absence of retinoblastoma protein (Nalam et al. 2009).

E2F2 was expressed in a subpopulation of spermatogonia and in pachytene spermatocytes in the mouse testis (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). The repressive E2F5 was expressed in germ cells from B spermatogonia to late pachytene spermatocytes in the rat testis (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). E2F6 has been shown to repress the expression of germ-line specific genes in mice (Pohlers et al. 2005).

The RB family has been shown to localize also to the somatic cell of the testis. All the RB family members are expressed in the juvenile (P5) Sertoli cells in the rat testis (Yan et al. 2001). p107 and p130 showed surprisingly different expression patterns in the adult rat testis, with p130 expression in the terminally differentiated somatic cells (Sertoli, Leydig and PTM) and p107 in spermatogonia and spermatocytes (Yan et al. 2001).
Mouse Sertoli cells have been shown to express both E2F3 and E2F4 (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). Concomitant expression of p130, RB and E2F4 in Sertoli cells may imply that the transcriptional repression in these terminally differentiated cells is governed by an E2F-dependent mechanism.

Despite these studies, the roles of the RB and E2F protein families in the mouse testis remain largely unknown.

3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The main objective of this study was to dissect the role of the retinoblastoma protein and the E2F transcription factors in the complex nature of cell cycle control during testicular development and in the adult testis. In addition, this study aimed to develop new methods to study testicular development using flow cytometry.

The specific aims were:

- 1. To study how RB influences Sertoli cell development using a Sertoli cell specific RB knockout mouse model.
- 2. To show the developmental expression pattern of E2F1 in the mouse testis and to study the mechanisms of testicular atrophy in E2F1^{-/-} testis.
- 3. To develop a novel rapid method for analysis of the complex testicular tissue by flow cytometry coupled with intracellular staining of antigens.

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Complete information on the manufacturers of the reagents are given in the original publications (I-III).

4.1. Experimental animals (I-III)

Amh-cre (Plekha5^{Tg(AMH-cre)IFlor}) (Lecureuil et al. 2002) in C57-B6/SJL genetic background and Rb^{flox/flox} (FVB;129-*Rb1^{tm2Brn}*/Nci) in a mixed FVB:129 genetic background (Marino et al. 2000) mouse strains were cross-bred to obtain Amh-cre⁺/Rb^{flox/flox} (SC-RbKO) mice with conditional knockout of *Rb* specifically in Sertoli cells. Both cre-/Rb^{flox/flox} and cre+ Rb^{wt/wt} were used as controls in the experiments. (I) Commercially available E2F1^{-/-} mice (B6;129S4-E2f1tm1Meg/J) (Field et al. 1996, Yamasaki et al. 1996) were cross-bred with C57Bl/6 mice for eight consecutive generations to obtain a uniform genetic background. Age-matched controls were used throughout the studies and the animals were also litter-matched if possible. (II) Spraque-Dawley rats of different ages were obtained from the University of Turku Central Animal Laboratory's breeding stocks. (III)

All animals were housed under environmentally controlled conditions (12h light/12h darkness; temperature, 21 ± 1 °C) in the animal facilities of the University of Turku. The mice were fed the mouse chow SDS RM-3 (Special Diet Service, E, Soy-free, Whitman) and tap water ad libitum. All procedures were carried out according to the institutional and ethical policies of the University of Turku and approved by the local ethics committee on animal experimentation.

4.2. Fertility test and sperm counts (I, II)

The epididymides of adult mice were collected, rinsed with saline solution, and weighed. The sperm were released from cauda epididymides into KSOM-AA medium (cat. no. MR-121, specialty media, Millipore) by applying pressure with forceps. After removal, the sperm were incubated at 37°C for 15 minutes. The number of spermatozoa was counted under a microscope (Olympus CK 2, Olympus) using a Bürker chamber. Sperm smears were stained with the Papanicolaou stain for morphological analysis. (I)

Male mice (n=3-4) were bred with four different C57Bl/6J females. The animals were mated and on the following day the presence of a copulative plug was observed. In the absence of a copulative plug, the animals were allowed to mate two more times within the week and the females were checked for copulative plugs. The litter size and the sexes of the resulting pups were recorded and the results of the breeding were presented as an average litter size/male. (I, II)

4.3. Hormone measurements (I, II)

Serum LH and FSH levels were measured by immunofluorometric assay (IFMA, Delfia, Wallac Oy, Turku, Finland) as described previously (van Casteren, Schoonen & Kloosterboer 2000, Haavisto et al. 1993). (I, II) The sensitivity of the LH and FSH assays

was 0.03μ g/L in 25µl and 0.1μ g/L respectively. For serum testosterone determination, 25µl aliquots were used. The sera was extracted twice with 2 ml diethyl ether and evaporated to dryness. The residues were reconstituted in PBS with 0.1% BSA and measured using standard radio-immuno-assay, as described previously (Huhtaniemi, Nikula & Rannikko 1985). The sensitivity of the assay was 1nmol/L. All serum samples were assayed at the same time using specific antiserum and radiolabeled hormones diluted the same day. (I, II)

4.4. Histology and histomorphometry (I, II)

Testes for histological analysis were fixed in Bouin's fixative and stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) and Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS). For histology, samples were cut from three different levels of the paraffin-embedded testes, to ensure the analysis of different cells in each section. The samples were imaged with a Leica DMRBE microscope (I, II) or a Pannoramic Slidescanner (3D Histech) (II). Seminiferous tubule diameters were measured from 30 randomly selected round seminiferous tubule cross-sections using Leica IM500 software (n=3-4 animals). In the gross morphological analysis, seminiferous tubules from a given sample were grouped into three groups according to their histological appearance: normal (all stage-appropriate layers of germ cells present in the seminiferous epithelium), germ-cell-loss (apparent loss of germ cells) and Sertoli-cell-only (complete absence of germ cell in the seminiferous tubules cross-section) (II).

4.5. Flow cytometry of mouse testes (II)

The development of the flow cytometry protocol is described in the Results section and the protocol itself is shown in (III). In (II) four E2F1^{+/+} and E2F1^{-/-} animals at P20 and P40 were included in the assay. Briefly, whole testis tissue was cut into 10 mg pieces and disrupted both mechanically and enzymatically to obtain a single cell suspension. The cells were fixed using 4% paraformaldehyde, followed by a permeabilization with 90% methanol. To assess the germ cell populations in the testes, all the cells were stained with propidium iodide (Sigma-Aldrich) to analyze the DNA content of the cells. A fixed volume of samples was run with a BD LSRII flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). The testicular cell populations were gated based on their DNA amounts: 2C cells (spermatogonia and somatic cells), 4C cells (primary spermatocytes and proliferating cells in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle), proliferating cells in the S phase with a DNA amount of between 2C and 4C populations, and 1C cells (spermatids). The number of cells in each population was represented as cells per milligram of tissue. (II)

4.6. Immunohistochemistry

4.6.1. Standard immunohistochemistry (I, II)

4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) fixed paraffin-embedded testicular tissue sections were dewaxed using serial incubations in xylene and ethanol. Antigen retrieval was performed in a pressure cooker in 10mM sodium citrate buffer, pH 6 or in TE buffer, pH 9. Endogenous peroxidase activity was quenched with 3% H₂O₂. The samples were blocked with suitable sera depending on the secondary antibody. The primary antibodies, their

concentrations, and their downstream detection systems are listed in Table 1. The primary antibody was detected with different HRP-linked secondary antibodies and DAB. The following kits were used: the Vectastain Elite kit (Vector laboratories, Inc), the Envision anti-mouse or anti-rabbit kit (Dako), the Goat-on-Rodent-HRP-polymer kit (Biocare Medical) and the Novocastra Novolink Polymer Detection Systems (Leica Biosystems).

4.6.2. Double label immunohistochemistry (I)

PFA-fixed paraffin-embedded adult SC-RbKO and control testes samples were processed for immunohistochemical staining of p130 or p107 (Table 1.) using an HRP-based detection system (Goat-on-Rodent-HRP-polymer kit for p130 and Envision anti-rabbit for p107). After the DAB reaction, the samples were washed with a buffer and blocked with a 5% normal donkey serum. Next, they were incubated overnight with the anti-vimentin antibody. The following day the vimentin signal was detected using the Vectastain ABC-AP Standard kit (cat. # AK-5000, Vector Laboratories) and Vector Blue alkaline phosphatase substrate (cat. # SK-5300, Vector Laboratories) and the samples were mounted aqueously using Vectastain Hard-set mounting medium (cat. # H-1400, Vector Laboratories).

4.7. Immunofluorescence

4.7.1. Standard immunofluorescence (I-III)

The samples were processed until antigen retrieval the same way as for immunohistochemistry. Thereafter, autofluorescence was quenched with 100mM NH₄Cl. After washing in buffer (PBS or TBS), the unspecific binding was blocked with a suitable serum- Depending on the secondary antibody normal goat serum, normal rabbit serum or normal donkey serum was used. Next the samples were incubated with the primary antibody diluted in the blocking solution. AlexaFluor goat or donkey secondary antibodies (Life Technologies) were used to detect the primary antibodies. DAPI was used as a nuclear counterstain and the slides were mounted with Mowiol (I) or Vectashield Hard-set mounting medium (cat. # H-1400, Vector Laboratories). The samples were imaged using a Zeiss Axiovert microscope.

4.7.2. Immunofluorescent detection of BrdU and cell markers (I, II)

Cell proliferation and DNA synthesis in specific testicular cell populations were evaluated using 5-bromo-2-deoxyuridine (BrdU) incorporation. Male mice at different postnatal time points were injected with BrdU (200 mg/kg body weight; Sigma) in NaCl (0.9%). After two hours, the animals were sacrificed, then the testes and small intestines collected and fixed in 4% PFA (van de Kant, de Rooij 1992). Paraffin-embedded sections were processed as described previously in (Nurmio et al. 2009) for detection of BrdU and different cell markers (I: Wilm's tumor 1 (WT1) for Sertoli cells; II: MAGE-B4 for spermatogonia and WT1 for Sertoli cells). The sections were examined with fluorescence microscopy (Zeiss AxioVert 200M). Cells positive for BrdU and cell markers were counted from 20 round cross-sections in each testis. Primary antibody suppliers and catalogue numbers are listed in Table 1.

4.7.3. Immunofluorescent detection of apoptosis with TUNEL and cell markers (I,II)

Evaluation of apoptotic germ cells and Sertoli cells was performed by fluorescent dual TUNEL (TdT-mediated dUTP-nick end labeling) and immunofluorescent detection of cell type markers (I: WT1 for Sertoli cells; II: MAGE-B4 for spermatogonia). Commercially available terminal transferase and biotin-16-dUTP (Roche/Boehringer Mannheim) were used. Briefly, the 4% PFA fixed sections were deparaffinized and rehydrated. The permeabilization step was carried out in a pressure cooker in a 0.1 M citrate buffer, pH 6. Slides were rinsed with TBS, and immersed in 100mM NH₄Cl to block autofluorescence. Sections were incubated with the TUNEL reaction mixture for 60 min at 37°C and the reaction was stopped using 300mM NaCl, 30mM NaCitrate. Unspecific binding of the primary antibody was blocked with 3% BSA in TBS and the primary antibody, diluted in blocking solution, was incubated overnight at 4°C. Next a sequential incubation of AvidinTexasRed (Vector labs) and AlexaFluor488 anti-rabbit antibody was performed to detect the TUNEL reaction and the primary antibodies. DAPI was used as a nucleic counterstain. A positive control for the TUNEL reaction was prepared by adding $1U/\mu L$ DNAse for 30 minutes at 37°C and in the negative control the terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT) was omitted. The number of apoptotic cells per section was determined by counting intratubular TUNEL-positive cells. In the SC-RbKO, round seminiferous tubule cross-sections were chosen randomly, the positive cells were counted, and the results were presented as the percentage of apoptotic Sertoli cells. In the E2F1KO study, the number of MageB4 or WT1 and TUNEL or BrdUpositive and double positive cells was determined as an intratubular cell count per analyzed round seminiferous tubule cross-section. In the samples from the P10 testes, the fifty round cross-sections analyzed were chosen randomly. For the P40 animals, only tubule cross-sections in stage VII-VIII of the seminiferous epithelial cycle were chosen for the analysis and the minimum number of analyzed tubules was five per animal. The stage-specific analysis was done to decrease the variation caused by the stage-specific pattern of apoptosis and to increase the sensitivity of the assay as there is almost no apoptosis in these stages in the normal testis.

4.8. RNA *in situ* hybridization (II)

RNAscope® 2.0 Assay (cat. ACD-310035, Advanced Cell Diagnostics) was used to detect *E2f1* transcripts on PFA-fixed, paraffin embedded section from 6, 10, 20, and 40-day-old wild-type testis (Wang et al. 2012). The probe against mmE2f1 was custom-made and the standard positive control (Mm-PPIB, cat. ACD-313902) and negative control (DapB, cat. ACD-310043) probes were used. The assay was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. The negative signal threshold was set according to the manufacturer's instructions to no staining or less than 1 dot to every 10 cells per cell-type. The samples were imaged using Pannoramic Slidescanner (3D Histech).

For a more precise identification of different germ cell types, the RNAscope assay was coupled to the immunohistochemistry of PLZF and γ H2AX-S139 (antibody information in Supplementary Table S1). The RNAscope assay was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions until the DAB reaction. After washing the slides with dH2O, the samples were blocked with 5% horse serum in PBS for 1h at RT. The primary

antibodies were diluted 1/200 in the blocking solution and they were incubated overnight at +4°C. After washing off the primary antibody, the slides were incubated with the biotinylated horse anti-mouse (cat. # BA-2000, Vector laboratories) or anti-goat (cat. # BA-9500, Vector laboratories) secondary antibodies diluted 1/400 in blocking solution for 30 minutes at RT. The Vectastain ABC-AP Standard kit (cat. # AK-5000,Vector Laboratories) was used to visualize the reaction according to the manufacturer's instructions. Vector Blue alkaline phosphatase substrate (cat. # SK-5300, Vector Laboratories), supplemented with a drop of Levamisole (cat. # SP-5000, Vector Laboratories), was used to visualize the signal. The slides were aqueously mounted using Vectashield Hard-set mounting medium (cat. # H-1400, Vector Laboratories).

4.9. Western blot and co-immunoprecipitation (I)

Fresh whole testes were homogenized in a non-denaturing lysis buffer (50mM Tris-HCl, 170mM NaCl, 5mM EDTA, 1mM DTT, 1% NP-40) containing the protease inhibitor cocktail cOmplete, Mini (Roche). The lysates were sonicated using Bioruptor (Diagenode) at 2 x 30s. After incubation on ice, the lysates were centrifuged at 10000 x g for 25 minutes. 1mg of protein was pre-cleared using 2µg of normal rabbit IgG and 20µl of Dynabeads Protein G (Invitrogen). The lysate was then incubated with 2µg of E2F3 C-18 antibody (sc-878, Santa Cruz) overnight at 4°C. A control sample was prepared by adding 8µg of E2F3 blocking peptide (sc-878P, Santa Cruz) to the reaction. 50µl of Dynabead Protein G was used to pull down the complexes. The immunoprecipitate together with the input lysate was loaded to Mini-Protean TGX 4-20% SDS-PAGE gel (Bio-Rad). RB was detected from the upper part of the blot with the E2F3 C-18 (sc-878, Santa Cruz).

Name	Manufacturer	cat. code.	conc.
WT-1	Santa Cruz	180	1/200
PLZF	RD systems	AF2944	1/200
MAGE-B4	non-commercial rabbit antisera (Österlund et al.)		1/200
BrdU	Roche	11170376001	1/50
γH2A.X-Ser139	Millipore	05-636	1/200
RB	BD Biosciences	G3-245	1/200
RB	Chemicon	MAB3186	1/500
CRE	Covance	MMS-106P	1/200
p130	Santa Cruz	C-20, sc-633	1/400
p107	Santa Cruz	C-18, sc-318	1/400
E2F3	Santa Cruz	C-18, sc-878	4µg/ml
E2F3 blocking peptide	Santa Cruz	sc-878P	12µg/ml
Claudin 11	Santa Cruz	H-107, sc-25711	1/200
Keratin 18	Santa Cruz	C-04, sc-51582	1/200
Espin	BD Biosciences	611656	1/50
ATM-S1981	Rockland	200-301-400	1/100
β-actin	Sigma	AC-15, A1978	1/1000

Table 1. Antibodies used in the studies.

4.10. In vivo shRNA (I)

For silencing the expression of *E2f3* (*E2f3a*, *E2f3b*), an expression vector containing shRNA that inhibits both isoforms was constructed using a previously published sequence (Smith et al. 1996). The annealed oligos were inserted into the BgIII/HindIII sites of the pSUPER.gfp/neo vector (OligoEngine, Seattle, WA) following the manufacturer's instructions. Electro-competent *E.coli* cells were transformed by the shRNA-E2F3 vector or the pSUPER.gfp/neo control empty vector. All vectors were sequenced by The Finnish Microarray and Sequencing Centre (CBT sequencing service, Turku, Finland). Plasmids were propagated in the bacteria by standard procedures and purified using a Maxiprep kit (Qiagen).

The plasmid DNA was diluted with 5% glucose to the chosen concentration (2 μ g/ in 10 μ l per testis), and complexed with *in vivo*-jetPEI (cationic polymer transfection reagent, PolyPlus Transfection, Illkirch, France) according to the manufacturer's instructions. SC-RbKO male mice at PND15 were anesthetized with isoflurane. The testes were pulled out from the abdominal cavity, and approximately 10 μ l of plasmid DNA solution was injected into the rete testis using glass capillaries under a binocular microscope as previously described (Sofikitis et al. 2008). The testes were then returned to the abdominal cavity, and the abdominal wall and skin were closed with sutures. Injected animals were sacrificed at the age of 10–12 weeks; testes were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde.

4.11. Gene expression profiling with microarray (I, II)

Total RNA was isolated with TRIZOL reagent (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA). P10 SC-RbKO, SC-Rb+/- and control testes (I) and P20 E2F1^{+/+} and E2F1^{-/-} (II) snap-frozen testis tissue was used, n=4/per group. The RNA was precleaned using RNeasy MinElute Cleanup Kit (Qiagen). The gene expression was analyzed using Sentrix MouseWG-6 v2.0 Expression Bead Chip-microchip (Illumina Inc) by the Finnish Microarray and Sequencing Centre at the Turku Centre for Biotechnology according to the manufacturer's instructions. The arrays were scanned with Illumina Bead Array Reader and the data was obtained using GenomeStudio v. 2011.1; Gene Expression Module v. 1.9.0-software. Normalization and statistical analyses of the microarray data were performed using the statistical software R package limma (http://www.R-project.org) or Sigma Stat 3.1 (SPSS Inc.).

4.12. Downstream functional data analysis workflow (II)

The differentially expressed transcripts in the E2F1^{-/-} microarray were ranked according to their likely expression site. Information on the relative expression levels of the transcripts in each testicular cell type was derived from the RNA-seq data published by Soumillon et al. in 2013 (GEO accession code GSE43717) (Soumillon et al. 2013). Data on Sertoli cells, spermatogonia, spermatocytes and spermatids were chosen for the purposes of this study. The RNA-seq data analysis was performed using the Chipster software (Kallio et al. 2011). The raw data was aligned to reference using TopHat2 and statistically significant differential expression over the cell types was analyzed using the

DESeq² tool (Love, Huber & Anders 2014). The transcripts were ranked according to their primary expression site by ranking the pair-wise comparisons (for example., a Sertoli cell enriched transcript should have high expression levels when compared to the other germ cell data sets and vice versa) and the differentially expressed transcripts from the E2F1^{-/-} array were compared against these lists. The resulting transcript lists were referred to as the cell-type weighed transcript lists. Enriched biological process GO terms were analyzed using the online tool Amigo by Gene Ontology Consortium (geneontology.org) (Ashburner et al. 2000). The cell-type weighed gene ID lists were submitted to the tool using *Mus musculus* as the reference and Bonferroni correction for multiple hypothesis testing. The obtained GO term lists and adjusted p-values were visualized using the ReviGO software to assess general trends and to filter redundant terms (Supek et al. 2011). The enrichment of putative E2F1 target genes in the lists of altered transcripts was analyzed using the PASTAA tool with stringent settings (-200 to + 200bp, sites conserved between *Mus musculus* and *Homo sapiens*, maximum affinity) (Roider et al. 2009).

4.13. Quantitative RT-PCR (I,II)

The total RNA was isolated from the testis tissue of SC-RbKO, $E2F1^{-/-}$ and control animals at different time points in the same way as was done for the microarray analysis. cDNA synthesis and quantitative RT-PCR were performed using the DyNAmo HS two step SYBR Green qRT-PCR kit (Finnzymes Oy, Espoo, Finland). The data were normalized by relating gene expression to the mouse ribosomal protein L19 (*L19*) (I, II), peptidyl-prolyl isomerase A (*Ppia*, cyclophilin A) (I, II) and hypoxanthine guanine phosphoribosyl transferase (*Hprt*) using the Pfaffl method (Pfaffl 2001).

4.14. Statistical analyses (I-III)

SigmaStat software (SigmaStat 3.5 for windows; SPSS Inc) (I) and GraphPad Prism 5 (II, III) were used for conducting the statistical analyses and to plot the data. The data was first inspected for normal distribution by plotting the data and Kolmogorov-Smirnov normality test, if it was applicable. Data from two experimental groups was analyzed using an unpaired t-test. Data with three or more experimental groups was analyzed using one-way ANOVA followed by the Holm–Sidak test (I) or Tukey's test (II, III). The threshold for statistical significance was set at p < 0.05.

5. **RESULTS**

Main results of studies I-III

- I. Maintenance of terminal differentiation in Sertoli cells is dependent on an RB-mediated inhibition of E2F3.
- II. E2F1 has a differential role in the control of SSC fate and germ cell apoptosis in the adult and juvenile testis.
- III. Testicular cell populations can be accurately studied using flow cytometry to detect intracellular antigens.

5.1. RB interacts with E2F3 to control terminal differentiation of Sertoli cells (I)

5.1.1. Testicular phenotype of the SC-RbKO (I)

Amh-cre and Rb^{flox/flox} mouse strains were cross-bred to obtain a conditional knockout of *Rb* in Sertoli cells (SC-RbKO) from E14.5 onwards (Lecureuil et al. 2002). Despite the developmental loss of RB, the testis differentiation was normal and the 1-month-old SC-RbKO testes differed from the controls only subtly in size or morphology (I: Fig. S2). However, the SC-RbKO testes atrophied gradually by the age of 10 weeks, the SC-RbKO testes were significantly smaller than the control testes, and the seminiferous tubule architecture was severely disrupted (I: Fig. 1b-c). SC-RbKO mice were initially sub-fertile with sperm counts that were only a fraction of normal (I: Fig. 1d) and the mice became infertile at the age of 6 months as the phenotype progressed. At the age of 6 weeks, the testicular architecture of the SC-RbKO was still normal, but increased germ cell apoptosis was observed as a sign of Sertoli cell dysfunction (I: Fig. 2a, S3). In the older SC-RbKO mice, the Sertoli-germ cell contacts became severely disrupted and the immature germ cells sloughed to the seminiferous tubule lumen and the cauda epididymis (I: Fig. 1e). This coincided with an abnormal accumulation of ectoplasmic specialization and BTB proteins (espin and claudin11, respectively) (I: Fig. S3).

5.1.2. Sertoli cell proliferation and apoptosis in the adult SC-RbKO (I)

Sertoli cell proliferation during the normal proliferative period (at P7 and P15) was unaltered in the SC-RbKO, but at P30 a significant proportion of the *Rb*-deficient Sertoli cells re-entered the cell cycle, consistent with the role of RB as a gatekeeper for maintaining quiescence (I: Fig. 2b-c). As the Sertoli cell phenotype progressed, the Sertoli cells began to express Keratin 18 (a marker for immaturity) as a sign of dedifferentiation (I: Fig. 2b). Despite the aberrant proliferation, no Sertoli cell tumors formed in the aging SC-RbKO (I: Fig. S2). The increased apoptosis of Sertoli cells in the adult SC-RbKO likely contributed to the inhibition of tumorigenesis (I: Fig. 2a). The ectopic cell cycle activation was associated with a nuclear localization of phosphorylated ATM (a marker for DNA double strand break repair) indicating a possible accumulation of DNA damage in the adult SC-RbKO Sertoli cells (I: Fig. 2b).

5.1.3. E2F3 function in the SC-RbKO testis (I)

E2F transcription factors are the main downstream targets of RB in the cell cycle control. E2F3 and E2F4 have been shown to be expressed in the mouse Sertoli cells (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). A strong E2F3 signal was detected in spermatogonia and Sertoli cells in the adult SC-RbKO and control testes (I: Fig. 3a-c).

Since E2F3 has been shown to induce ectopic proliferation and apoptosis in the Rb^{-/-} lens and CNS (Ziebold et al. 2001), we decided to further explore the possible contribution of E2F3 to the SC-RbKO phenotype. Co-immunoprecipitation showed that RB and E2F3 interacted in the juvenile (P10) wild-type testis (I: Fig. 3d). No clear interaction was observed in the adult testis (I: Fig. 3d), but this was likely due to insensitivity of the immunoblotting. However, the p107 and p130 began to bind E2F3 in the adult SC-RbKO testis, implying a role for the RB family in the control of E2F3 in Sertoli cells (I: Fig. 3d). The interaction of p107 with E2F3 was unexpected, as p107 and E2F3 do not colocalize in the same cell types in wild-type mouse testes. However, ectopic expression of p107 was activated in the SC-RbKO Sertoli cells, which explained the p107/E2F3interaction (Fig. 9., I: Fig. 4a,).



Figure 9. Ectopic expression of p107 is induced in the adult SC-RbKO Sertoli cells. Doublelabel immunohistochemistry was used to detect Vimentin (VIM, Sertoli cell marker) and RB protein family members A. p130 and B. p107 in 10-week-old control and SC-RbKO testis. Dashed circles = pachytene spermatocytes, black arrows = Sertoli cells.

To test whether deregulated E2F3 is the main downstream mediator of the SC-RbKO phenotype, *E2f3* was knocked down *in vivo* using a specific shRNA against both *E2f3* isoforms under the hypothesis that the *E2f3* knockdown would rescue the SC-RbKO phenotype. The shRNA was introduced by microinjection to the rete testes of P15 SC-RbKO mice and the mice were allowed to age until they were 10 weeks old, the age at

which the severe testicular phenotype is clearly seen in the SC-RbKO. Each animal served as its own control, as one testis was treated with the *E2f3* shRNA and the other with a mock plasmid. The testes treated with *E2f3* shRNA were significantly heavier than the mock-treated testes at the time of sacrifice (I: Fig. 5a). There was also a recovery of histological tissue architecture of the testis in the rescued SC-RbKO (I: Fig. 5c). The *E2f3* shRNA treatment restored the claudin 11 and espin to normal in the SC-RbKO testes (I: Fig. 5d). However, the rescue was only partial since the shRNA-treated testes recovered to only 60% weight of control (untreated Rb^{flox/flox}) testes and the histological improvement of the tissue architecture was patchy (I: Fig. 5a, c).

5.2. E2F1 function in the postnatal mouse testis (II)

5.2.1. Expression pattern of *E2f1* in postnatal mouse testis (II)

The role of E2F1 in the adult testis has previously been addressed by different studies (Yamasaki et al. 1996, Holmberg et al. 1998, Hoja et al. 2004, Agger et al. 2005, Novotny et al. 2007). However, the significance of E2F1 in the developing testis and the possible contribution of a developmental phenotype to the E2F1-/- testicular phenotype have remained elusive.

We set out to study this developmental role of E2F1 by first showing the ontogenic expression pattern of *E2f1* mRNA. E2F1 protein has previously been shown to be expressed in type B spermatogonia, preleptotene and leptotene and zygotene spermatocytes (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). We opted for RNA in situ hybridization (ISH) to localize *E2f1* in the developing testis. We were unfortunately unable to correlate the mRNA expression pattern with protein expression, because the thirteen tested antibodies performed inconsistently and the production of the antibody used by El-Darwish et al. (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006) had been discontinued. The RNA ISH assay was performed on PFA-fixed paraffin-embedded testis samples from P10, P20 and P40 wild-type animals in C57Bl/6J genetic background. To aid the identification of the different *E2f1* expressing cell types, the RNA ISH was coupled with an immunohistochemical detection of different marker antibodies: PLZF for undifferentiated spermatogonia and phosphorylated yH2AX for distinction between leptotene and pachytene spermatocytes. The *E2f1* expression pattern in the P40 testis with full spermatogenesis was similar to the previously published protein expression pattern (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006) with a high level of E2f1 mRNA in the preleptotene, leptotene and zygotene spermatocytes and a decreasing amount of E2f1 mRNA transcript in the pachytene spermatocytes (II: Fig. 1C). E2f1 expression in the germ cell of the juvenile (P10 and P20) testes was observed in similar cell types as in the adult testes, but somatic cells showed a differential expression pattern (II: Fig1A-B). In the P10 testes, E2f1 mRNA was observed not only in the germ cells but also in some peritubular myoid cells and interstitial cells (II: Fig. 1A). In the P20 testis, *E2f1* was detected in spermatogonia and meiotic cells with a similar expression pattern as in the P40 testis. There were some E2f1-positive interstitial cells observed as well (II: Fig. 1B).

5.2.2. A differential role for E2F1 in SSCs, spermatogonia and spermatocytes (II)

We took advantage of the commercially available E2F1^{-/-} mouse line to study the function of E2F1 in the postnatal testis. To reduce variability between the animals, we first crossed them into the C57Bl/6J genetic background over eight generations. This led to an exacerbation of the testicular phenotype with a significant decrease in relative testis weights at the age of 20 days already, considerably earlier than in the hybrid animals where atrophy was observed at the age of 3 months (Yamasaki et al. 1996) (II: Fig. 2B, 3).

Apoptosis of germ cells was affected during the first wave of spermatogenesis in the E2F1^{-/-}. The number of spermatogonia at P10 was decreased (II: Fig. 5B), but surprisingly their apoptosis was simultaneously significantly decreased (II: Fig. 4B). Spermatogonial proliferation was not significantly altered (II: Fig. 5A). Contrary to the P10 testis, significantly increased apoptosis of germ cells was observed in the adult and P20 testis. Meiotic cells were lost from the P20 testis (II: Fig. 3, Table 1) and this was further exacerbated in the P40 E2F1^{-/-} testis (II: Fig. 3, 4A, Table 1) The progressive nature of the phenotype with emerging SCO tubules as the animals aged (II: Fig. 2F) could be attributed mostly to the loss of the undifferentiated spermatogonia and especially the SSC subpopulation, which was supported by the decreased *Plzf* and *Oct4* mRNA levels in the adult E2F1^{-/-} testis (II: Fig. 5A).

5.2.3. E2F1 was redundant in somatic cells (II)

E2f1 mRNA was also expressed in somatic cells during development (II: Fig. 1A-B). Both peritubular myoid cells and interstitial cells expressed *E2f1* in the P10 testes (II: Fig. 1A), and *E2f1* persisted in a small subset of interstitial cells in the P20 testes (II: Fig. 1B). Nevertheless, *E2f1* appeared to be redundant in these cell types. Serum LH, FSH and testosterone levels were comparable in E2F1^{-/-} males and controls in adulthood, reflecting unaltered androgen production (II: Fig. 7A). In addition, *Ar* expression and levels of *Eppin* and *Rhox5* (known androgen responsive genes) were not altered in the E2F1^{-/-} animals in comparison with the controls (II: Fig. 7B). Smooth muscle actin (*Sma*) mRNA levels, which were used as a functional marker for peritubular myoid cells, were not significantly altered either (II: Fig. 6A).

The Sertoli cell number and proliferation rate were not affected by the loss of E2F1 (II: Fig. 6B). Claudin 11(Cldn11), which is a BTB component, was used as a functional marker for Sertoli cells and its expression was unaltered in the absence of E2F1 (II: Fig. 6A).

5.2.4. Gene expression analysis (II)

Global gene expression profiling was performed using the Illumina Mouse-WG-6 v. 2 Bead Chip to assess the transcriptional consequences of E2F1 loss in the testis. P20 was chosen as the time point for the experiment to avoid confounding effects due to radically different cell compositions of the testis between E2F1^{-/-} and controls, as observed in the older mice. Indeed, the samples clustered very closely to each other in the principal component and hierarchical clustering analyses, showing that the time point choice was successful (data not shown). The expression of 164 genes was up-regulated and 56 genes were down-regulated in the absence of E2F1, and the fold changes (FC) of the differentially expressed genes were relatively modest (FC -4.4 to 2.6).

When the gene expression profiling has been performed on whole tissue with multiple different cell types present, interpreting the significance of the results in each different cell type is difficult. To overcome this issue, a comparative analysis of the E2F1-array data and previously published data on the transcriptomes of the different testicular cell types was performed (Soumillon et al. 2013). The rationale of the analysis was to determine the principal expression sites of the transcripts which were in the $E2F1^{-/-}$ testes, in other words, to determine which cell type was responsible for the observed change in expression. The relative abundance of each transcript in different cell types was determined by the analysis of previously published data on transcriptomes of different testicular cell populations (Soumillon et al. 2013) (II: Fig. 8A). Soumillon and coworkers had extracted primary Sertoli cells, spermatogonia, spermatocytes, spermatids and spermatozoa from mice at different time points and analyzed cell-type specific transcriptomes using RNA-seq. In the present study, the altered transcripts from the E2F1-array were compared against the Soumillon data, resulting in the cell-type weighed transcript lists where the E2F1-array transcripts were clustered according to the most likely expression site of the genes. The general trends were that transcripts of Sertoli cell- and spermatogonia-associated transcripts were up-regulated, while transcripts associated with the more advanced germ cell types were generally down-regulated (II: Fig. 8C).

The cell-type-weighed transcript lists were submitted to the Gene Ontology Consortium search tool to identify affected biological processes based on gene enrichment. In the spermatogonia-weighed transcript list, the top enriched GO terms were the regulation of granulocyte chemotaxis (GO:0071622), the homocysteine biosynthetic process (GO:0071268). the uridine metabolic process (GO:0046108), the Sadenosylhomocysteine catabolic process (GO:0019510) and the negative regulation of transcription involved in G1/S transition of the mitotic cell cycle (GO:0071930) (II:Table 2). Among the most significantly enriched cellular processes in the E2F1-/-Sertoli cells were the response to stimulus (GO:0042981), the immune system process (GO:0006950), the response to stress (GO:0050896), the regulation of apoptotic process (GO:0008152) and the metabolic process (GO:0002376) (II: Table 2).

Furthermore, the enrichment of E2F consensus binding sites in the promoter regions of each of the altered transcripts clustering in each cell type was assessed *in silico* using the PASTAA tool (Roider et al. 2009). Enrichment of putative E2F target genes was observed only within the spermatogonia-weighed transcript list (II: Table S4).

5.3. Flow cytometry to study testicular cell populations (III)

5.3.1. Development of the protocol (III)

We wanted to develop a new fast, accurate, and reproducible application of flow cytometry to study the dynamics of the testicular cell populations. To broaden the range of suitable cell type markers and to enable studying signaling cascades, we opted for detection of intracellular antigens in fixed and permeabilized cells, instead of the more commonly used cell surface markers.

The protocol for the tissue dissociation and subsequent fixation and permeabilization was first optimized using adult rat testes (III: Fig. 1). The goal was to obtain representative amounts of the different testicular cell populations from the tissue and minimize the amount of cell debris. Spermatocytes, especially in the pachytene phase, are the most sensitive cell for damage during the tissue dissociation procedures. The critical points during the tissue dissociation appeared to be the DNAse concentration and the amount of mechanical disruption of the tissue. As shown by the analysis of the testicular cell populations by propidium iodide staining (PI), representative cell populations were obtained in flow samples prepared from the rat testes of different ages using the protocol (III: Fig. 3). The cell populations in the juvenile (P5 and P10) testes represented the expected ratios of 2C and 4C cells, which corresponded to the active mitotic proliferation of both somatic and germ cells. At P16, the 4C population began to expand as meiosis emerged. At P24 the first meiotic division had been completed and the first haploid cells 1C began to emerge. In the adult testis the relative proportion of 2C and 4C cells decreased, while the relative abundance of haploid 1C cells increased. The sample preparation was reproducible at all time points, as intra- and inter-animal variation was relatively low despite very different tissue composition during development (III: Fig. 6).

5.3.2. Analysis of somatic cells using vimentin (III)

Rat testis ontogenesis was chosen as an experimental model to validate the performance different antibodies used for flow cytometry. Vimentin was used as a somatic cell marker to dissect the identity of the 2C population, because it is expressed in both Sertoli cells and interstitial cells in the rat testis (Fig. 10, III: Fig: 4A) and allows identification of the somatic cell component within the different DNA-stain-based cell populations (III: Fig. 2). The clustering of the vimentin-positive cells within the cell populations representing the different phases of the cell cycle followed the expected trends of rat testicular ontogenesis (III: Fig. 4B-D). In the juvenile testes, a large proportion of the vimentin-positive cells clustered within the proliferating and 4C population, corresponding to Sertoli cell proliferation (III: Fig. 4B-D). In addition, the Sertoli/germ cell-ratio was high, as expected, before the onset of spermatogenesis (III: Fig. 4B, D). As the animals aged, the proportion of the proliferating vimentin-positive cells gradually diminished and their relative abundance decreased (III: Fig. 4B-D).

5.3.3. Phosphorylated γ-H2AX as a germ cell marker (III)

S139-phosphorylated γ H2AX (pH2AX) was used as a marker for the different germ cell populations. It is expressed primarily in the meiotic spermatocytes in the testis from leptotene to pachytene spermatocytes and in step 11-14 spermatids, which are engaged in the histone-protamine exchange (Fig. 10, III: Fig. 5A) (Hamer et al. 2003, Meyer-Ficca et al. 2005). This expression pattern could be detected by flow cytometry in the rat testis ontogenesis (III: Fig. 5B-F) with an increasing number of pH2AX-positive cells in the 4C population in puberty as the germ cells enter meiosis. The 4C population begins to represent solely germ cells as somatic cell proliferation ceases (III: Fig. 5E). In the adult testis a subpopulation of haploid cell expressed pH2AX corresponding to the step 11-14 spermatids (III: Fig. 5F).



Figure 10. The cell types detected by the antibodies used in the flow cytometry study. Sertoli cells and interstitial cells are positive for Vimentin. pH2AX is a germ cell marker and it is detected in spermatocytes and elongating spermatids.

6. **DISCUSSION**

6.1. RB family as a gatekeeper of terminal differentiation in Sertoli cells (I)

We set out to study the role of RB in Sertoli cells by creating a conditional knockout mouse model for RB (SC-RbKO). Sertoli cells are highly differentiated cells which depend on active cell cycle repression in the adult life (Tarulli, Stanton & Meachem 2012). RB was chosen as a primary target to study the cell cycle regulation in Sertoli cells, since it is a key gatekeeper of the cell cycle in many differentiated cell types (Yang et al. 2015, Andrusiak et al. 2012). In the testis, the RB family members have been shown to have tightly regulated expression and phosphorylation patterns, indicating a dynamic role in the control of spermatogenesis (Yan et al. 2001, Yan et al. 1997).

RB was conditionally deleted in Sertoli cells already in the fetal life (Lecureuil et al. 2002). However, the initial Sertoli cell proliferation and differentiation during the first wave of spermatogenesis occurred without disturbance in the SC-RbKO, which indicates a redundant role for RB in the juvenile testis. The other RB family members possibly compensate RB fully as all the RB family members are expressed in the juvenile Sertoli cells (Yan et al. 2001). The first signs of Sertoli cell dysfunction were observed in 1month-old SC-RbKO mice when the Sertoli cells had terminally differentiated. First, the SC-RbKO Sertoli cells re-entered the cell cycle and lost their ability to support the meiotic and post-meiotic germ cells, evidenced by the increased germ cell apoptosis in the 4-6-week-old animals. The phenotype exacerbated rapidly and at the age of 8-12 weeks, the Sertoli cells dedifferentiated, the BTB disintegrated, the DNA damage repair system was activated, and finally some Sertoli cells underwent apoptosis. A somewhat similar age-dependent testicular degeneration was observed in the mice with conditional deletion of Gata4 in Sertoli cells (Gata4 cKO) (Kyrönlahti et al. 2011). As the Gata4 cKO animals aged, the BTB barrier disintegrated and germ cell apoptosis was increased. The age-dependent testicular degeneration was apparent at a later time point in the Gata4 cKO testis than in the SC-RbKO, possibly due to a delayed penetration of the creexpression in the Gata4 cKO. BTB defects and a block in post-meiotic germ cell development are also common in different Sertoli cell-specific Ar ablation models, implying that these are major hallmarks in Sertoli cell dedifferentiation phenotypes (De Gendt et al. 2004, Meng et al. 2005).

All of these studies suggest that post-natal Sertoli cell function during the first wave of spermatogenesis is governed by different mechanisms than the maintenance of the differentiated phenotype and function of Sertoli cells in the adult animals. Even though Sertoli cells have formed the BTB, gained AR and p27^{Kip1} expression and lost the expression of AMH and other markers of immaturity before puberty, there is an additional level of control, ensuring the maintenance of these features in the adult testis. In fact, it has been suggested that the adult Sertoli cells are not in a state of a permanent cell cycle exit and terminal differentiation but exhibit more plasticity than previously thought (Tarulli, Stanton & Meachem 2012). The Sertoli cells of men treated with testosterone and progesterone to inhibit gonadotropin secretion began to proliferate in adulthood (Tarulli et al. 2013). Moreover, adult mouse Sertoli cells continue to express marker for DNA damage repair and cell cycle repression even after terminal

differentiation and they can resume proliferation *in vitro* (Ahmed et al. 2009). However, the major changes in gene expression that occur in mouse Sertoli cells during this time window between P18 and P35 are metabolic, including lipid and lactate metabolism, and not related to cell cycle control (Zimmermann et al. 2015). It is possible that multiple levels of cell cycle control operate in a redundant fashion during the initial maturation of Sertoli cells (Yan et al. 2001) and in adult testis these systems are partially eliminated and Sertoli cell cycle control depends on fewer factors. RB appears to be critical in controlling this time point. Adult Sertoli cells may also require RB to induce a senescence-like state. In non-transformed human fibroblasts, RB promotes senescence in a non-redundant manner by suppressing cyclinE1 (Chicas et al. 2010).

In the adult rat testis the phosphorylation patterns and therefore the activity levels of RB and p130 have been shown to vary stage-specifically: RB activity peaked at the androgen-dependent stages VII-VIII (Yan et al. 1997) and p130 at stages I-IV. Androgen ablation using EDS-treatment (Leydig cell ablation) or flutamide (anti-androgen) altered the stage-specific expression and phosphorylation pattern of RB (Yan et al. 2001, Tan et al. 2005). As the adult Sertoli cells do not proliferate, the stage-specific fluctuations in RB activity in normal testes are more likely to reflect a dynamic functional role for the RB proteins in the control of transcription in adult Sertoli cells than a strictly cell cyclerelated role. For instance, RB may participate in the control of BTB remodeling during spermatogenesis. Recently Wu et al. showed that ARID4A and ARID4B (previously known as RB-binding protein 1 (RBBP1) and RBBP1-like protein) promote the transcription of Claudin3 (an integral part of the BTB) by interacting with RB and AR as enhancers (Wu et al. 2013). The observed accumulation of ectoplasmic specialization (espin) and BTB (claudin 11) proteins in the adult SC-RbKO testes thus reflected the functional role of RB in the control of the Sertoli-germ cell associations during spermatogenesis.

We hypothesized that deregulated E2F3 was the main downstream effector responsible for the SC-RbKO phenotype. In other tissues a loss of E2F3 has been shown to rescue the defects of the *Rb*-null animals and both E2F3a and b isoforms interact with RB. In lens and CNS cells of Rb^{-/-} embryos, a compound loss of E2F3 rescued the defects in proliferation and apoptosis (Ziebold et al. 2001), and E2F3a was responsible for this effect in the CNS (Chong et al. 2009a). In addition, E2F3a suppresses the embryonic lethality of Rb^{-/-} through suppression of the placental phenotype (Chong et al. 2009a). We conducted a rescue experiment by knocking down E2F3 *in vivo* to test this hypothesis. Indeed, the shRNA-mediated E2F3 knock-down resulted in a partial rescue of the SC-RbKO phenotype, which was seen in increased testis weight and improved morphology. Low transfection efficiency *in vivo* and mechanical damage caused by the microinjections were likely causes for the incomplete recovery.

Rb loss is associated with the induction of pituitary tumors in the mouse (Jacks et al. 1992). In human tissues, loss of function mutations of *Rb* have been shown in multiple different malignancies, ranging from retinoblastomas to osteosarcoma and gliomas (Di Fiore et al. 2013). Contrary to these reports, *Rb* loss in mouse Sertoli cells did not result in the formation of Sertoli cell tumors, despite the induction of Sertoli cell proliferation in the adult SC-RbKO and RB cKO animals (Nalam et al. 2009). The aberrant

proliferation was counterbalanced by the Sertoli cell apoptosis. Induction of ectopic E2F1 expression in the Rb cKO Sertoli cells may have driven the Sertoli cell to apoptosis (Nalam et al. 2009). Compensation of RB by the other RB family members in the control of E2F3 possibly contributed to the absence of Sertoli cell tumors in the SC-RbKO testes, as the simultaneous inactivation of all the RB family members and p53 in mouse Sertoli cells by transgenic expression of SV40-oncogene can induce the formation of mixed Sertoli-Leydig cell tumors (Quintana et al. 2010). Moreover, a combined loss of RB and inhibinα (INHA) in mouse Sertoli cells did not lead to an exacerbation of the Inha^{-/-} Sertoli cell tumors but an accelerated Sertoli cell dysfunction in comparison with the Rb cKO (Nalam, Andreu-Vieyra & Matzuk 2010). These results can be interpreted in two ways: first, INHA appears to have a role in Sertoli cell function beyond being merely a tumor suppressor in Sertoli cells but rather plays a role in the maintenance of terminal differentiation, possibly by mechanisms separate from cell cycle control.

There is evidence of a direct role of RB in germ cell tumors in humans and a loss of RB alters SSC dynamics, even though it is not sufficient to induce germ cell cancer in the mouse (Hu, de Rooij & Page 2013, Bartkova et al. 2003). RB may also play an extrinsic role in the development of germ cell cancer via its action in Sertoli cells. According to the testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS) theory, the defects in fertility and the increase in testicular cancer incidence, phenomena that appear germ cell-dependent, are in fact a consequence of a defective Sertoli and Leydig cell differentiation and function (Juul et al. 2014). Patients with testicular germ cell cancers how a widespread array of pathological alterations (e.g. hypospermatogenesis, Leydig cell hyperplasia, Sertoli cell dedifferentiation and involution), even in testis tissue that is not affected by the cancer, suggesting a more disseminated testicular pathology than merely the cancerous development in one cell clone (Nistal et al. 2006). Sertoli cells which are adjacent to tubules with seminoma resume proliferation as a sign of a severe functional defect in the adult Sertoli cells (Tarulli et al. 2013). Disorganization of tight-junctions in tubules with GNIS and seminoma is another hallmark of Sertoli cell dedifferentiation in TDS (Tarulli et al. 2013). Decreased AR expression is also present in TDS (Tarulli et al. 2013). Thus, defective Sertoli cell function and differentiation is closely connected to testicular germ cell cancer development and, if we want to pinpoint the mechanisms that cause the increased incidence of male reproductive disorders, we need more systematic studies focused on the somatic-germ cell connections.

Despite all the advances in studying the cell cycle regulators in developing testes, the definitive roles of many of the factors operating in this process remain unknown. There is considerable functional redundancy between the RB and E2F family members, which makes dissecting the *in vivo* roles of individual factors challenging. They not only compensate for each other in cell types where they are known to be co-expressed, but non-physiological expression of the proteins can also be triggered as a compensatory action. p130 and p107 attempted to compensate RB action in adult Sertoli cells but failed to do so completely. It would be interesting to study the significance of p107 and p130 in Sertoli cells by generating double knockout animal models with SC-RbKO. The contribution of E2F1 expression in the SC-RbKO Sertoli cell remains elusive and E2F1^{-/-}/SC-RbKO double knockout mice could resolve this issue. Compound mutants of the

RB family proteins in spermatogonia could further elucidate their roles in the control of spermatogonial proliferation and possible mechanisms of testicular germ cell cancer development. Furthermore, this study showed that RB interacts physically with E2F3 to control Sertoli cell function, but RB may have also other, still unknown, binding partners controlling Sertoli cell function. Discovery of these novel RB partners by co-immunoprecipitation and mass spectrometry analysis would further elucidate the dynamics of RB action in Sertoli cells.

6.2. E2F1 has a multifaceted role in the control of germ cell apoptosis and survival (II)

The role of E2F1 in postnatal testis development was studied using the E2F1^{-/-} mouse model. The E2F1^{-/-} mice were back-crossed to a uniform C57Bl/6 genetic background, which revealed that the genetic background had an impact on the testicular phenotype. Macroscopic testicular atrophy, which had been previously described to occur at the age of 3 months in the hybrid background (Yamasaki et al. 1996), was apparent already at P20 during the first wave of spermatogenesis. This was not surprising, as the genetic background has also been shown to have a clear impact on the phenotype of the *E2f3-null* mice (Cloud et al. 2002). In the Sv129 genetic background, the loss of *E2f3* is embryonic lethal, while in a mixed genetic background some pups survive to postnatal life (Cloud et al. 2002, King et al. 2008).

The testicular atrophy in the young animals was caused by increased apoptosis of meiotic cells during the first wave of meiosis, indicating an anti-apoptotic role for E2F1 during meiosis, contrary to previous suggestions in the literature (Novotny et al. 2007). Apoptosis of spermatocytes persisted during the adult spermatogenesis in a similar fashion as has been previously reported (Hoja et al. 2004). On the other hand, E2F1 appeared have a pro-apoptotic role in spermatogonia in the first wave of spermatogenesis, as loss of E2F1 led to a decrease in spermatogonial apoptosis in the first wave of spermatogenesis. Physiological apoptosis of spermatogonia occurs at a high rate at this time point, possibly to adjust the germ cell numbers to the Sertoli cells (Print, Loveland 2000). The pro-apoptotic Bax and anti-apoptotic Bcl-w, Bcl-X_L and Bcl-2 control this surge of apoptosis (Furuchi et al. 1996, Jahnukainen et al. 2004, Knudson et al. 1995, Rodriguez et al. 1997, Yan et al. 2003). E2F1 has been shown to regulate these factors either directly or via p53 (Polager, Ginsberg 2009). Loss of E2F1-mediated activation of Bax in the developing E2F1-/- testis could be the mechanism contributing to the decreased spermatogonial apoptosis.

E2f1 was expressed in all the analyzed PLZF-positive undifferentiated spermatogonia. In the adult E2F1^{-/-} testis, a major contributor to the testicular atrophy was the loss of the PLZF- and OCT4-positive spermatogonia and the subsequent exhaustion of spermatogenesis. Even though PLZF is also expressed in the more committed Ngn3+ spermatogonia, the emergence of SCO tubules in the absence of E2F1 implies that E2F1 is necessary for the maintenance of the more primitive GFR α 1+ spermatogonial population (Nakagawa et al. 2010, Nakagawa, Nabeshima & Yoshida 2007). Loss of PLZF in mouse testis led to a very similar SSC phenotype as observed in the E2F1^{-/-} (Costoya et al. 2004). E2F1 loss thus also impairs the capacity of the potential SSCs (Ngn3+ spermatogonia) for

sustaining spermatogenesis. It is interesting to note, that a similar phenomenon was observed in the germ cell-specific RB knockout mouse model (Hu, de Rooij & Page 2013). RB and E2Fs are known to act as complexes to control gene expression (Chong et al. 2009b) and E2F1 recruits RB to the majority of the RB-regulated gene promoters (Korenjak et al. 2012, Chicas et al. 2010, Wells et al. 2003). Consequently, the E2F1-^{-/-} spermatogonia may have a defect in the RB/E2F-mediated repression of the expression of genes related to the maintenance of pluripotency, which leads to the gradual loss of the SSCs. It would be interesting to further assess whether such an RB/E2F1-mediated mechanism controls spermatogonial stem cell fate by studying the binding patterns of each of the factors on gene promoters in RB or E2F1-deficient spermatogonia using ChIP-seq. The *in silico* analysis of E2F consensus binding sequences on the promoters of the genes altered in the E2F1 gene expression array showed enrichment of putative E2F1binding sites only in the spermatogonia-enriched gene list. This further supported the role of spermatogonia as the primary E2F1 target cell type.

E2F1 has been identified as a master regulator of genes involved in cell cycle control in P5 Sertoli cell which are at the height of their proliferative activity (Zimmermann et al. 2015). Unfortunately, our data covered *E2f1* expression pattern only from P10 onwards in the mouse testis. Nevertheless, E2F1 appears to be redundant for Sertoli cell proliferation during this early time- window, since the number or proliferation of Sertoli cells was not affected at P10 in E2F1^{-/-} testes. This may be a result of compensation of E2F1 action by E2F3, which is expressed in the mouse Sertoli cells (El-Darwish, Parvinen & Toppari 2006). *E2f1* mRNA was also detected in some juvenile interstitial cells, but this had no functional consequences. The serum LH and testosterone levels were unaffected in the adult animals and the expression of androgen target genes was normal throughout development. *E2f1* expression in the somatic cells of the testis may well be dependent on their cell cycle phase, as only a proportion of the peritubular myoid cells and interstitial cells expressed *E2f1*. However, E2F1 in these cell types was likely to be compensated by other E2Fs as the somatic cells did not contribute to the E2F1^{-/-} phenotype.

In the human testis, alterations in E2F1 expression levels have been linked to both testicular carcinoma in situ and infertility (Novotny et al. 2007, Jorgez et al. 2015). In human testis, post-transcriptional regulation by the mir-17-92 cluster during the transition to the pachytene phase of meiosis possibly down-regulates E2F1 (Novotny et al. 2007). A similar phenomenon was observed in GNIS cells, where absence of the E2F1 protein coincided with expression of E2f1 mRNA and mir-17-92 (Novotny et al. 2007). The interpretation was that E2F1 is a pro-apoptotic factor in meiotic cells and its down-regulation is crucial during meiosis and for the survival of the GNIS cells. Recently, E2F1 was identified as a candidate gene in an array comparative genomic hybridization (aCGH) study of infertile men with non-obstructive azoospermia (Jorgez et al. 2015). E2F1 microduplications appeared to be connected to hypospermatogenesis, while E2F1 microdeletions led to a more severe phenotype with Sertoli-cell-only syndrome (Jorgez et al. 2015). In addition, one patient with hypospermatogenesis presented with an SNP affecting the cyclin A-binding domain of E2F1. The E2F1 microdeletion phenotype in humans resembled the E2F1^{-/-} adult mice, suggesting that the mouse can serve as a useful model in studies of the role of E2F1 in spermatogenesis.

In the present study, we have elucidated the role of E2F1 in the developing testis. However, determining the definitive function of E2F1 in all of the different facets of the control of germ cell apoptosis and SSC survival will require further studies. One approach would be to uncover the genes that are controlled by E2F1 in the germ cell subpopulations at various stages of germ cell differentiation using ChIP-seq. Furthermore, studying the expression patterns of the other E2F family members in the E2F1^{-/-} testis could elucidate the possible compensatory mechanisms. E2F1 has lately emerged as a possibly clinically relevant factor in the control of human spermatogenesis, and further studies on the mechanisms of E2F1 action, especially in SSC maintenance, are warranted.

6.3. Development of new applications of existing methods to study testis (II, III)

Developing and adult testes are particularly complex tissues and new methods are needed to accelerate the studies on testicular development and to obtain more accurate data on the dynamic nature of the different cell types within the testes.

6.3.1. A readily applicable workflow to study testicular tissue using flow cytometry (III)

Flow cytometry is increasingly used to study testicular cell populations, either using DNA content analysis or specific antibodies, but there has been a lack of consensus concerning the validation of different antibodies and interpretation and normalization of the flow cytometry data (Elzeinova et al. 2013, Ferguson, How & Agoulnik 2013, Wakeling, Miles & Western 2013). We demonstrated a readily applicable flow cytometry protocol with detailed instructions for the validation of different antibodies using testicular ontogenesis as a model (III). We have tested several antibodies against various intracellular antigens (Sox9, Ki67, and cleaved caspase 3, among others). It has proven challenging to find other applicable antibodies in addition to the vimentin and pH2AX described in (III). Neither the performance of an antibody in immunofluorescence on tissue sections nor the manufacturer's recommendations are necessarily predictors of the antibody's performance in flow cytometry. Instead, each antibody has to be rigorously validated specifically for this application. Naturally, the fixation and permeabilization procedure that is used can be incompatible with some of the antibodies, but having separate sample preparation protocols for different antibodies is not practical. There are also inter-species differences in the performance of the antibodies. It appears that the specificity of the antibodies is an issue more often when using mice than rats.

The sample preparation was optimized for both mouse and rat to yield the expected ratios of the different testicular cell types at different time points and to minimize cell damage. To our surprise, the same treatment conditions were applicable on rat testis tissue from early postnatal to adult testes, despite very different tissue morphology. However, in future applications of this method to study, for instance, the structurally challenging human testis and fibrotic samples from infertile men, careful optimization of the sample preparation procedure is important to ensure that representative and comparable cell populations are obtained.

There are many advantages in fixing and subsequently freezing the flow cytometry samples. It enables the study of intracellular antigens, as opposed to only surfaceantigens in live cells, which broadens the range of possible flow cytometry-optimized antibodies and enables studying intracellular signaling pathways related to the cell cycle and apoptosis.

This flow cytometry protocol is useful for collaboration, since the frozen samples can be sent from one laboratory to another. Samples can also be collected over a longer period of time, then stained and analyzed simultaneously to reduce variation between experiments in studies that are spread over a long period of time. Applying flow cytometry to study testis significantly accelerates research, since information of the testicular cell composition can be obtained within one working day, as opposed to days or weeks for histomorphometry. This is very useful, for example, in the first-line analysis of testicular phenotypes of new animal models, where there is the need to rapidly screen different time points to find the most suitable age for analysis. The fixation and permeabilization naturally render the cells non-viable, which limits the applicability of intracellular flow to the sorting of cells for live-cell experiments. The largest limitation is, however, the availability of suitable and trustworthy antibodies.

6.3.2. From tissue to cell level in array analysis? (II)

A common pitfall in analyzing gene expression microarray or RNA-seq data generated from whole tissue RNA is the inability to dissect the contribution of each different cell type into the data and the observed changes. We employed a novel data analysis workflow in the E2F1-project to overcome this limitation of the array data. The transcripts altered in the E2F1^{-/-} array were compared against pre-existing data on the transcriptomes of the different testicular cell types. Naturally, this method of analyzing data is mainly supportive and hypothesis-generating due to many potential pitfalls. First, gene expression in the testis is highly dynamic and changes in the course of testicular differentiation. The repository data was acquired from the testes of animals at different ages, depending on the most suitable time point for the extraction of each cell type, and these did not fully match the data used in the E2F1 study. For instance, the primary spermatogonia were extracted from the 6-day-old mouse testis and the E2F1 array was performed on 20-day-old animals. Thus, the repository data presented the first wave spermatogonia, while the testes analyzed in the E2F1 array had adult-type spermatogonia. Second, the initial primary cell extraction is hardly 100% pure for the cell type of interest. Third, as was shown in the SC-RbKO with the induction of p107 expression in the adult Sertoli cells, the experimental intervention may alter the physiological gene expression patterns in the tissue and lead to erroneous conclusions. However, when used with care, taking all of these issues into account and analyzing more general patterns than the expression levels of individual genes, this analysis workflow may provide useful additional insight to transcriptomic data on whole tissues. Furthermore, this experiment demonstrated a way of utilizing the ever-growing publiclyavailable data

7. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

Proliferation, apoptosis and differentiation are fundamental events governing the fate of individual cells, tissues and whole organisms, and complex layers of signaling cascades operate to control these events. In this study we explored the role of the cell cycle associated RB and E2F proteins in controlling these events in the developing testis. Novel methods to study the complex testis tissue were developed to achieve the goals.

The main findings of the study were:

- 1. The retinoblastoma protein is essential for the maintenance of Sertoli cell quiescence and terminal differentiation, but dispensable for the function of juvenile Sertoli cells.
- 2. Aberrant E2F3 activity is involved in the Sertoli cell dysfunction in the absence of RB. The other RB protein family members attempt to compensate RB in the control of E2F3.
- 3. E2F1 is required for the maintenance of the spermatogonial stem cells in the adult testis. In the juvenile testis it has a dual role: proapoptotic in spermatogonia and antiapoptotic in spermatocytes.
- Testicular cell populations can be accurately studied using flow cytometry to detect intracellular antigens. Testis ontogenesis serves as a powerful tool to validate different antibodies and stains for flow cytometry.

8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Physiology, Institute of Biomedicine, University of Turku and Department of Pediatrics, Turku University Hospital during the years 2009-2015.

First I wish to thank my supervisor Professor Jorma Toppari, M.D., Ph.D. You can solely be held accountable for making me a testis researcher. You have provided a wonderful environment where to grow into an actual scientist from just an eager student, who wanted to do fun experiments in the lab. Your serenity, friendliness and sound scientific knowledge have formed a great basis where to have new ideas and experiment independently. Thank you for all these years!

I could not have finished this thesis without the support of Dr. Mirja Nurmio, Ph.D., my scientific big sister. We have so much fun working together it feels almost illegal! I feel so fortunate I can have such a great person as both a colleague and a friend. And I'm sorry for all the grumpy Monday mornings, I hope you can consider them as a sign of trust.

Sheyla Cisneros-Montalvo, M.Sc. has been a crucial member of our "Flow team". You are always on such a good mood and bring such sunny atmosphere to the team! Not to mention all the great Peruvian delicacies. It has been a pleasure to be your supervisor and colleague and to see you grow as a scientist.

I also wish to thank all the coauthors and collaborators for their support during the years. Dr. Sonia Bourguiba-Hachemi, Ph.D. taught me all the basics of experimentation, without you it would have been impossible to survive. Docent Adolfo Rivero-Müller, Ph.D. and Assistant Professor Noora Kotaja, Ph.D. are thanked for their devoted guidance during my scientific journey. For all your encouragement and wonderful stories I want to thank Professor Emeritus Martti Parvinen, M.D., Ph.D., your support has meant a lot for me. Thanks also to; Professor Emeritus Lauri Pelliniemi, M.D.Ph.D, Professor Ilpo Huhtaniemi, M.D., Ph.D., Professor Florian Guillou, Ph.D., Elina Pietilä, M.D., Assistant Professor Kirsi Jahnukainen, M.D, Ph.D. and Jouko Sandholm, M.Sc. I wish to thank Professor Matti Poutanen, Ph.D. for helping to provide a state of the art research infrastructure to the Department of Physiology and for your sometimes critical but always useful and justified feedback during Wednesday seminars.

Professor Juha Tapanainen, M.D., Ph.D. and Dr. Anne Jørgensen, Ph.D. are acknowledged for reviewing my thesis and providing very useful advice. Mary Nurminen, M.Sc conducted the language review. Thanks to my thesis committee members Docent Marko Kallio, Ph.D and Professor Lea Sistonen, Ph.D., I was actually always excited about the meetings because they were so friendly and fruitful.

All the experiments and day to day work would not have been possible without the help many people at the Department of Physiology. I especially want to thank Dr. Tuula Hämäläinen, Ph.D. for maintaining a nice working environment for everyone. Tiina Kyrölä deserves a special acknowledgement for taking excellent care of all the mice throughout these years. I wish to thank Leena Karlsson for being the bureaucracy hotline, we just simply don't survive without you! I wish to also thank everyone who has

participated in this work in one way or another: Johanna Järvi, Minna Lindroth, Taina Kirjonen, Taija Poikkipuoli, Erica Nyman, Marja-Riitta Kajaala, Jonna Palmu, Mona Niiranen, Merja Leppiaho, Nina Messner, Heli Niittymäki and Marko Tirri.

Throughout these years I've had the pleasure to enjoy so many scientific and completely unscientific discussions over beers (but also exercise!) with Henriette Undeutsch, M.Sc. Your peer-support has made this so much easier! Thank you for the great time in the B602 office Milena Doroszko, M.Sc., Matteo Da Ros, M.Sc., Tiina Lehtiniemi, M.Sc. and Mari Lehti, M.Sc. You will never be forgotten! I wish to thank Dr. Oliver Meikar, Ph. D. for all the scientific discussions and the breeze of positive energy he brings. This thesis would not have been completed without all the chocolate provided by Dr. Holger Jäschke, Ph.D.

I have been fortunate to work in the same group which such nice people as Dr. Annika Adamsson, Ph.D., Docent Helena Virtanen, M.D., Ph.D., Dr. Juho-Antti Mäkelä, Ph.D., Sergey Sadov, M.D., Wivat Rodprasert, , M.D., Jaakko Koskenniemi, B.Med, Anna Eggert, B.Med and Henna Joki, M.Sc.

For sharing the life in the Department of Physiology and creating a great working atmosphere, I wish to thank all the present and past students, post-docs, other scientists and technicians. Thank you Ashutosh Trehan, M.Sc., Heidi Kemiläinen, M.D., Heli Jokela, M.Sc., Matias Knuuttila, M.Sc., Janne Hakkarainen, M.Sc., Hanna Korhonen, M.Sc., Ram Prakash Yadav, M.Sc., Opeyemi Olotu, M.Sc., Valeriy Paramonov, M.D., Michael Awosanya, M.D., Hanna Heikelä, M.Sc., Dr. Taija Saloniemi-Heininen, Ph.D., Mahesh Tambe, M.Sc., Sofia Pruikkonen, M.Sc., Dr. Jenni Mäki-Jouppila, Ph.D, Docent Leena Strauss, Ph.D., Dr. Christoffer Löf, Ph.D., Docent Jukka Kero, M.D., Ph.D., Marcin Chrusciel, Assistant Professor Nafis Rahman, M.D., Ph.D., Dr. Fuping Zhang, Ph.D., Anu Salminen, M.Sc.

I wish to thank the late TuBS and the current TUDMM for all the fun activities and all the TUDMM board members for the time on the board. Docent Pirjo Pakarinen, Ph.D and Docent Anna-Marja Säämänen, Ph.D. are acknowledged for supervising my first steps in growing into a scientist in the biomedical research track.

I owe my deepest gratitude to Karo, Laura, Eeva, Titta and Hanski (the "Tytöt"), who have kept me sane and happy throughout the years and reminded me of the importance of rest. My dearest parents Markku and Mary are the reason I made it so far. Without your support and unconditional love I would not have had the courage to follow my dreams. Thank you also to my mother Mia. All my lovely siblings Maggie, Otto, Jack, Ella and Milla, you are so important to this nerdy big sister!

Finally, I wish to thank my husband Olli. Your love, companionship, support and sense of humor truly fulfil my life! I thank you for the time we have already had and for the great future that awaits us!

This work was financially supported by the Academy of Finland, Sigrid Juselius Foundation, Turku University Doctoral Programme of Molecular Medicine (TUDMM), Southwest Finland's Cancer Foundation, Emil Aaltonen Foundation, Turku University Hospital special research grants and funding form the European Commission (FP7/2008-2012: DEER 212844).

9. **REFERENCES**

- Adams, I.R. & McLaren, A. 2002, "Sexually dimorphic development of mouse primordial germ cells: switching from oogenesis to spermatogenesis", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 129, no. 5, pp. 1155-1164.
- Agger, K., Santoni-Rugiu, E., Holmberg, C., Karlstrom, O. & Helin, K. 2005, "Conditional E2F1 activation in transgenic mice causes testicular atrophy and dysplasia mimicking human CIS", *Oncogene*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 780-789.
- Ahmed, E.A., Barten-van Rijbroek, A.D., Kal, H.B., Sadri-Ardekani, H., Mizrak, S.C., van Pelt, A.M. & de Rooij, D.G. 2009, "Proliferative activity in vitro and DNA repair indicate that adult mouse and human Sertoli cells are not terminally differentiated, quiescent cells", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 80, no. 6, pp. 1084-1091.
- Anderson, E.L., Baltus, A.E., Roepers-Gajadien, H.L., Hassold, T.J., de Rooij, D.G., van Pelt, A.M. & Page, D.C. 2008, "Stra8 and its inducer, retinoic acid, regulate meiotic initiation in both spermatogenesis and oogenesis in mice", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 105, no. 39, pp. 14976-14980.
- Andrusiak, M.G., Vandenbosch, R., Park, D.S. & Slack, R.S. 2012, "The retinoblastoma protein is essential for survival of postmitotic neurons", *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, vol. 32, no. 42, pp. 14809-14814.
- Ara, T., Nakamura, Y., Egawa, T., Sugiyama, T., Abe, K., Kishimoto, T., Matsui, Y. & Nagasawa, T. 2003, "Impaired colonization of the gonads by primordial germ cells in mice lacking a chemokine, stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1)", *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 100, no. 9, pp. 5319-5323.
- Archambeault, D.R. & Yao, H.H. 2014, "Loss of smad4 in Sertoli and Leydig cells leads to testicular dysgenesis and hemorrhagic tumor formation in mice", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 90, no. 3, pp. 62.
- Archambeault, D.R. & Yao, H.H. 2010, "Activin A, a product of fetal Leydig cells, is a unique paracrine regulator of Sertoli cell proliferation and fetal testis cord expansion", *Proceedings of*

the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 107, no. 23, pp. 10526-10531.

- Ashburner, M., Ball, C.A., Blake, J.A., Botstein, D., Butler, H., Cherry, J.M., Davis, A.P., Dolinski, K., Dwight, S.S., Eppig, J.T., Harris, M.A., Hill, D.P., Issel-Tarver, L., Kasarskis, A., Lewis, S., Matese, J.C., Richardson, J.E., Ringwald, M., Rubin, G.M. & Sherlock, G. 2000, "Gene ontology: tool for the unification of biology. The Gene Ontology Consortium", *Nature genetics*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 25-29.
- Asp, P., Acosta-Alvear, D., Tsikitis, M., van Oevelen, C. & Dynlacht, B.D. 2009, "E2f3b plays an essential role in myogenic differentiation through isoform-specific gene regulation", *Genes & development*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 37-53.
- Atanassova, N.N., Walker, M., McKinnell, C., Fisher, J.S. & Sharpe, R.M. 2005, "Evidence that androgens and oestrogens, as well as follicle-stimulating hormone, can alter Sertoli cell number in the neonatal rat", *The Journal of endocrinology*, vol. 184, no. 1, pp. 107-117.
- Baltus, A.E., Menke, D.B., Hu, Y.C., Goodheart, M.L., Carpenter, A.E., de Rooij, D.G. & Page, D.C. 2006, "In germ cells of mouse embryonic ovaries, the decision to enter meiosis precedes premeiotic DNA replication", *Nature genetics*, vol. 38, no. 12, pp. 1430-1434.
- Barsoum, I.B., Kaur, J., Ge, R.S., Cooke, P.S. & Yao, H.H. 2013, "Dynamic changes in fetal Leydig cell populations influence adult Leydig cell populations in mice", *FASEB journal :* official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 2657-2666.
- Bartkova, J., Lukas, C., Sorensen, C.S., Meyts, E.R., Skakkebaek, N.E., Lukas, J. & Bartek, J. 2003, "Deregulation of the RB pathway in human testicular germ cell tumours", *The Journal of pathology*, vol. 200, no. 2, pp. 149-156.
- Behringer, R.R., Finegold, M.J. & Cate, R.L. 1994, "Mullerian-inhibiting substance function during mammalian sexual development", *Cell*, vol. 79, no. 3, pp. 415-425.
- Berman, S.D., Yuan, T.L., Miller, E.S., Lee, E.Y., Caron, A. & Lees, J.A. 2008, "The retinoblastoma protein tumor suppressor is

important for appropriate osteoblast differentiation and bone development", *Molecular cancer research : MCR*, vol. 6, no. 9, pp. 1440-1451.

- Berthelsen, J.G., Skakkebaek, N.E., von der Maase, H., Sorensen, B.L. & Mogensen, P. 1982, "Screening for carcinoma in situ of the contralateral testis in patients with germinal testicular cancer", *British medical journal* (*Clinical research ed.*), vol. 285, no. 6356, pp. 1683-1686.
- Beumer, T.L., Kiyokawa, H., Roepers-Gajadien, H.L., van den Bos, L.A., Lock, T.M., Gademan, I.S., Rutgers, D.H., Koff, A. & de Rooij, D.G. 1999, "Regulatory role of p27kip1 in the mouse and human testis", *Endocrinology*, vol. 140, no. 4, pp. 1834-1840.
- Binne, U.K., Classon, M.K., Dick, F.A., Wei, W., Rape, M., Kaelin, W.G., Jr, Naar, A.M. & Dyson, N.J. 2007, "Retinoblastoma protein and anaphase-promoting complex physically interact and functionally cooperate during cellcycle exit", *Nature cell biology*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 225-232.
- Bowles, J., Feng, C.W., Spiller, C., Davidson, T.L., Jackson, A. & Koopman, P. 2010, "FGF9 suppresses meiosis and promotes male germ cell fate in mice", *Developmental cell*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 440-449.
- Bowles, J., Knight, D., Smith, C., Wilhelm, D., Richman, J., Mamiya, S., Yashiro, K., Chawengsaksophak, K., Wilson, M.J., Rossant, J., Hamada, H. & Koopman, P. 2006, "Retinoid signaling determines germ cell fate in mice", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 312, no. 5773, pp. 596-600.
- Bremner, W.J., Millar, M.R., Sharpe, R.M. & Saunders, P.T. 1994, "Immunohistochemical localization of androgen receptors in the rat testis: evidence for stage-dependent expression and regulation by androgens", *Endocrinology*, vol. 135, no. 3, pp. 1227-1234.
- Buck, V., Allen, K.E., Sorensen, T., Bybee, A., Hijmans, E.M., Voorhoeve, P.M., Bernards, R. & La Thangue, N.B. 1995, "Molecular and functional characterisation of E2F-5, a new member of the E2F family", *Oncogene*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 31-38.
- Burkhart, D.L. & Sage, J. 2008, "Cellular mechanisms of tumour suppression by the retinoblastoma gene", *Nature reviews.Cancer*, vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 671-682.

- Byskov, A.G. & Saxen, L. 1976, "Induction of meiosis in fetal mouse testis in vitro", *Developmental biology*, vol. 52, no. 2, pp. 193-200.
- Carnevale, J., Palander, O., Seifried, L.A. & Dick, F.A. 2012, "DNA damage signals through differentially modified E2F1 molecules to induce apoptosis", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 32, no. 5, pp. 900-912.
- Carr, S.M., Munro, S., Kessler, B., Oppermann, U. & La Thangue, N.B. 2011, "Interplay between lysine methylation and Cdk phosphorylation in growth control by the retinoblastoma protein", *The EMBO journal*, vol. 30, no. 2, pp. 317-327.
- Castellano, J.M., Navarro, V.M., Fernandez-Fernandez, R., Castano, J.P., Malagon, M.M., Aguilar, E., Dieguez, C., Magni, P., Pinilla, L. & Tena-Sempere, M. 2006, "Ontogeny and mechanisms of action for the stimulatory effect of kisspeptin on gonadotropin-releasing hormone system of the rat", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 257-258, pp. 75-83.
- Cattanach, B.M., Iddon, C.A., Charlton, H.M., Chiappa, S.A. & Fink, G. 1977, "Gonadotrophin-releasing hormone deficiency in a mutant mouse with hypogonadism", *Nature*, vol. 269, no. 5626, pp. 338-340.
- Cecchini, M.J. & Dick, F.A. 2011, "The biochemical basis of CDK phosphorylationindependent regulation of E2F1 by the retinoblastoma protein", *The Biochemical journal*, vol. 434, no. 2, pp. 297-308.
- Chambers, I., Silva, J., Colby, D., Nichols, J., Nijmeijer, B., Robertson, M., Vrana, J., Jones, K., Grotewold, L. & Smith, A. 2007, "Nanog safeguards pluripotency and mediates germline development", *Nature*, vol. 450, no. 7173, pp. 1230-1234.
- Chan, H.M., Krstic-Demonacos, M., Smith, L., Demonacos, C. & La Thangue, N.B. 2001, "Acetylation control of the retinoblastoma tumour-suppressor protein", *Nature cell biology*, vol. 3, no. 7, pp. 667-674.
- Chen, C., Ouyang, W., Grigura, V., Zhou, Q., Carnes, K., Lim, H., Zhao, G.Q., Arber, S., Kurpios, N., Murphy, T.L., Cheng, A.M., Hassell, J.A., Chandrashekar, V., Hofmann, M.C., Hess, R.A. & Murphy, K.M. 2005, "ERM is required for transcriptional control of the spermatogonial stem cell niche", *Nature*, vol. 436, no. 7053, pp. 1030-1034.

- Chen, D., Pacal, M., Wenzel, P., Knoepfler, P.S., Leone, G. & Bremner, R. 2009, "Division and apoptosis of E2f-deficient retinal progenitors", *Nature*, vol. 462, no. 7275, pp. 925-929.
- Chen, H.Z., Tsai, S.Y. & Leone, G. 2009, "Emerging roles of E2Fs in cancer: an exit from cell cycle control", *Nature reviews.Cancer*, vol. 9, no. 11, pp. 785-797.
- Chen, L.Y., Brown, P.R., Willis, W.B. & Eddy, E.M. 2014, "Peritubular myoid cells participate in male mouse spermatogonial stem cell maintenance", *Endocrinology*, vol. 155, no. 12, pp. 4964-4974.
- Chicas, A., Wang, X., Zhang, C., McCurrach, M., Zhao, Z., Mert, O., Dickins, R.A., Narita, M., Zhang, M. & Lowe, S.W. 2010, "Dissecting the unique role of the retinoblastoma tumor suppressor during cellular senescence", *Cancer cell*, vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 376-387.
- Chong, J.L., Tsai, S.Y., Sharma, N., Opavsky, R., Price, R., Wu, L., Fernandez, S.A. & Leone, G. 2009a, "E2f3a and E2f3b contribute to the control of cell proliferation and mouse development", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 414-424.
- Chong, J.L., Wenzel, P.L., Saenz-Robles, M.T., Nair, V., Ferrey, A., Hagan, J.P., Gomez, Y.M., Sharma, N., Chen, H.Z., Ouseph, M., Wang, S.H., Trikha, P., Culp, B., Mezache, L., Winton, D.J., Sansom, O.J., Chen, D., Bremner, R., Cantalupo, P.G., Robinson, M.L., Pipas, J.M. & Leone, G. 2009b, "E2f1-3 switch from activators in progenitor cells to repressors in differentiating cells", *Nature*, vol. 462, no. 7275, pp. 930-934.
- Christensen, J., Cloos, P., Toftegaard, U., Klinkenberg, D., Bracken, A.P., Trinh, E., Heeran, M., Di Stefano, L. & Helin, K. 2005, "Characterization of E2F8, a novel E2F-like cell-cycle regulated repressor of E2F-activated transcription", *Nucleic acids research*, vol. 33, no. 17, pp. 5458-5470.
- Clarke, A.R., Maandag, E.R., van Roon, M., van der Lugt, N.M., van der Valk, M., Hooper, M.L., Berns, A. & te Riele, H. 1992, "Requirement for a functional Rb-1 gene in murine development", *Nature*, vol. 359, no. 6393, pp. 328-330.
- Classon, M. & Harlow, E. 2002, "The retinoblastoma tumour suppressor in development and cancer", *Nature reviews.Cancer*, vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 910-917.

- Classon, M., Salama, S., Gorka, C., Mulloy, R., Braun, P. & Harlow, E. 2000, "Combinatorial roles for pRB, p107, and p130 in E2F-mediated cell cycle control", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 97, no. 20, pp. 10820-10825.
- Clausen, O.P., Purvis, K. & Hansson, V. 1977, "Application of micro-flow fluorometry to studies of meiosis in the male rat", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 555-560.
- Clermont, Y. & Bustos-Obregon, E. 1968, "Reexamination of spermatogonial renewal in the rat by means of seminiferous tubules mounted "in toto"", *The American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 122, no. 2, pp. 237-247.
- Clermont, Y. & Perey, B. 1957, "Quantitative study of the cell population of the seminiferous tubules in immature rats", *The American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 100, no. 2, pp. 241-267.
- Cloud, J.E., Rogers, C., Reza, T.L., Ziebold, U., Stone, J.R., Picard, M.H., Caron, A.M., Bronson, R.T. & Lees, J.A. 2002, "Mutant mouse models reveal the relative roles of E2F1 and E2F3 in vivo", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 2663-2672.
- Cobrinik, D., Lee, M.H., Hannon, G., Mulligan, G., Bronson, R.T., Dyson, N., Harlow, E., Beach, D., Weinberg, R.A. & Jacks, T. 1996, "Shared role of the pRB-related p130 and p107 proteins in limb development", *Genes & development*, vol. 10, no. 13, pp. 1633-1644.
- Cohen, P.E., Pollack, S.E. & Pollard, J.W. 2006, "Genetic analysis of chromosome pairing, recombination, and cell cycle control during first meiotic prophase in mammals", *Endocrine reviews*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 398-426.
- Combes, A.N., Wilhelm, D., Davidson, T., Dejana, E., Harley, V., Sinclair, A. & Koopman, P. 2009, "Endothelial cell migration directs testis cord formation", *Developmental biology*, vol. 326, no. 1, pp. 112-120.
- Cool, J., Carmona, F.D., Szucsik, J.C. & Capel, B. 2008, "Peritubular myoid cells are not the migrating population required for testis cord formation in the XY gonad", Sexual development : genetics, molecular biology, evolution, endocrinology, embryology, and pathology of sex determination and differentiation, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 128-133.
- Costoya, J.A., Hobbs, R.M., Barna, M., Cattoretti, G., Manova, K., Sukhwani, M., Orwig, K.E.,

Wolgemuth, D.J. & Pandolfi, P.P. 2004, "Essential role of Plzf in maintenance of spermatogonial stem cells", *Nature genetics*, vol. 36, no. 6, pp. 653-659.

- Damgaard, I.N., Jensen, T.K., Nordic Cryptorchidism Study Group, Petersen, J.H., Skakkebaek, N.E., Toppari, J. & Main, K.M. 2008, "Risk factors for congenital cryptorchidism in a prospective birth cohort study", *PloS one*, vol. 3, no. 8, pp. e3051.
- d'Anglemont de Tassigny, X., Fagg, L.A., Dixon, J.P., Day, K., Leitch, H.G., Hendrick, A.G., Zahn, D., Franceschini, I., Caraty, A., Carlton, M.B., Aparicio, S.A. & Colledge, W.H. 2007, "Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism in mice lacking a functional Kiss1 gene", *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 104, no. 25, pp. 10714-10719.
- de Bruin, A., Wu, L., Saavedra, H.I., Wilson, P., Yang, Y., Rosol, T.J., Weinstein, M., Robinson, M.L. & Leone, G. 2003, "Rb function in extraembryonic lineages suppresses apoptosis in the CNS of Rb-deficient mice", *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 100, no. 11, pp. 6546-6551.
- De Franca, L.R., Hess, R.A., Cooke, P.S. & Russell, L.D. 1995, "Neonatal hypothyroidism causes delayed Sertoli cell maturation in rats treated with propylthiouracil: evidence that the Sertoli cell controls testis growth", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 242, no. 1, pp. 57-69.
- De Gendt, K., Swinnen, J.V., Saunders, P.T., Schoonjans, L., Dewerchin, M., Devos, A., Tan, K., Atanassova, N., Claessens, F., Lecureuil, C., Heyns, W., Carmeliet, P., Guillou, F., Sharpe, R.M. & Verhoeven, G. 2004, "A Sertoli cell-selective knockout of the androgen receptor causes spermatogenic arrest in meiosis", *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 101, no. 5, pp. 1327-1332.
- de Rooij, D.G. 1998, "Stem cells in the testis", International journal of experimental pathology, vol. 79, no. 2, pp. 67-80.
- de Rooij, D.G. & Russell, L.D. 2000, "All you wanted to know about spermatogonia but were afraid to ask", *Journal of andrology*, vol. 21, no. 6, pp. 776-798.
- de Roux, N., Genin, E., Carel, J.C., Matsuda, F., Chaussain, J.L. & Milgrom, E. 2003,

"Hypogonadotropic hypogonadism due to loss of function of the KiSS1-derived peptide receptor GPR54", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 100, no. 19, pp. 10972-10976.

- DeFalco, T., Bhattacharya, I., Williams, A.V., Sams, D.M. & Capel, B. 2014, "Yolk-sacderived macrophages regulate fetal testis vascularization and morphogenesis", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 111, no. 23, pp. E2384-93.
- DeGregori, J., Leone, G., Miron, A., Jakoi, L. & Nevins, J.R. 1997, "Distinct roles for E2F proteins in cell growth control and apoptosis", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 94, no. 14, pp. 7245-7250.
- Di Fiore, R., D'Anneo, A., Tesoriere, G. & Vento, R. 2013, "RB1 in cancer: different mechanisms of RB1 inactivation and alterations of pRb pathway in tumorigenesis", *Journal of cellular physiology*, vol. 228, no. 8, pp. 1676-1687.
- Dick, F.A. & Dyson, N. 2003, "pRB contains an E2F1-specific binding domain that allows E2F1-induced apoptosis to be regulated separately from other E2F activities", *Molecular cell*, vol. 12, no. 3, pp. 639-649.
- Dick, F.A. & Rubin, S.M. 2013, "Molecular mechanisms underlying RB protein function", *Nature reviews.Molecular cell biology*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 297-306.
- Dieckmann, K.P. & Loy, V. 1996, "Prevalence of contralateral testicular intraepithelial neoplasia in patients with testicular germ cell neoplasms", *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 3126-3132.
- El-Darwish, K.S., Parvinen, M. & Toppari, J. 2006, "Differential expression of members of the E2F family of transcription factors in rodent testes", *Reproductive biology and endocrinology : RB&E*, vol. 4, pp. 63.
- Elftman, H. 1950, "The Sertoli cell cycle in the mouse", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 106, no. 3, pp. 381-392.
- Elzeinova, F., Peknicova, J., Ded, L., Kubatova, A., Margaryan, H., Dorosh, A., Makovicky, P. & Rajmon, R. 2013, "Adverse effect of tetracycline and doxycycline on testicular tissue and sperm parameters in CD1 outbred mice", *Experimental and toxicologic pathology :*

official journal of the Gesellschaft fur Toxikologische Pathologie, vol. 65, no. 6, pp. 911-917.

- Ewen, M.E., Xing, Y.G., Lawrence, J.B. & Livingston, D.M. 1991, "Molecular cloning, chromosomal mapping, and expression of the cDNA for p107, a retinoblastoma gene productrelated protein", *Cell*, vol. 66, no. 6, pp. 1155-1164.
- Fajas, L., Landsberg, R.L., Huss-Garcia, Y., Sardet, C., Lees, J.A. & Auwerx, J. 2002, "E2Fs regulate adipocyte differentiation", *Developmental cell*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 39-49.
- Ferguson, L., How, J.J. & Agoulnik, A.I. 2013, "The fate of spermatogonial stem cells in the cryptorchid testes of RXFP2 deficient mice", *PloS one*, vol. 8, no. 10, pp. e77351.
- Fero, M.L., Rivkin, M., Tasch, M., Porter, P., Carow, C.E., Firpo, E., Polyak, K., Tsai, L.H., Broudy, V., Perlmutter, R.M., Kaushansky, K. & Roberts, J.M. 1996, "A syndrome of multiorgan hyperplasia with features of gigantism, tumorigenesis, and female sterility in p27(Kip1)-deficient mice", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 5, pp. 733-744.
- Field, S.J., Tsai, F.Y., Kuo, F., Zubiaga, A.M., Kaelin, W.G., Jr, Livingston, D.M., Orkin, S.H. & Greenberg, M.E. 1996, "E2F-1 functions in mice to promote apoptosis and suppress proliferation", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 549-561.
- Filipponi, D., Hobbs, R.M., Ottolenghi, S., Rossi, P., Jannini, E.A., Pandolfi, P.P. & Dolci, S. 2007, "Repression of kit expression by Plzf in germ cells", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 27, no. 19, pp. 6770-6781.
- Flowers, S., Xu, F. & Moran, E. 2013, "Cooperative activation of tissue-specific genes by pRB and E2F1", *Cancer research*, vol. 73, no. 7, pp. 2150-2158.
- Franca, L.R., Ogawa, T., Avarbock, M.R., Brinster, R.L. & Russell, L.D. 1998, "Germ cell genotype controls cell cycle during spermatogenesis in the rat", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 59, no. 6, pp. 1371-1377.
- Francois, I., de Zegher, F., Spiessens, C., D'Hooghe, T. & Vanderschueren, D. 1997, "Low birth weight and subsequent male subfertility", *Pediatric research*, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 899-901.
- Friend, S.H., Bernards, R., Rogelj, S., Weinberg, R.A., Rapaport, J.M., Albert, D.M. & Dryja,

T.P. 1986, "A human DNA segment with properties of the gene that predisposes to retinoblastoma and osteosarcoma", *Nature*, vol. 323, no. 6089, pp. 643-646.

- Furuchi, T., Masuko, K., Nishimune, Y., Obinata, M. & Matsui, Y. 1996, "Inhibition of testicular germ cell apoptosis and differentiation in mice misexpressing Bcl-2 in spermatogonia", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 122, no. 6, pp. 1703-1709.
- Garcia, T.X., DeFalco, T., Capel, B. & Hofmann, M.C. 2013, "Constitutive activation of NOTCH1 signaling in Sertoli cells causes gonocyte exit from quiescence", *Developmental biology*, vol. 377, no. 1, pp. 188-201.
- Gill, M.E., Hu, Y.C., Lin, Y. & Page, D.C. 2011, "Licensing of gametogenesis, dependent on RNA binding protein DAZL, as a gateway to sexual differentiation of fetal germ cells", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 108, no. 18, pp. 7443-7448.
- Ginsburg, M., Snow, M.H. & McLaren, A. 1990, "Primordial germ cells in the mouse embryo during gastrulation", *Development* (*Cambridge, England*), vol. 110, no. 2, pp. 521-528.
- Haavisto, A.M., Pettersson, K., Bergendahl, M., Perheentupa, A., Roser, J.F. & Huhtaniemi, I. 1993, "A supersensitive immunofluorometric assay for rat luteinizing hormone", *Endocrinology*, vol. 132, no. 4, pp. 1687-1691.
- Habert, R., Lejeune, H. & Saez, J.M. 2001, "Origin, differentiation and regulation of fetal and adult Leydig cells", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 179, no. 1-2, pp. 47-74.
- Hamer, G., Kal, H.B., Westphal, C.H., Ashley, T. & de Rooij, D.G. 2004, "Ataxia telangiectasia mutated expression and activation in the testis", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 70, no. 4, pp. 1206-1212.
- Hamer, G., Novak, I., Kouznetsova, A. & Hoog, C. 2008, "Disruption of pairing and synapsis of chromosomes causes stage-specific apoptosis of male meiotic cells", *Theriogenology*, vol. 69, no. 3, pp. 333-339.
- Hamer, G., Roepers-Gajadien, H.L., van Duyn-Goedhart, A., Gademan, I.S., Kal, H.B., van Buul, P.P. & de Rooij, D.G. 2003, "DNA double-strand breaks and gamma-H2AX

signaling in the testis", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 68, no. 2, pp. 628-634.

- Hannon, G.J., Demetrick, D. & Beach, D. 1993, "Isolation of the Rb-related p130 through its interaction with CDK2 and cyclins", *Genes & development*, vol. 7, no. 12A, pp. 2378-2391.
- Hara, K., Nakagawa, T., Enomoto, H., Suzuki, M., Yamamoto, M., Simons, B.D. & Yoshida, S. 2014, "Mouse spermatogenic stem cells continually interconvert between equipotent singly isolated and syncytial states", *Cell stem cell*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 658-672.
- Harbour, J.W., Luo, R.X., Dei Santi, A., Postigo, A.A. & Dean, D.C. 1999, "Cdk phosphorylation triggers sequential intramolecular interactions that progressively block Rb functions as cells move through G1", *Cell*, vol. 98, no. 6, pp. 859-869.
- Haywood, M., Spaliviero, J., Jimemez, M., King, N.J., Handelsman, D.J. & Allan, C.M. 2003, "Sertoli and germ cell development in hypogonadal (hpg) mice expressing transgenic follicle-stimulating hormone alone or in combination with testosterone", *Endocrinology*, vol. 144, no. 2, pp. 509-517.
- He, Y., Armanious, M.K., Thomas, M.J. & Cress, W.D. 2000, "Identification of E2F-3B, an alternative form of E2F-3 lacking a conserved N-terminal region", *Oncogene*, vol. 19, no. 30, pp. 3422-3433.
- Helin, K., Lees, J.A., Vidal, M., Dyson, N., Harlow, E. & Fattaey, A. 1992, "A cDNA encoding a pRB-binding protein with properties of the transcription factor E2F", *Cell*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp. 337-350.
- Herrera, R.E., Sah, V.P., Williams, B.O., Makela, T.P., Weinberg, R.A. & Jacks, T. 1996, "Altered cell cycle kinetics, gene expression, and G1 restriction point regulation in Rbdeficient fibroblasts", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 2402-2407.
- Hijmans, E.M., Voorhoeve, P.M., Beijersbergen, R.L., van 't Veer, L.J. & Bernards, R. 1995, "E2F-5, a new E2F family member that interacts with p130 in vivo", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 3082-3089.
- Hilscher, B., Hilscher, W., Bulthoff-Ohnolz, B., Kramer, U., Birke, A., Pelzer, H. & Gauss, G.
 1974, "Kinetics of gametogenesis. I. Comparative histological and autoradiographic studies of oocytes and transitional prospermatogonia during oogenesis and

prespermatogenesis", *Cell and tissue research,* vol. 154, no. 4, pp. 443-470.

- Hoja, M.R., Liu, J.G., Mohammadieh, M., Kvist, U. & Yuan, L. 2004, "E2F1 deficiency impairs murine spermatogenesis and augments testicular degeneration in SCP3-nullizygous mice", *Cell death and differentiation*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 354-356.
- Holmberg, C., Helin, K., Sehested, M. & Karlstrom, O. 1998, "E2F-1-induced p53independent apoptosis in transgenic mice", *Oncogene*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 143-155.
- Holsberger, D.R., Buchold, G.M., Leal, M.C., Kiesewetter, S.E., O'Brien, D.A., Hess, R.A., Franca, L.R., Kiyokawa, H. & Cooke, P.S. 2005, "Cell-cycle inhibitors p27Kip1 and p21Cip1 regulate murine Sertoli cell proliferation", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 72, no. 6, pp. 1429-1436.
- Holsberger, D.R., Kiesewetter, S.E. & Cooke, P.S. 2005, "Regulation of neonatal Sertoli cell development by thyroid hormone receptor alpha1", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 73, no. 3, pp. 396-403.
- Hou, M., Stukenborg, J.B., Nurmio, M., Andersson, M., Toppari, J., Soder, O. & Jahnukainen, K. 2011, "Ontogenesis of Ap-2gamma expression in rat testes", Sexual development : genetics, molecular biology, evolution, endocrinology, embryology, and pathology of sex determination and differentiation, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 188-196.
- Hu, Y.C., de Rooij, D.G. & Page, D.C. 2013, "Tumor suppressor gene Rb is required for selfrenewal of spermatogonial stem cells in mice", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 110, no. 31, pp. 12685-12690.
- Huang, H.J., Yee, J.K., Shew, J.Y., Chen, P.L., Bookstein, R., Friedmann, T., Lee, E.Y. & Lee, W.H. 1988, "Suppression of the neoplastic phenotype by replacement of the RB gene in human cancer cells", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 242, no. 4885, pp. 1563-1566.
- Huckins, C. 1978, "The morphology and kinetics of spermatogonial degeneration in normal adult rats: an analysis using a simplified classification of the germinal epithelium", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 190, no. 4, pp. 905-926.
- Huckins, C. & Oakberg, E.F. 1978, "Morphological and quantitative analysis of spermatogonia in

mouse testes using whole mounted seminiferous tubules, I. The normal testes", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 192, no. 4, pp. 519-528.

- Huhtaniemi, I., Nikula, H. & Rannikko, S. 1985, "Treatment of prostatic cancer with a gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonist analog: acute and long term effects on endocrine functions of testis tissue", *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism*, vol. 61, no. 4, pp. 698-704.
- Ianari, A., Natale, T., Calo, E., Ferretti, E., Alesse, E., Screpanti, I., Haigis, K., Gulino, A. & Lees, J.A. 2009, "Proapoptotic function of the retinoblastoma tumor suppressor protein", *Cancer cell*, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 184-194.
- Inoue, Y., Kitagawa, M. & Taya, Y. 2007, "Phosphorylation of pRB at Ser612 by Chk1/2 leads to a complex between pRB and E2F-1 after DNA damage", *The EMBO journal*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 2083-2093.
- Jacks, T., Fazeli, A., Schmitt, E.M., Bronson, R.T., Goodell, M.A. & Weinberg, R.A. 1992, "Effects of an Rb mutation in the mouse", *Nature*, vol. 359, no. 6393, pp. 295-300.
- Jahnukainen, K., Chrysis, D., Hou, M., Parvinen, M., Eksborg, S. & Soder, O. 2004, "Increased apoptosis occurring during the first wave of spermatogenesis is stage-specific and primarily affects midpachytene spermatocytes in the rat testis", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp. 290-296.
- Jeanes, A., Wilhelm, D., Wilson, M.J., Bowles, J., McClive, P.J., Sinclair, A.H. & Koopman, P. 2005, "Evaluation of candidate markers for the peritubular myoid cell lineage in the developing mouse testis", *Reproduction (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 130, no. 4, pp. 509-516.
- Ji, P., Jiang, H., Rekhtman, K., Bloom, J., Ichetovkin, M., Pagano, M. & Zhu, L. 2004, "An Rb-Skp2-p27 pathway mediates acute cell cycle inhibition by Rb and is retained in a partial-penetrance Rb mutant", *Molecular cell*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 47-58.
- Jing, S., Wen, D., Yu, Y., Holst, P.L., Luo, Y., Fang, M., Tamir, R., Antonio, L., Hu, Z., Cupples, R., Louis, J.C., Hu, S., Altrock, B.W. & Fox, G.M. 1996, "GDNF-induced activation of the ret protein tyrosine kinase is mediated by GDNFR-alpha, a novel receptor for GDNF", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 7, pp. 1113-1124.

- Johnson, L., Varner, D.D., Tatum, M.E. & Scrutchfield, W.L. 1991, "Season but not age affects Sertoli cell number in adult stallions", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 45, no. 3, pp. 404-410.
- Jorgensen, A., Lindhardt Johansen, M., Juul, A., Skakkebaek, N.E., Main, K.M. & Rajpert-De Meyts, E. 2015, "Pathogenesis of germ cell neoplasia in testicular dysgenesis and disorders of sex development", Seminars in cell & developmental biology, .
- Jorgensen, A., Nielsen, J.E., Almstrup, K., Toft, B.G., Petersen, B.L. & Rajpert-De Meyts, E. 2013, "Dysregulation of the mitosis-meiosis switch in testicular carcinoma in situ", *The Journal of pathology*, vol. 229, no. 4, pp. 588-598.
- Jorgensen, N., Vierula, M., Jacobsen, R., Pukkala, E., Perheentupa, A., Virtanen, H.E., Skakkebaek, N.E. & Toppari, J. 2011, "Recent adverse trends in semen quality and testis cancer incidence among Finnish men", *International journal of andrology*, vol. 34, no. 4 Pt 2, pp. e37-48.
- Jorgez, C.J., Wilken, N., Addai, J.B., Newberg, J., Vangapandu, H.V., Pastuszak, A.W., Mukherjee, S., Rosenfeld, J.A., Lipshultz, L.I. & Lamb, D.J. 2015, "Genomic and genetic variation in E2F transcription factor-1 in men with nonobstructive azoospermia", *Fertility* and sterility, vol. 103, no. 1, pp. 44-52.e1.
- Joyce, K.L., Porcelli, J. & Cooke, P.S. 1993, "Neonatal goitrogen treatment increases adult testis size and sperm production in the mouse", *Journal of andrology*, vol. 14, no. 6, pp. 448-455.
- Julian, L.M. & Blais, A. 2015, "Transcriptional control of stem cell fate by E2Fs and pocket proteins", *Frontiers in genetics*, vol. 6, pp. 161.
- Julian, L.M., Liu, Y., Pakenham, C.A., Dugal-Tessier, D., Ruzhynsky, V., Bae, S., Tsai, S.Y., Leone, G., Slack, R.S. & Blais, A. 2015, "Tissue-specific targeting of cell fate regulatory genes by E2f factors", *Cell death and differentiation*, .
- Julian, L.M., Vandenbosch, R., Pakenham, C.A., Andrusiak, M.G., Nguyen, A.P., McClellan, K.A., Svoboda, D.S., Lagace, D.C., Park, D.S., Leone, G., Blais, A. & Slack, R.S. 2013, "Opposing regulation of Sox2 by cell-cycle effectors E2f3a and E2f3b in neural stem cells", *Cell stem cell*, vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 440-452.

- Juul, A., Almstrup, K., Andersson, A.M., Jensen, T.K., Jorgensen, N., Main, K.M., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Toppari, J. & Skakkebaek, N.E. 2014, "Possible fetal determinants of male infertility", *Nature reviews.Endocrinology*, vol. 10, no. 9, pp. 553-562.
- Kaftanovskaya, E.M., Lopez, C., Ferguson, L., Myhr, C. & Agoulnik, A.I. 2015, "Genetic ablation of androgen receptor signaling in fetal Leydig cell lineage affects Leydig cell functions in adult testis", *FASEB journal* : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 2327-2337.
- Kallio, M.A., Tuimala, J.T., Hupponen, T., Klemela, P., Gentile, M., Scheinin, I., Koski, M., Kaki, J. & Korpelainen, E.I. 2011, "Chipster: user-friendly analysis software for microarray and other high-throughput data", *BMC genomics*, vol. 12, pp. 507-2164-12-507.
- Kanatsu-Shinohara, M. & Shinohara, T. 2013, "Spermatogonial stem cell self-renewal and development", *Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology*, vol. 29, pp. 163-187.
- Karl, J. & Capel, B. 1998, "Sertoli cells of the mouse testis originate from the coelomic epithelium", *Developmental biology*, vol. 203, no. 2, pp. 323-333.
- Kerr, J.B., Donachie, K. & Rommerts, F.F. 1985, "Selective destruction and regeneration of rat Leydig cells in vivo. A new method for the study of seminiferous tubular-interstitial tissue interaction", *Cell and tissue research*, vol. 242, no. 1, pp. 145-156.
- Kilcoyne, K.R., Smith, L.B., Atanassova, N., Macpherson, S., McKinnell, C., van den Driesche, S., Jobling, M.S., Chambers, T.J., De Gendt, K., Verhoeven, G., O'Hara, L., Platts, S., Renato de Franca, L., Lara, N.L., Anderson, R.A. & Sharpe, R.M. 2014, "Fetal programming of adult Leydig cell function by androgenic effects on stem/progenitor cells", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 111, no. 18, pp. E1924-32.
- Kim, S.Y. & Rane, S.G. 2011, "The Cdk4-E2f1 pathway regulates early pancreas development by targeting Pdx1+ progenitors and Ngn3+ endocrine precursors", *Development* (*Cambridge, England*), vol. 138, no. 10, pp. 1903-1912.

- Kim, Y., Kobayashi, A., Sekido, R., DiNapoli, L., Brennan, J., Chaboissier, M.C., Poulat, F., Behringer, R.R., Lovell-Badge, R. & Capel, B. 2006, "Fgf9 and Wnt4 act as antagonistic signals to regulate mammalian sex determination", *PLoS biology*, vol. 4, no. 6, pp. e187.
- King, J.C., Moskowitz, I.P., Burgon, P.G., Ahmad, F., Stone, J.R., Seidman, J.G. & Lees, J.A. 2008, "E2F3 plays an essential role in cardiac development and function", *Cell cycle* (*Georgetown, Tex.*), vol. 7, no. 23, pp. 3775-3780.
- Kiyokawa, H., Kineman, R.D., Manova-Todorova, K.O., Soares, V.C., Hoffman, E.S., Ono, M., Khanam, D., Hayday, A.C., Frohman, L.A. & Koff, A. 1996, "Enhanced growth of mice lacking the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor function of p27(Kip1)", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 5, pp. 721-732.
- Knudson, C.M., Tung, K.S., Tourtellotte, W.G., Brown, G.A. & Korsmeyer, S.J. 1995, "Baxdeficient mice with lymphoid hyperplasia and male germ cell death", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 270, no. 5233, pp. 96-99.
- Koopman, P., Münsterberg, A., Capel, B., Vivian, N. & Lovell-Badge, R. 1990, "Expression of a candidate sex-determining gene during mouse testis differentiation.", *Nature*, vol. 348, no. 6300, pp. 450-2.
- Kopera, I.A., Bilinska, B., Cheng, C.Y. & Mruk, D.D. 2010, "Sertoli-germ cell junctions in the testis: a review of recent data", *Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London.Series B, Biological sciences*, vol. 365, no. 1546, pp. 1593-1605.
- Korenjak, M., Anderssen, E., Ramaswamy, S., Whetstine, J.R. & Dyson, N.J. 2012, "RBF binding to both canonical E2F targets and noncanonical targets depends on functional dE2F/dDP complexes", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 32, no. 21, pp. 4375-4387.
- Kyrönlahti, A., Euler, R., Bielinska, M., Schoeller, E.L., Moley, K.H., Toppari, J., Heikinheimo, M. & Wilson, D.B. 2011, "GATA4 regulates Sertoli cell function and fertility in adult male mice", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 333, no. 1, pp. 85-95.
- Labrie, F. 2011, "Blockade of testicular and adrenal androgens in prostate cancer treatment", *Nature reviews. Urology*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 73-85.

- Labrie, F., Cusan, L., Gomez, J.L., Martel, C., Berube, R., Belanger, P., Belanger, A., Vandenput, L., Mellstrom, D. & Ohlsson, C. 2009, "Comparable amounts of sex steroids are made outside the gonads in men and women: strong lesson for hormone therapy of prostate and breast cancer", *The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology*, vol. 113, no. 1-2, pp. 52-56.
- Lammens, T., Li, J., Leone, G. & De Veylder, L. 2009, "Atypical E2Fs: new players in the E2F transcription factor family", *Trends in cell biology*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 111-118.
- Lawson, K.A. & Hage, W.J. 1994, "Clonal analysis of the origin of primordial germ cells in the mouse", *Ciba Foundation symposium*, vol. 182, pp. 68-84; discussion 84-91.
- Le Cornet, C., Lortet-Tieulent, J., Forman, D., Beranger, R., Flechon, A., Fervers, B., Schuz, J. & Bray, F. 2014, "Testicular cancer incidence to rise by 25% by 2025 in Europe? Model-based predictions in 40 countries using populationbased registry data", *European journal of cancer (Oxford, England : 1990)*, vol. 50, no. 4, pp. 831-839.
- Leblond, C.P. & Clermont, Y. 1952, "Definition of the stages of the cycle of the seminiferous epithelium in the rat", *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 55, no. 4, pp. 548-573.
- Lecureuil, C., Fontaine, I., Crepieux, P. & Guillou, F. 2002, "Sertoli and granulosa cell-specific Cre recombinase activity in transgenic mice", *Genesis (New York, N.Y.: 2000)*, vol. 33, no. 3, pp. 114-118.
- Ledl, A., Schmidt, D. & Muller, S. 2005, "Viral oncoproteins E1A and E7 and cellular LxCxE proteins repress SUMO modification of the retinoblastoma tumor suppressor", *Oncogene*, vol. 24, no. 23, pp. 3810-3818.
- Lee, B.K., Bhinge, A.A. & Iyer, V.R. 2011, "Wideranging functions of E2F4 in transcriptional activation and repression revealed by genomewide analysis", *Nucleic acids research*, vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 3558-3573.
- Lee, E.Y., Cam, H., Ziebold, U., Rayman, J.B., Lees, J.A. & Dynlacht, B.D. 2002, "E2F4 loss suppresses tumorigenesis in Rb mutant mice", *Cancer cell*, vol. 2, no. 6, pp. 463-472.
- Lee, E.Y., Chang, C.Y., Hu, N., Wang, Y.C., Lai, C.C., Herrup, K., Lee, W.H. & Bradley, A. 1992, "Mice deficient for Rb are nonviable and

show defects in neurogenesis and haematopoiesis", *Nature*, vol. 359, no. 6393, pp. 288-294.

- Lee, M.H., Williams, B.O., Mulligan, G., Mukai, S., Bronson, R.T., Dyson, N., Harlow, E. & Jacks, T. 1996, "Targeted disruption of p107: functional overlap between p107 and Rb", *Genes & development*, vol. 10, no. 13, pp. 1621-1632.
- Lee, W.H., Bookstein, R., Hong, F., Young, L.J., Shew, J.Y. & Lee, E.Y. 1987a, "Human retinoblastoma susceptibility gene: cloning, identification, and sequence", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 235, no. 4794, pp. 1394-1399.
- Lee, W.H., Shew, J.Y., Hong, F.D., Sery, T.W., Donoso, L.A., Young, L.J., Bookstein, R. & Lee, E.Y. 1987b, "The retinoblastoma susceptibility gene encodes a nuclear phosphoprotein associated with DNA binding activity", *Nature*, vol. 329, no. 6140, pp. 642-645.
- Lees, J.A., Saito, M., Vidal, M., Valentine, M., Look, T., Harlow, E., Dyson, N. & Helin, K. 1993, "The retinoblastoma protein binds to a family of E2F transcription factors", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 7813-7825.
- Leone, G., Nuckolls, F., Ishida, S., Adams, M., Sears, R., Jakoi, L., Miron, A. & Nevins, J.R. 2000, "Identification of a novel E2F3 product suggests a mechanism for determining specificity of repression by Rb proteins", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 20, no. 10, pp. 3626-3632.
- Li, J., Ran, C., Li, E., Gordon, F., Comstock, G., Siddiqui, H., Cleghorn, W., Chen, H.Z., Kornacker, K., Liu, C.G., Pandit, S.K., Khanizadeh, M., Weinstein, M., Leone, G. & de Bruin, A. 2008, "Synergistic function of E2F7 and E2F8 is essential for cell survival and embryonic development", *Developmental cell*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 62-75.
- Li, Y., Graham, C., Lacy, S., Duncan, A.M. & Whyte, P. 1993, "The adenovirus E1Aassociated 130-kD protein is encoded by a member of the retinoblastoma gene family and physically interacts with cyclins A and E", *Genes & development*, vol. 7, no. 12A, pp. 2366-2377.
- Lin, Y., Gill, M.E., Koubova, J. & Page, D.C. 2008, "Germ cell-intrinsic and -extrinsic factors govern meiotic initiation in mouse embryos",

Science (New York, N.Y.), vol. 322, no. 5908, pp. 1685-1687.

- Lorz, C., Garcia-Escudero, R., Segrelles, C., Garin, M.I., Ariza, J.M., Santos, M., Ruiz, S., Lara, M.F., Martinez-Cruz, A.B., Costa, C., Buitrago-Perez, A., Saiz-Ladera, C., Duenas, M. & Paramio, J.M. 2010, "A functional role of RB-dependent pathway in the control of quiescence in adult epidermal stem cells revealed by genomic profiling", *Stem cell reviews*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 162-177.
- Louis, J.F., Thoma, M.E., Sorensen, D.N., McLain, A.C., King, R.B., Sundaram, R., Keiding, N. & Buck Louis, G.M. 2013, "The prevalence of couple infertility in the United States from a male perspective: evidence from a nationally representative sample", *Andrology*, vol. 1, no. 5, pp. 741-748.
- Love, M.I., Huber, W. & Anders, S. 2014, "Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2", *Genome biology*, vol. 15, no. 12, pp. 550.
- Ludlow, J.W., Glendening, C.L., Livingston, D.M. & DeCarprio, J.A. 1993, "Specific enzymatic dephosphorylation of the retinoblastoma protein", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 367-372.
- Mahakali Zama, A., Hudson, F.P., 3rd & Bedell, M.A. 2005, "Analysis of hypomorphic KitlSI mutants suggests different requirements for KITL in proliferation and migration of mouse primordial germ cells", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 73, no. 4, pp. 639-647.
- Main, K.M., Jensen, R.B., Asklund, C., Hoi-Hansen, C.E. & Skakkebaek, N.E. 2006, "Low birth weight and male reproductive function", *Hormone research*, vol. 65 Suppl 3, pp. 116-122.
- Maiti, B., Li, J., de Bruin, A., Gordon, F., Timmers, C., Opavsky, R., Patil, K., Tuttle, J., Cleghorn, W. & Leone, G. 2005, "Cloning and characterization of mouse E2F8, a novel mammalian E2F family member capable of blocking cellular proliferation", *The Journal of biological chemistry*, vol. 280, no. 18, pp. 18211-18220.
- Manova, K., Nocka, K., Besmer, P. & Bachvarova, R.F. 1990, "Gonadal expression of c-kit encoded at the W locus of the mouse", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 110, no. 4, pp. 1057-1069.

- Marino, S., Vooijs, M., van Der Gulden, H., Jonkers, J. & Berns, A. 2000, "Induction of medulloblastomas in p53-null mutant mice by somatic inactivation of Rb in the external granular layer cells of the cerebellum", *Genes & development*, vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 994-1004.
- Martinez, L.A., Goluszko, E., Chen, H.Z., Leone, G., Post, S., Lozano, G., Chen, Z. & Chauchereau, A. 2010, "E2F3 is a mediator of DNA damage-induced apoptosis", *Molecular* and cellular biology, vol. 30, no. 2, pp. 524-536.
- Mayol, X., Grana, X., Baldi, A., Sang, N., Hu, Q. & Giordano, A. 1993, "Cloning of a new member of the retinoblastoma gene family (pRb2) which binds to the E1A transforming domain", *Oncogene*, vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 2561-2566.
- Mazaud-Guittot, S., Meugnier, E., Pesenti, S., Wu, X., Vidal, H., Gow, A. & Le Magueresse-Battistoni, B. 2010, "Claudin 11 deficiency in mice results in loss of the Sertoli cell epithelial phenotype in the testis", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 82, no. 1, pp. 202-213.
- Meistrich, M.L., Lake, S., Steinmetz, L.L. & Gledhill, B.L. 1978, "Flow cytometry of DNA in mouse sperm and testis nuclei", *Mutation research*, vol. 49, no. 3, pp. 383-396.
- Meng, J., Holdcraft, R.W., Shima, J.E., Griswold, M.D. & Braun, R.E. 2005, "Androgens regulate the permeability of the blood-testis barrier", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 46, pp. 16696-16700.
- Meng, X., Lindahl, M., Hyvonen, M.E., Parvinen, M., de Rooij, D.G., Hess, M.W., Raatikainen-Ahokas, A., Sainio, K., Rauvala, H., Lakso, M., Pichel, J.G., Westphal, H., Saarma, M. & Sariola, H. 2000, "Regulation of cell fate decision of undifferentiated spermatogonia by GDNF", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 287, no. 5457, pp. 1489-1493.
- Merchant-Larios, H., Moreno-Mendoza, N. & Buehr, M. 1993, "The role of the mesonephros in cell differentiation and morphogenesis of the mouse fetal testis", *The International journal of developmental biology*, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 407-415.
- Meyer-Ficca, M.L., Meyer, R.G., Jacobson, E.L. & Jacobson, M.K. 2005, "Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerases: managing genome stability", *The*
international journal of biochemistry & cell biology, vol. 37, no. 5, pp. 920-926.

- Migrenne, S., Pairault, C., Racine, C., Livera, G., Geloso, A. & Habert, R. 2001, "Luteinizing hormone-dependent activity and luteinizing hormone-independent differentiation of rat fetal Leydig cells", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 172, no. 1-2, pp. 193-202.
- Moberg, K., Starz, M.A. & Lees, J.A. 1996, "E2F-4 switches from p130 to p107 and pRB in response to cell cycle reentry", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 1436-1449.
- Molenaar, R., de Rooij, D.G., Rommerts, F.F., Reuvers, P.J. & van der Molen, H.J. 1985, "Specific destruction of Leydig cells in mature rats after in vivo administration of ethane dimethyl sulfonate", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 1213-1222.
- Moller, H. & Skakkebaek, N.E. 1997, "Testicular cancer and cryptorchidism in relation to prenatal factors: case-control studies in Denmark", *Cancer causes & control : CCC*, vol. 8, no. 6, pp. 904-912.
- Molyneaux, K.A., Zinszner, H., Kunwar, P.S., Schaible, K., Stebler, J., Sunshine, M.J., O'Brien, W., Raz, E., Littman, D., Wylie, C. & Lehmann, R. 2003, "The chemokine SDF1/CXCL12 and its receptor CXCR4 regulate mouse germ cell migration and survival", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 130, no. 18, pp. 4279-4286.
- Morkel, M., Wenkel, J., Bannister, A.J., Kouzarides, T. & Hagemeier, C. 1997, "An E2F-like repressor of transcription", *Nature*, vol. 390, no. 6660, pp. 567-568.
- Mruk, D.D. & Cheng, C.Y. 2004, "Sertoli-Sertoli and Sertoli-germ cell interactions and their significance in germ cell movement in the seminiferous epithelium during spermatogenesis", *Endocrine reviews*, vol. 25, no. 5, pp. 747-806.
- Munro, S., Carr, S.M. & La Thangue, N.B. 2012, "Diversity within the pRb pathway: is there a code of conduct?", *Oncogene*, vol. 31, no. 40, pp. 4343-4352.
- Munro, S., Khaire, N., Inche, A., Carr, S. & La Thangue, N.B. 2010, "Lysine methylation regulates the pRb tumour suppressor protein", *Oncogene*, vol. 29, no. 16, pp. 2357-2367.

- Munsterberg, A. & Lovell-Badge, R. 1991, "Expression of the mouse anti-mullerian hormone gene suggests a role in both male and female sexual differentiation", *Development* (*Cambridge, England*), vol. 113, no. 2, pp. 613-624.
- Myers, M., Ebling, F.J., Nwagwu, M., Boulton, R., Wadhwa, K., Stewart, J. & Kerr, J.B. 2005, "Atypical development of Sertoli cells and impairment of spermatogenesis in the hypogonadal (hpg) mouse", *Journal of anatomy*, vol. 207, no. 6, pp. 797-811.
- Nakagawa, T., Nabeshima, Y. & Yoshida, S. 2007, "Functional identification of the actual and potential stem cell compartments in mouse spermatogenesis", *Developmental cell*, vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 195-206.
- Nakagawa, T., Sharma, M., Nabeshima, Y., Braun, R.E. & Yoshida, S. 2010, "Functional hierarchy and reversibility within the murine spermatogenic stem cell compartment", *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, vol. 328, no. 5974, pp. 62-67.
- Nakayama, K., Ishida, N., Shirane, M., Inomata, A., Inoue, T., Shishido, N., Horii, I., Loh, D.Y. & Nakayama, K. 1996, "Mice lacking p27(Kip1) display increased body size, multiple organ hyperplasia, retinal dysplasia, and pituitary tumors", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 5, pp. 707-720.
- Nalam, R.L., Andreu-Vieyra, C., Braun, R.E., Akiyama, H. & Matzuk, M.M. 2009, "Retinoblastoma protein plays multiple essential roles in the terminal differentiation of Sertoli cells", *Molecular endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*), vol. 23, no. 11, pp. 1900-1913.
- Nalam, R.L., Andreu-Vieyra, C. & Matzuk, M.M. 2010, "Absence of inhibin alpha and retinoblastoma protein leads to early sertoli cell dysfunction", *PloS one*, vol. 5, no. 7, pp. e11797.
- Naughton, C.K., Jain, S., Strickland, A.M., Gupta, A. & Milbrandt, J. 2006, "Glial cell-line derived neurotrophic factor-mediated RET signaling regulates spermatogonial stem cell fate", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 74, no. 2, pp. 314-321.
- Nguyen, D.X., Baglia, L.A., Huang, S.M., Baker, C.M. & McCance, D.J. 2004, "Acetylation regulates the differentiation-specific functions of the retinoblastoma protein", *The EMBO journal*, vol. 23, no. 7, pp. 1609-1618.

- Nistal, M., Gonzalez-Peramato, P., Regadera, J., Serrano, A., Tarin, V. & De Miguel, M.P. 2006, "Primary testicular lesions are associated with testicular germ cell tumors of adult men", *The American Journal of Surgical Pathology*, vol. 30, no. 10, pp. 1260-1268.
- Novotny, G.W., Sonne, S.B., Nielsen, J.E., Jonstrup, S.P., Hansen, M.A., Skakkebaek, N.E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E., Kjems, J. & Leffers, H. 2007, "Translational repression of E2F1 mRNA in carcinoma in situ and normal testis correlates with expression of the miR-17-92 cluster", *Cell death and differentiation*, vol. 14, no. 4, pp. 879-882.
- Nurmio, M., Kallio, J., Adam, M., Mayerhofer, A., Toppari, J. & Jahnukainen, K. 2012, "Peritubular myoid cells have a role in postnatal testicular growth", *Spermatogenesis*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 79-87.
- Nurmio, M., Toppari, J., Kallio, J., Hou, M., Soder, O. & Jahnukainen, K. 2009, "Functional in vitro model to examine cancer therapy cytotoxicity in maturing rat testis", *Reproductive toxicology* (*Elmsford*, N.Y.), vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 28-34.
- Nurmio, M., Toppari, J., Zaman, F., Andersson, A.M., Paranko, J., Soder, O. & Jahnukainen, K. 2007, "Inhibition of tyrosine kinases PDGFR and C-Kit by imatinib mesylate interferes with postnatal testicular development in the rat", *International journal of andrology*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 366-76; discussion 376.
- Oakberg, E.F. 1956a, "A description of spermiogenesis in the mouse and its use in analysis of the cycle of the seminiferous epithelium and germ cell renewal", *The American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 99, no. 3, pp. 391-413.
- Oakberg, E.F. 1956b, "Duration of spermatogenesis in the mouse and timing of stages of the cycle of the seminiferous epithelium", *The American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 99, no. 3, pp. 507-516.
- Oatley, J.M., Oatley, M.J., Avarbock, M.R., Tobias, J.W. & Brinster, R.L. 2009, "Colony stimulating factor 1 is an extrinsic stimulator of mouse spermatogonial stem cell self-renewal", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 136, no. 7, pp. 1191-1199.
- O'Hara, L., McInnes, K., Simitsidellis, I., Morgan, S., Atanassova, N., Slowikowska-Hilczer, J., Kula, K., Szarras-Czapnik, M., Milne, L., Mitchell, R.T. & Smith, L.B. 2015, "Autocrine androgen action is essential for Leydig cell maturation and

function, and protects against late-onset Leydig cell apoptosis in both mice and men", *FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 894-910.

- Orth, J.M. 1982, "Proliferation of Sertoli cells in fetal and postnatal rats: a quantitative autoradiographic study", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 203, no. 4, pp. 485-492.
- Orth, J.M., Gunsalus, G.L. & Lamperti, A.A. 1988, "Evidence from Sertoli cell-depleted rats indicates that spermatid number in adults depends on numbers of Sertoli cells produced during perinatal development", *Endocrinology*, vol. 122, no. 3, pp. 787-794.
- Orth, J.M., Higginbotham, C.A. & Salisbury, R.L. 1984, "Hemicastration causes and testosterone prevents enhanced uptake of [3H] thymidine by Sertoli cells in testes of immature rats", *Biology* of reproduction, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 263-270.
- Parvinen, M. & Ruokonen, A. 1982, "Endogenous Steroids in the Rat Seminiferous Tubules. Comparison of the Stages of the Epithelial Cycle Isolated by Transillumination-Assisted Microdissection", *Journal of andrology*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 211.
- Parvinen, M., Vihko, K.K. & Toppari, J. 1986, "Cell interactions during the seminiferous epithelial cycle", *International review of cytology*, vol. 104, pp. 115-151.
- Payne, C.J., Gallagher, S.J., Foreman, O., Dannenberg, J.H., Depinho, R.A. & Braun, R.E. 2010, "Sin3a is required by sertoli cells to establish a niche for undifferentiated spermatogonia, germ cell tumors, and spermatid elongation", *Stem cells (Dayton, Ohio)*, vol. 28, no. 8, pp. 1424-1434.
- Pellegrini, M., Filipponi, D., Gori, M., Barrios, F., Lolicato, F., Grimaldi, P., Rossi, P., Jannini, E.A., Geremia, R. & Dolci, S. 2008, "ATRA and KL promote differentiation toward the meiotic program of male germ cells", *Cell cycle* (*Georgetown, Tex.*), vol. 7, no. 24, pp. 3878-3888.
- Pfaffl, M.W. 2001, "A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR", *Nucleic acids research*, vol. 29, no. 9, pp. e45.
- Pfitzer, P., Gilbert, P., Rolz, G. & Vyska, K. 1982, "Flow cytometry of human testicular tissue", *Cytometry*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 116-122.

- Pickard, A., Wong, P.P. & McCance, D.J. 2010, "Acetylation of Rb by PCAF is required for nuclear localization and keratinocyte differentiation", *Journal of cell science*, vol. 123, no. Pt 21, pp. 3718-3726.
- Pohlers, M., Truss, M., Frede, U., Scholz, A., Strehle, M., Kuban, R.J., Hoffmann, B., Morkel, M., Birchmeier, C. & Hagemeier, C. 2005, "A role for E2F6 in the restriction of male-germ-cell-specific gene expression", *Current biology : CB*, vol. 15, no. 11, pp. 1051-1057.
- Polager, S. & Ginsberg, D. 2009, "p53 and E2f: partners in life and death", *Nature reviews.Cancer*, vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 738-748.
- Polyak, K., Lee, M.H., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Koff, A., Roberts, J.M., Tempst, P. & Massague, J. 1994, "Cloning of p27Kip1, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor and a potential mediator of extracellular antimitogenic signals", *Cell*, vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 59-66.
- Print, C.G. & Loveland, K.L. 2000, "Germ cell suicide: new insights into apoptosis during spermatogenesis", *BioEssays : news and* reviews in molecular, cellular and developmental biology, vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 423-430.
- Qin, X.Q., Chittenden, T., Livingston, D.M. & Kaelin, W.G., Jr 1992, "Identification of a growth suppression domain within the retinoblastoma gene product", *Genes & development*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 953-964.
- Quintana, S., Venara, M., Rey, R., di Clemente, N. & Chemes, H.E. 2010, "Origin and evolution of somatic cell testicular tumours in transgenic mice", *The Journal of pathology*, vol. 221, no. 4, pp. 443-451.
- Rabinovich, A., Jin, V.X., Rabinovich, R., Xu, X. & Farnham, P.J. 2008, "E2F in vivo binding specificity: comparison of consensus versus nonconsensus binding sites", *Genome research*, vol. 18, no. 11, pp. 1763-1777.
- Ramos, A.S., Jr & Dym, M. 1979, "Ultrastructural differentiation of rat Sertoli cells", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 909-922.
- Rebourcet, D., O'Shaughnessy, P.J., Pitetti, J.L., Monteiro, A., O'Hara, L., Milne, L., Tsai, Y.T., Cruickshanks, L., Riethmacher, D., Guillou, F., Mitchell, R.T., van't Hof, R., Freeman, T.C., Nef, S. & Smith, L.B. 2014, "Sertoli cells control peritubular myoid cell fate and support

adult Leydig cell development in the prepubertal testis", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 141, no. 10, pp. 2139-2149.

- Richardson, B.E. & Lehmann, R. 2010, "Mechanisms guiding primordial germ cell migration: strategies from different organisms", *Nature reviews.Molecular cell biology*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 37-49.
- Rijntjes, E., Swarts, H.J., Anand-Ivell, R. & Teerds, K.J. 2009, "Prenatal induced chronic dietary hypothyroidism delays but does not block adult-type Leydig cell development", *American journal of physiology.Endocrinology and metabolism*, vol. 296, no. 2, pp. E305-14.
- Roa, J., Aguilar, E., Dieguez, C., Pinilla, L. & Tena-Sempere, M. 2008, "New frontiers in kisspeptin/GPR54 physiology as fundamental gatekeepers of reproductive function", *Frontiers in neuroendocrinology*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 48-69.
- Rodriguez, I., Ody, C., Araki, K., Garcia, I. & Vassalli, P. 1997, "An early and massive wave of germinal cell apoptosis is required for the development of functional spermatogenesis", *The EMBO journal*, vol. 16, no. 9, pp. 2262-2270.
- Roider, H.G., Manke, T., O'Keeffe, S., Vingron, M. & Haas, S.A. 2009, "PASTAA: identifying transcription factors associated with sets of coregulated genes", *Bioinformatics (Oxford, England)*, vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 435-442.
- Ross, A.J., Tilman, C., Yao, H., MacLaughlin, D. & Capel, B. 2003, "AMH induces mesonephric cell migration in XX gonads", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 211, no. 1-2, pp. 1-7.
- Rossi, P., Dolci, S., Albanesi, C., Grimaldi, P., Ricca, R. & Geremia, R. 1993, "Folliclestimulating hormone induction of steel factor (SLF) mRNA in mouse Sertoli cells and stimulation of DNA synthesis in spermatogonia by soluble SLF", *Developmental biology*, vol. 155, no. 1, pp. 68-74.
- Runyan, C., Schaible, K., Molyneaux, K., Wang, Z., Levin, L. & Wylie, C. 2006, "Steel factor controls midline cell death of primordial germ cells and is essential for their normal proliferation and migration", *Development* (*Cambridge, England*), vol. 133, no. 24, pp. 4861-4869.
- Russell, L.D., Ettlin, R.A., Sinha Hikim, A.P. & Clegg, E.D. 1990, *Histological and*

Histopathological Evaluation of the Testis, 1st edn, Cache River Press, Clearwater, Fl, United States.

- Russell, L. 1977a, "Movement of spermatocytes from the basal to the adluminal compartment of the rat testis", *The American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 148, no. 3, pp. 313-328.
- Russell, L. 1977b, "Observations on rat Sertoli ectoplasmic ('junctional') specializations in their association with germ cells of the rat testis", *Tissue & cell*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 475-498.
- Russell, L.D. 1979, "Further observations on tubulobulbar complexes formed by late spermatids and Sertoli cells in the rat testis", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 194, no. 2, pp. 213-232.
- Sage, J., Miller, A.L., Perez-Mancera, P.A., Wysocki, J.M. & Jacks, T. 2003, "Acute mutation of retinoblastoma gene function is sufficient for cell cycle re-entry", *Nature*, vol. 424, no. 6945, pp. 223-228.
- Schmidt, L. 2006, "Infertility and assisted reproduction in Denmark. Epidemiology and psychosocial consequences", *Danish medical bulletin*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 390-417.
- Schmidt, L., Munster, K. & Helm, P. 1995, "Infertility and the seeking of infertility treatment in a representative population", *British journal of obstetrics and gynaecology*, vol. 102, no. 12, pp. 978-984.
- Schrans-Stassen, B.H., van de Kant, H.J., de Rooij, D.G. & van Pelt, A.M. 1999, "Differential expression of c-kit in mouse undifferentiated and differentiating type A spermatogonia", *Endocrinology*, vol. 140, no. 12, pp. 5894-5900.
- Scott, H.M., Hutchison, G.R., Mahood, I.K., Hallmark, N., Welsh, M., De Gendt, K., Verhoeven, G., O'Shaughnessy, P. & Sharpe, R.M. 2007, "Role of androgens in fetal testis development and dysgenesis", *Endocrinology*, vol. 148, no. 5, pp. 2027-2036.
- Sekido, R., Bar, I., Narvaez, V., Penny, G. & Lovell-Badge, R. 2004, "SOX9 is up-regulated by the transient expression of SRY specifically in Sertoli cell precursors", *Developmental biology*, vol. 274, no. 2, pp. 271-279.
- Seminara, S.B., Messager, S., Chatzidaki, E.E., Thresher, R.R., Acierno, J.S., Jr, Shagoury, J.K., Bo-Abbas, Y., Kuohung, W., Schwinof, K.M., Hendrick, A.G., Zahn, D., Dixon, J.,

Kaiser, U.B., Slaugenhaupt, S.A., Gusella, J.F., O'Rahilly, S., Carlton, M.B., Crowley, W.F.,Jr, Aparicio, S.A. & Colledge, W.H. 2003, "The GPR54 gene as a regulator of puberty", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 349, no. 17, pp. 1614-1627.

- Sharpe, R.M., McKinnell, C., Kivlin, C. & Fisher, J.S. 2003, "Proliferation and functional maturation of Sertoli cells, and their relevance to disorders of testis function in adulthood", *Reproduction (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 125, no. 6, pp. 769-784.
- Simon, L., Ekman, G.C., Garcia, T., Carnes, K., Zhang, Z., Murphy, T., Murphy, K.M., Hess, R.A., Cooke, P.S. & Hofmann, M.C. 2010, "ETV5 regulates sertoli cell chemokines involved in mouse stem/progenitor spermatogonia maintenance", *Stem cells* (*Dayton, Ohio*), vol. 28, no. 10, pp. 1882-1892.
- Skakkebaek, N.E. 1972, "Possible carcinoma-insitu of the testis", *Lancet (London, England)*, vol. 2, no. 7776, pp. 516-517.
- Skakkebaek, N.E., Rajpert-De Meyts, E. & Main, K.M. 2001, "Testicular dysgenesis syndrome: an increasingly common developmental disorder with environmental aspects", *Human reproduction (Oxford, England)*, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 972-978.
- Skinner, M.K., Tung, P.S. & Fritz, I.B. 1985, "Cooperativity between Sertoli cells and testicular peritubular cells in the production and deposition of extracellular matrix components", *The Journal of cell biology*, vol. 100, no. 6, pp. 1941-1947.
- Smith, E.J., Leone, G., DeGregori, J., Jakoi, L. & Nevins, J.R. 1996, "The accumulation of an E2F-p130 transcriptional repressor distinguishes a G0 cell state from a G1 cell state", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 16, no. 12, pp. 6965-6976.
- Smith, L.B. & Walker, W.H. 2014, "The regulation of spermatogenesis by androgens", *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, vol. 30, pp. 2-13.
- Sofikitis, N., Giotitsas, N., Tsounapi, P., Baltogiannis, D., Giannakis, D. & Pardalidis, N. 2008, "Hormonal regulation of spermatogenesis and spermiogenesis", *The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology*, vol. 109, no. 3-5, pp. 323-330.
- Soumillon, M., Necsulea, A., Weier, M., Brawand, D., Zhang, X., Gu, H., Barthes, P., Kokkinaki, M., Nef, S., Gnirke, A., Dym, M., de Massy, B.,

Mikkelsen, T.S. & Kaessmann, H. 2013, "Cellular source and mechanisms of high transcriptome complexity in the mammalian testis", *Cell reports*, vol. 3, no. 6, pp. 2179-2190.

- Spiller, C.M., Wilhelm, D. & Koopman, P. 2010, "Retinoblastoma 1 protein modulates XY germ cell entry into G1/G0 arrest during fetal development in mice", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 82, no. 2, pp. 433-443.
- Spinnler, K., Kohn, F.M., Schwarzer, U. & Mayerhofer, A. 2010, "Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor is constitutively produced by human testicular peritubular cells and may contribute to the spermatogonial stem cell niche in man", *Human reproduction (Oxford, England)*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 2181-2187.
- Sridharan, S., Simon, L., Meling, D.D., Cyr, D.G., Gutstein, D.E., Fishman, G.I., Guillou, F. & Cooke, P.S. 2007, "Proliferation of adult sertoli cells following conditional knockout of the Gap junctional protein GJA1 (connexin 43) in mice", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 76, no. 5, pp. 804-812.
- Strobl, H. & Knapp, W. 2004, "Myeloid cellassociated lysosomal proteins as flow cytometry markers for leukocyte lineage classification", *Journal of Biological Regulators and Homeostatic Agents*, vol. 18, no. 3-4, pp. 335-339.
- Sugimoto, R., Nabeshima, Y. & Yoshida, S. 2012, "Retinoic acid metabolism links the periodical differentiation of germ cells with the cycle of Sertoli cells in mouse seminiferous epithelium", *Mechanisms of development*, vol. 128, no. 11-12, pp. 610-624.
- Supek, F., Bosnjak, M., Skunca, N. & Smuc, T. 2011, "REVIGO summarizes and visualizes long lists of gene ontology terms", *PloS one*, vol. 6, no. 7, pp. e21800.
- Svingen, T. & Koopman, P. 2013, "Building the mammalian testis: origins, differentiation, and assembly of the component cell populations", *Genes & development*, vol. 27, no. 22, pp. 2409-2426.
- Tadokoro, Y., Yomogida, K., Ohta, H., Tohda, A. & Nishimune, Y. 2002, "Homeostatic regulation of germinal stem cell proliferation by the GDNF/FSH pathway", *Mechanisms of development*, vol. 113, no. 1, pp. 29-39.
- Tan, K.A., Turner, K.J., Saunders, P.T., Verhoeven, G., De Gendt, K., Atanassova, N. & Sharpe,

R.M. 2005, "Androgen regulation of stagedependent cyclin D2 expression in Sertoli cells suggests a role in modulating androgen action on spermatogenesis", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 72, no. 5, pp. 1151-1160.

- Tanaka, T., Kanatsu-Shinohara, M. & Shinohara, T. 2015, "The CDKN1B-RB1-E2F1 pathway protects mouse spermatogonial stem cells from genomic damage", *The Journal of reproduction* and development, .
- Tarulli, G.A., Stanton, P.G., Lerchl, A. & Meachem, S.J. 2006, "Adult sertoli cells are not terminally differentiated in the Djungarian hamster: effect of FSH on proliferation and junction protein organization", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 74, no. 5, pp. 798-806.
- Tarulli, G.A., Stanton, P.G., Loveland, K.L., Meyts, E.R., McLachlan, R.I. & Meachem, S.J. 2013, "A survey of Sertoli cell differentiation in men after gonadotropin suppression and in testicular cancer", *Spermatogenesis*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. e24014.
- Tarulli, G.A., Stanton, P.G. & Meachem, S.J. 2012, "Is the adult Sertoli cell terminally differentiated?", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 87, no. 1, pp. 13, 1-11.
- Tegelenbosch, R.A. & de Rooij, D.G. 1993, "A quantitative study of spermatogonial multiplication and stem cell renewal in the C3H/101 F1 hybrid mouse", *Mutation research*, vol. 290, no. 2, pp. 193-200.
- Thomas, D.M., Carty, S.A., Piscopo, D.M., Lee, J.S., Wang, W.F., Forrester, W.C. & Hinds, P.W. 2001, "The retinoblastoma protein acts as a transcriptional coactivator required for osteogenic differentiation", *Molecular cell*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 303-316.
- Timmers, C., Sharma, N., Opavsky, R., Maiti, B., Wu, L., Wu, J., Orringer, D., Trikha, P., Saavedra, H.I. & Leone, G. 2007, "E2f1, E2f2, and E2f3 control E2F target expression and cellular proliferation via a p53-dependent negative feedback loop", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 65-78.
- Timmons, P.M., Rigby, P.W. & Poirier, F. 2002, "The murine seminiferous epithelial cycle is pre-figured in the Sertoli cells of the embryonic testis", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 129, no. 3, pp. 635-647.
- Toppari, J., Bishop, P.C., Parker, J.W. & diZerega, G.S. 1988, "DNA flow cytometric analysis of

mouse seminiferous epithelium", *Cytometry*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. 456-462.

- Toppari, J., Eerola, E. & Parvinen, M. 1985, "Flow cytometric DNA analysis of defined stages of rat seminiferous epithelial cycle during in vitro differentiation", *Journal of andrology*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 325-333.
- Toppari, J., Virtanen, H.E., Main, K.M. & Skakkebaek, N.E. 2010, "Cryptorchidism and hypospadias as a sign of testicular dysgenesis syndrome (TDS): environmental connection", *Birth defects research.Part A, Clinical and molecular teratology*, vol. 88, no. 10, pp. 910-919.
- Trikha, P., Sharma, N., Opavsky, R., Reyes, A., Pena, C., Ostrowski, M.C., Roussel, M.F. & Leone, G. 2011, "E2f1-3 are critical for myeloid development", *The Journal of biological chemistry*, vol. 286, no. 6, pp. 4783-4795.
- Tsai, S.Y., Opavsky, R., Sharma, N., Wu, L., Naidu, S., Nolan, E., Feria-Arias, E., Timmers, C., Opavska, J., de Bruin, A., Chong, J.L., Trikha, P., Fernandez, S.A., Stromberg, P., Rosol, T.J. & Leone, G. 2008, "Mouse development with a single E2F activator", *Nature*, vol. 454, no. 7208, pp. 1137-1141.
- Tung, P.S., Skinner, M.K. & Fritz, I.B. 1984, "Cooperativity between Sertoli cells and peritubular myoid cells in the formation of the basal lamina in the seminiferous tubule", *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 438, pp. 435-446.
- Turac, G., Hindley, C.J., Thomas, R., Davis, J.A., Deleidi, M., Gasser, T., Karaoz, E. & Pruszak, J. 2013, "Combined flow cytometric analysis of surface and intracellular antigens reveals surface molecule markers of human neuropoiesis", *PloS one*, vol. 8, no. 6, pp. e68519.
- Uchida, C., Miwa, S., Kitagawa, K., Hattori, T., Isobe, T., Otani, S., Oda, T., Sugimura, H., Kamijo, T., Ookawa, K., Yasuda, H. & Kitagawa, M. 2005, "Enhanced Mdm2 activity inhibits pRB function via ubiquitin-dependent degradation", *The EMBO journal*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 160-169.
- Ungewitter, E.K. & Yao, H.H. 2013, "How to make a gonad: cellular mechanisms governing formation of the testes and ovaries", *Sexual development* : genetics, molecular biology, evolution, endocrinology, embryology, and

pathology of sex determination and differentiation, vol. 7, no. 1-3, pp. 7-20.

- Valli, H., Sukhwani, M., Dovey, S.L., Peters, K.A., Donohue, J., Castro, C.A., Chu, T., Marshall, G.R. & Orwig, K.E. 2014, "Fluorescence- and magnetic-activated cell sorting strategies to isolate and enrich human spermatogonial stem cells", *Fertility and sterility*, vol. 102, no. 2, pp. 566-580.e7.
- van Casteren, J.I., Schoonen, W.G. & Kloosterboer, H.J. 2000, "Development of time-resolved immunofluorometric assays for rat folliclestimulating hormone and luteinizing hormone and application on sera of cycling rats", *Biology of reproduction*, vol. 62, no. 4, pp. 886-894.
- van de Kant, H.J. & de Rooij, D.G. 1992, "Periodic acid incubation can replace hydrochloric acid hydrolysis and trypsin digestion in immunogold--silver staining of bromodeoxyuridine incorporation in plastic sections and allows the PAS reaction", *The Histochemical journal*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 170-175.
- van Haaster, L.H., de Jong, F.H., Docter, R. & de Rooij, D.G. 1993, "High neonatal triiodothyronine levels reduce the period of Sertoli cell proliferation and accelerate tubular lumen formation in the rat testis, and increase serum inhibin levels", *Endocrinology*, vol. 133, no. 2, pp. 755-760.
- Van Haaster, L.H., De Jong, F.H., Docter, R. & De Rooij, D.G. 1992, "The effect of hypothyroidism on Sertoli cell proliferation and differentiation and hormone levels during testicular development in the rat", *Endocrinology*, vol. 131, no. 3, pp. 1574-1576.
- Vergouwen, R.P., Jacobs, S.G., Huiskamp, R., Davids, J.A. & de Rooij, D.G. 1991a, "Proliferative activity of gonocytes, Sertoli cells and interstitial cells during testicular development in mice", *Journal of reproduction* and fertility, vol. 93, no. 1, pp. 233-243.
- Vergouwen, R.P., Jacobs, S.G., Huiskamp, R., Davids, J.A. & de Rooij, D.G. 1991b, "Proliferative activity of gonocytes, Sertoli cells and interstitial cells during testicular development in mice", *Journal of reproduction* and fertility, vol. 93, no. 1, pp. 233-243.
- Vernet, N., Dennefeld, C., Klopfenstein, M., Ruiz, A., Bok, D., Ghyselinck, N.B. & Mark, M. 2008, "Retinoid X receptor beta (RXRB) expression in Sertoli cells controls cholesterol

homeostasis and spermiation", *Reproduction* (*Cambridge, England*), vol. 136, no. 5, pp. 619-626.

- Vigo, E., Muller, H., Prosperini, E., Hateboer, G., Cartwright, P., Moroni, M.C. & Helin, K. 1999, "CDC25A phosphatase is a target of E2F and is required for efficient E2F-induced S phase", *Molecular and cellular biology*, vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 6379-6395.
- Virtanen, H.E., Tapanainen, A.E., Kaleva, M.M., Suomi, A.M., Main, K.M., Skakkebaek, N.E. & Toppari, J. 2006, "Mild gestational diabetes as a risk factor for congenital cryptorchidism", *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism*, vol. 91, no. 12, pp. 4862-4865.
- Vitale, R., Fawcett, D.W. & Dym, M. 1973, "The normal development of the blood-testis barrier and the effects of clomiphene and estrogen treatment", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 176, no. 3, pp. 331-344.
- Wakeling, S.I., Miles, D.C. & Western, P.S. 2013, "Identifying disruptors of male germ cell development by small molecule screening in ex vivo gonad cultures", *BMC research notes*, vol. 6, pp. 168-0500-6-168.
- Wang, F., Flanagan, J., Su, N., Wang, L.C., Bui, S., Nielson, A., Wu, X., Vo, H.T., Ma, X.J. & Luo, Y. 2012, "RNAscope: a novel in situ RNA analysis platform for formalin-fixed, paraffinembedded tissues", *The Journal of molecular diagnostics : JMD*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 22-29.
- Wang, R.A., Nakane, P.K. & Koji, T. 1998, "Autonomous cell death of mouse male germ cells during fetal and postnatal period", *Biology* of reproduction, vol. 58, no. 5, pp. 1250-1256.
- Wells, J., Yan, P.S., Cechvala, M., Huang, T. & Farnham, P.J. 2003, "Identification of novel pRb binding sites using CpG microarrays suggests that E2F recruits pRb to specific genomic sites during S phase", *Oncogene*, vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 1445-1460.
- Welsh, M., Saunders, P.T., Atanassova, N., Sharpe, R.M. & Smith, L.B. 2009, "Androgen action via testicular peritubular myoid cells is essential for male fertility", *FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology*, vol. 23, no. 12, pp. 4218-4230.
- Wenzel, P.L., Chong, J.L., Saenz-Robles, M.T., Ferrey, A., Hagan, J.P., Gomez, Y.M., Rajmohan, R., Sharma, N., Chen, H.Z., Pipas, J.M., Robinson, M.L. & Leone, G. 2011, "Cell

proliferation in the absence of E2F1-3", *Developmental biology*, vol. 351, no. 1, pp. 35-45.

- Winnall, W.R. & Hedger, M.P. 2013, "Phenotypic and functional heterogeneity of the testicular macrophage population: a new regulatory model", *Journal of reproductive immunology*, vol. 97, no. 2, pp. 147-158.
- Wolgemuth, D.J., Manterola, M. & Vasileva, A. 2013, "Role of cyclins in controlling progression of mammalian spermatogenesis", *The International journal of developmental biology*, vol. 57, no. 2-4, pp. 159-168.
- Wu, L., de Bruin, A., Saavedra, H.I., Starovic, M., Trimboli, A., Yang, Y., Opavska, J., Wilson, P., Thompson, J.C., Ostrowski, M.C., Rosol, T.J., Woollett, L.A., Weinstein, M., Cross, J.C., Robinson, M.L. & Leone, G. 2003, "Extraembryonic function of Rb is essential for embryonic development and viability", *Nature*, vol. 421, no. 6926, pp. 942-947.
- Wu, L., Timmers, C., Maiti, B., Saavedra, H.I., Sang, L., Chong, G.T., Nuckolls, F., Giangrande, P., Wright, F.A., Field, S.J., Greenberg, M.E., Orkin, S., Nevins, J.R., Robinson, M.L. & Leone, G. 2001, "The E2F1-3 transcription factors are essential for cellular proliferation", *Nature*, vol. 414, no. 6862, pp. 457-462.
- Wu, R.C., Jiang, M., Beaudet, A.L. & Wu, M.Y. 2013, "ARID4A and ARID4B regulate male fertility, a functional link to the AR and RB pathways", *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 110, no. 12, pp. 4616-4621.
- Wu, X., Arumugam, R., Zhang, N. & Lee, M.M. 2010, "Androgen profiles during pubertal Leydig cell development in mice", *Reproduction (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 140, no. 1, pp. 113-121.
- Yamasaki, L., Jacks, T., Bronson, R., Goillot, E., Harlow, E. & Dyson, N.J. 1996, "Tumor induction and tissue atrophy in mice lacking E2F-1", *Cell*, vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 537-548.
- Yan, W., Huang, J.X., Lax, A.S., Pelliniemi, L., Salminen, E., Poutanen, M. & Toppari, J. 2003, "Overexpression of Bcl-W in the testis disrupts spermatogenesis: revelation of a role of BCL-W in male germ cell cycle control", *Molecular endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.)*, vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 1868-1879.

- Yan, W., Kero, J., Suominen, J. & Toppari, J. 2001, "Differential expression and regulation of the retinoblastoma family of proteins during testicular development and spermatogenesis: roles in the control of germ cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis", *Oncogene*, vol. 20, no. 11, pp. 1343-1356.
- Yan, W., Linderborg, J., Suominen, J. & Toppari, J. 1999, "Stage-specific regulation of stem cell factor gene expression in the rat seminiferous epithelium", *Endocrinology*, vol. 140, no. 3, pp. 1499-1504.
- Yan, W., West, A., Toppari, J. & Lahdetie, J. 1997, "Stage-specific expression and phosphorylation of retinoblastoma protein (pRb) in the rat seminiferous epithelium", *Molecular and cellular endocrinology*, vol. 132, no. 1-2, pp. 137-148.
- Yang, Q.E., Kim, D., Kaucher, A., Oatley, M.J. & Oatley, J.M. 2013, "CXCL12-CXCR4 signaling is required for the maintenance of mouse spermatogonial stem cells", *Journal of cell science*, vol. 126, no. Pt 4, pp. 1009-1020.
- Yang, Q.E., Nagaoka, S.I., Gwost, I., Hunt, P.A. & Oatley, J.M. 2015, "Inactivation of Retinoblastoma Protein (Rb1) in the Oocyte: Evidence That Dysregulated Follicle Growth Drives Ovarian Teratoma Formation in Mice", *PLoS genetics*, vol. 11, no. 7, pp. e1005355.
- Yoshida, S., Sukeno, M., Nakagawa, T., Ohbo, K., Nagamatsu, G., Suda, T. & Nabeshima, Y. 2006, "The first round of mouse spermatogenesis is a distinctive program that lacks the self-renewing spermatogonia stage", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 133, no. 8, pp. 1495-1505.
- Yoshinaga, K., Nishikawa, S., Ogawa, M., Hayashi, S., Kunisada, T., Fujimoto, T. & Nishikawa, S. 1991, "Role of c-kit in mouse spermatogenesis: identification of spermatogonia as a specific site of c-kit expression and function", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 113, no. 2, pp. 689-699.

- Zarkowska, T. & Mittnacht, S. 1997, "Differential phosphorylation of the retinoblastoma protein by G1/S cyclin-dependent kinases", *The Journal of biological chemistry*, vol. 272, no. 19, pp. 12738-12746.
- Zhang, J., Eto, K., Honmyou, A., Nakao, K., Kiyonari, H. & Abe, S. 2011, "Neuregulins are essential for spermatogonial proliferation and meiotic initiation in neonatal mouse testis", *Development (Cambridge, England)*, vol. 138, no. 15, pp. 3159-3168.
- Zheng, N., Fraenkel, E., Pabo, C.O. & Pavletich, N.P. 1999, "Structural basis of DNA recognition by the heterodimeric cell cycle transcription factor E2F-DP", *Genes & development*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 666-674.
- Zhou, X., Kudo, A., Kawakami, H. & Hirano, H. 1996, "Immunohistochemical localization of androgen receptor in mouse testicular germ cells during fetal and postnatal development", *The Anatomical Record*, vol. 245, no. 3, pp. 509-518.
- Zhu, L., van den Heuvel, S., Helin, K., Fattaey, A., Ewen, M., Livingston, D., Dyson, N. & Harlow, E. 1993, "Inhibition of cell proliferation by p107, a relative of the retinoblastoma protein", *Genes & development*, vol. 7, no. 7A, pp. 1111-1125.
- Ziebold, U., Reza, T., Caron, A. & Lees, J.A. 2001, "E2F3 contributes both to the inappropriate proliferation and to the apoptosis arising in Rb mutant embryos", *Genes & development*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 386-391.
- Zimmermann, C., Stevant, I., Borel, C., Conne, B., Pitetti, J.L., Calvel, P., Kaessmann, H., Jegou, B., Chalmel, F. & Nef, S. 2015, "Research resource: the dynamic transcriptional profile of sertoli cells during the progression of spermatogenesis", *Molecular endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*), vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 627-642.